# Phoenix Journal #135



# **By Gyeorgos Ceres Hatonn**

# **Table Of Contents**

CHAPTER 1	1
THE PIPELINE, PART 16: by Michael Maholy	
MIAMI BLUES	
LEAVENWORTH OVERVIEW	
RECENT LETTER From Michael Maholy	
CHAPTER 2	
LATEST HOT UPDATE ON O. J. SIMPSON FRAME-UP	. 11
JEWISH MAFIA CONSPIRACY FOR RACE RIOTS & REVOLUTION	. 11
SECOND UPDATE— THE O.J. SIMPSON FRAME-UP	. 12
CHAPTER 3	. 34
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 3/25/95	. 34
NEWT DECRIES "SOCIALIST" PRESS	. 34
CONGRESS' NEW IRS LAW FAVORS	. 34
TAXPAYER? APRIL FOOL!	. 34
MORE FROM THE IRS	. 35
(IT'S THAT TIME OF YEAR)	. 35
KU KLUX KLAN AND THE MASONS	. 36
PENA: CASE CLOSED	. 36
CLINTON SIGNS SECRET SPY AGENDA	
FEDS TARGET "COUNTY SUPREMACISTS"	. 37
BILL GATES JOINS "DREAM TEAM"	. 37
ACCESS TO GAMBLING EXPANDS	. 38
THE INTERNATIONAL SCENE NEW WORLD BANK	
PRESIDENT CHOSEN	. 39
READERS' DIGEST ARTICLE	. 39
DENIES AUTHENTICITY OF PROTOCOLS	. 39
JORDAN'S KING HUSSEIN VISITS WEISENTHAL CENTER	. 40
BILLY GRAHAM—BLUE BEAM UPDATE!	. 41
CHAPTER 4	. 42
RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON	. 42
AN OPEN LETTER FROM RONN JACKSON TO CONTACT READERS	
3/20-27/95 RONN JACKSON	. 43
CHAPTER 5	
LISTEN-UP, GOVERNOR TUCKER!	
POTENT LETTER FROM MICHAEL MAHOLY RE: RICHARD SNELL	. 47
CHAPTER 6	
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 4/1/95	. 49
SECTS AND VIOLENCE	
SPEAKING OF LETHAL GASES	. 50
AIDS VICTIMS	. 50
BARRED FROM SUIT	. 50

CRYPTOSPORIDIOSIS REVISITED	51
ADL DIRTY TRICKS	51
HUD WAS HAD!	51
AND AMERICA IS THE LOSER	51
ROCKY MOUNTAIN HIGH	
CHRISTOPHER GETS JUMP ON HELMS	52
EUROPEAN NATIONS ABOLISH	53
BORDER CONTROLS	
WHO'S PUSHING GENOCIDE IN CHECHNYA?	
POMP REIGNS AT WEDDING IN SPAIN	
PRINCESS WEDS BANKER	
CHAPTER 7	
RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON by Ronn Jackson 3/27-4/2/95	
CHAPTER 8	
CONFERENCE BIG SUCCESS!	
CULT & RITUAL ABUSE & MIND CONTROL	57
IT'S MORE WIDESPREAD THAN IMAGINABLE	
by Rick Martin 3/30/95	
CHAPTER 9	
NEW FRIENDS & RENEWED RESOLVE	
NICE LETTERS FROM MARK AND CATHY	
CHAPTER 10	
* * * E X T R A * * *	66
"THE WATCHERS" OBSERVE AS RICHARD SNELL'S LIFE HANGS IN	
BALANCE	
GOV. TUCKER UNDER HOT SPOTLIGHT! by Rick Martin 4/6/95	
CHAPTER 11	
A CALL TO GATHER AND ACT	
RICHARD SNELL UPDATE!	
UPDATE ON RICHARD WAYNE SNELL	
CHAPTER 12 PETITION FOR CLEMENCY FOR RICHARD WAYNE SNELL	
PETITION FOR CLEMENCY FOR RICHARD WAYNE SNELL	
MICHAEL MAHOLY WRITES ABOUT JIM GUY TUCKER	
NOTICE OF DEMAND FOR PETITION FOR CLEMENCY	
**TREASON**	
CHAPTER 13	
THE NEWS DESK Phyllis Linn 4/18/95	
MEDIA POLL	
AP INTERNATIONAL POLL	
GEMINI NEWS SERVICE, LONDON	
THE ASSOCIATED PRESS	
T.V. TRENDS:	
FLOGGINGS AND WAR-CRIMES TRIALS	
PSYOPS IN HAITI	

STARVING RWANDANS BLAME U.N.	80
EMBARRASSING PACT WITH NAZIS ON DISPLAY IN MOSCOW	81
CZECHS REEVALUATE "ANTI-JEWISH" TEXT	81
LISTEN TO PROZAC??	82
FEATHERED FREELOADER MIMICS	
KHAZARIAN PARASITES	83
CLINTON GUEST OF SPIELBERG IN L.ABLASTS	
ISLAMIC TERRORISTS	83
MONARCH PERPE-TRAITOR RECEIVES ACCOLADES	84
ARAFAT ASSERTS ISLAMIC TERRORIST GROUPS ESTABLISHED BY	
ISRAEL	84
CHAPTER 14	85
RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON Ronn Jackson 4/3-13/95	85
CHAPTER 15	93
THE BRUNSWICK SIEGEA Fact-finding Report, As of April 7, 1995	
by E. Pluribus Unum	93
BACKGROUND INFORMATION	93
Thursday, March 30	93
Friday, March 31	93
Saturday, April 1,1995	94
Sunday, April 2, 1995	94
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION AND OBSERVATIONS:	95
REPORTS HEARD ON POLICE SCANNERS	
* Between 8:30 pm Friday and 6:00 am Saturday: Wednesday, April 5, 1995	95
ADDITIONAL OBSERVATIONS AND OPINIONS	
QUESTIONS:	96
CONCLUDING REMARKS:	96
ONE LAST OBSERVATION:	97
April 5th, 1995	97
CHAPTER 16	98
FRONT & CENTER AT RICHARD SNELL'S CLEMENCY HEARING	
by Rick Martin 4/15/95	98
AT RICHARD SNELL'S CLEMENCY HEARING by Rick Martin 4/15/95	
CHAPTER 17	113
AN OBSERVATION FROM ANOTHER ONE WHO WAS THERE	113
LETTER FROMM J.S.	114

# CHAPTER 1

# THE PIPELINE, PART 16: by Michael Maholy

## MIAMI BLUES

My winter ski vacation at Dan Lasater's condo in New Mexico's Angel Fire mountain area had finally come to a pleasant end. I remember how both Marcie and my son stood in front of the mirror looking at their wind-burned faces and laughingly stating they had a winter tan. Now it was time to head back to the solitude of my own little hamlet deep within the Arkansas Ozark Mountains. I had played enough over the past seven days. I was young at heart, but my bones told a different story.

Upon arriving back in Little Rock, I put Marcie on a flight back to New Orleans. Even though we had acquired a very meaningful trust for one another, I still could not bring myself to take her to my safe house that was known to few, other than my very closest friends and family. She asked me when she would see me again, and I told her that perhaps I would have to fly down to New Orleans to secure a cocaine transaction for the boys back in Little Rock, something that I had promised Dan Lasater before I left for Angel Fire. All of this had to be done before I left for Miami for a combined business and deep sea fishing trip, compliments of the Colombians and Max Mermelstein.

I placed a call to my people back at Langley and told them that I was busy with the people from Little Rock again. They told me that these people, Clinton's gang, were not worth fucking with, as I had to remember who I was working for. I was working for Oliver North and George Bush. They had to continue the relief efforts down south and keep a steady supply of arms and ammunition flowing to make their enormous profits. My reply to them was that I was working on gathering information on the missing guns from Algiers, Lousiana, and that perhaps we could stop any more thieving in the future. Then I told them that I had run across Max Mermelstein and Rafa Salazar over the past week and that they wanted me to fly to Miami to listen to some of the details of their new smuggling ideas, which we could perhaps use down the road. I didn't tell them that I would be fishing—or that I might be trying to set myself up in a little action. This was what I guess you would call playing both sides of the fence. I knew that I had obligations to North and Bush, but hell, I had to make a living too!

So, as I said, I played it as though I was on yet another intelligence-gathering mission. This they always bought, only because that's how the government finds out anything, from agents out in the field.

I called Dan Lasater in his Little Rock playpen at the Quapaw Towers, just a few blocks from Clinton's governor's mansion. I told him that I had just placed a call to Carlos Marcello down in New Orleans and that we could get some of the high quality cocaine that he and Roger Clinton had gotten at the hunting lodge. This made Lasater happy. In fact, he became very persistent in asking me when I could deliver the white powder that so many of Arkansas' wealthy elite people were craving. I told him that it would go a lot faster if he could arrange a flight, perhaps in one of his own private jets that he kept at Adams Field near downtown Little Rock. He said that he would call his pilot as soon as we hung up, and for me to get down to Little Rock as fast as possible. I told him I would be there within a few hours, that I'd come to his

apartment at the Towers and leave from there after picking up the money.

When I arrived at Dan Lasater's condo in Quapaw Towers, the place was quiet, with the exception of two young girls, perhaps in their teens. Both were high as Georgia pine trees, from the cocaine that Lasater had administered to them before he fueled his sexual desires on the young, innocent victims of his deviate passions. Dan liked walking around in a toga outfit, which was no more than a white sheet or type of gown. One of the girls was clad in just panties, the other was completely nude, smoking marijuana while laying on a sofa. One was black, the other was white. I think the way Dan referred to it at the time was that one must have both salt and pepper to enjoy a fantastic meal! He asked me if I would care to indulge in some drugs and sex before the take-off to New Orleans. I told him that I was quite content and had a lot to do, so let's just get the ball rolling, get the money, and I'd leave for the airport. Then Lasater pulled a little surprise on me. He asked if I could hang around a little bit longer, and said that he was wondering if I was still interested in the missing weapons deal. I said of course. He told the black girl from North Little Rock to tell me what she knew to be fact in the matter. The girl went on to say the weapons that came to Little Rock were distributed by a Pulaski County policeman named Jay Campbell, along with a state trooper named Alan Swint. Please, readers, remember these two names, for you will hear them a lot during my story. These two men are directly responsible for many of the deaths that surround the Clinton gang. They must be stopped!

I listened to the young woman's story—a story that had been told me by Frank Adams. The C.I.A. knew these men were responsible for the missing weapons, but there would be a time and a place for everything. Since they were protected by inside sources within the Clinton Administration, they would have to be put on the back burner for the time being. I did spend ten or twenty minutes gathering data from here that I would use later, and relay to my handlers at the Langley office, as well as certain field agents.

Lasater was busy counting out the money for the 25 kilos of the potent cocaine. We had agreed on a price of \$35,000 per kilo, which was quite steep. However, Lasater would quadruple his investment by the time he cut and distributed the poison among the many addicted high rollers he kept at his disposal. He came out of a bedroom with a briefcase that contained \$885,000 cash! His hands were trembling from the large amount of cocaine he had ingested that day. I commented that it looked as though he hated to part with the cash. He replied that he did, but it would soon come back, with greater returns. He said that it was just another investment for his enterprise. With that, I told him that I was leaving for Adams Field. He said the pilot was waiting, and that he would do as I instructed.

I did not tell Lasater that I was going to leave my ride at the airport while I was down in Miami. In fact, I did not even tell Dan that I was going to meet with Max Mermelstein and Rafa Salazar. I liked to keep things as quiet as possible. I did tell him that his pilot, the man who had just recently come forward to speak of his involvement in bringing large sums of cash to Bill Clinton for Don Tyson's roll in the drug game, would be bringing the cocaine back to Lasater. He had no problem with that, as long as all the coke was there, and it was the quality that I told him it would be.

From the airport, on a private phone within the Learjet, I phoned Marcello down in his New Orleans office and told him when and where to meet us at the airport. This way, the engines of the aircraft would never have to shut down, the pilot could turn around and be back in Little Rock in an hour with the drugs. It was at this time, that the pilot knew I would be staying down in Louisiana, and he would make the flight back himself.

We landed at the New Orleans International, made the swap of drugs, and I hopped in the car with one of Marcello's henchmen and took the money to Carlos Marcello myself. He was delighted to see me, and offered me the ticket to his town. I thanked him but told him that I had business to conduct out of state, that required my presence immediately. He then opened a cabinet that had a safe in the wall behind it and counted out my share of the money that we agreed upon—a cool \$25,000. This I would use as pocket change down in Florida.

Before I left, he asked how my trip to Angel Fire was with the woman who worked his stables. I told him that we had a grand old time, and that I grew quite fond of her. He just smiled and said that she could be purchased for the right price. This really got to me, although I did not let my emotions show at the time, but for someone to claim to have complete control, full say-so over another human's life, whether she was a whore or not, made me think that this person who was sitting in front of me, though worth millions and millions of dollars, was a piece of shit! I told him that I would possibly consider the offer. Deep inside of me, I was hoping that the woman could somehow straighten out her troubled life, her addictions to the heavy drugs, and just run away. But I also knew that she, like me, in a sense, had nowhere to run to. In the business we were both in, there were a lot of ways in, but no way out. We were both prisoners of our own doings. The drugs, the money, the nightlife was just too much for us to give up. We were like rats, trapped by forces unseen to many, especially people such as yourselves. Perhaps this is why the story I'm telling you is, at times, so hard for you to comprehend.

With the money placed in my own gear bag, I asked to be taken back to the airport, to catch a commercial flight to Miami. Once at the airport, I phoned Max and told him when I would arrive. He said that he would have his bodyguards pick me up. One thing about the Colombians, they always had bodyguards at their disposal. They were believers in that one thing, if anything. They were under constant attack from the rival drug lords for one thing or another and always looking over their shoulders for that single bullet. This is probably why I never got too involved with the Colombians. They always had a trail of murder following close behind them.

When I landed at Miami, my driver had already been waiting some time for my arrival. He was young, perhaps in his twenties, and was himself a Colombian who had just recently come to the United States to be broken into the drug smuggling business. In fact, he was a brother of Max's wife Cristina, who was truly a lovely person, but was a Colombian whose family had the deepest ties to the Medellin Cartel. Everyone in the family had a certain job, a task to perform.

The young man was a talker, telling me of his life down in Colombia. He said that to him, America was the best thing that ever happened. He told me of how his family was so poor at one time, that they had dirt floors and little to eat. Now he had a chance to receive schooling if he desired, but he told me that he didn't need to go to school, that his uncles could buy a college if he wanted one. I thought to myself that this boy is in for a rude awakening someday down the line. Not to change the subject, but the boy was killed four years later by some shooters up from Barranquilla, Colombia over a dispute dealing with some unpaid cocaine money. But anyway, the boy was a likeable lad, who said that Max was going to show me some of the best deep sea tuna fishing in the world. He said that Max had been going crazy the past few weeks pursuing the giant blue-fin tunas that were schooling off the Bahama Islands, and that he was like a little

boy, never wanting to come home to his sister and children.

When I arrived at Max's home in the Gables section of north Miami, it was like I had walked into my own family's house. I mean I truly felt welcome. Max wasted no time in making me as comfortable as possible. One thing that Max had strict rules about was that there would be absolutely no drug use in his home at any time. This was very important to him. However, later that night, when Rafa Salazar came in greet me, we did go out to the back lawn to smoke some dope that he insisted was the best smoking dope he had ever run across. Max did not deny us the pleasure of this moment, as he knew I loved a good joint every now and then, and also if I was to provide them with the logistics they were searching for, they would have to cater to my wills and weakest desires. These people were shrewd; they were no dummies, but well on their way to becoming multi-millionaires.

That night we had discussed our plans for the week's events that would take us island hopping in search of the big tuna. He would also show me different islands to find out if I had (or could gather) any knowledge of whether or not the Customs or D.E.A. had any set pattern of patrolling, what radio frequencies were being used and the like. Everything that they were going to do for me had its price. Nothing was free; in the long run the so-called fishing trip would provide a way for them to smuggle in thousands of pounds of drugs—both marijuana and cocaine—without being detected by law enforcement officials.

So it was decided that we would head for the boat dock in the morning and have Bloody Marys at the oceanside bar called the Rusty Pelican at 6:00 a.m. Morning came too soon; we packed up a suburban and headed for the bar/restaurant. We would be meeting yet three more people who were connected with their organization. These men were Jimmy Cooley, Mickey Munday, and the Captain of Max's 54 foot Cape Hatteras fishing boat. We would all sit down for breakfast, a few drinks, and a briefing, in which some maps of the islands were laid out on the table, showing me where we were going. I was very excited, as I love to fish. I could hardly wait until the fishing expedition got underway.

Jimmy Cooley was a pilot, if ever I saw one! I once thought Barry Seal was good, but Cooley was by far the better of the two. He was a native of Florida and knew every back road and dry landing strip from Pensacola to the Keys. He had been flying mostly pot in his younger days, but quickly graduated to the cocaine that was less bulky and more profitable. Cooley was always chewing gum because he was always thinking of beating the odds in his flying adventures. It was nothing for Jimmy to take off and fly to Colombia, load up with drugs, return to Florida, refuel and go back for another load. By the way, Cooley did not even use drugs. He did, however, drink his share of booze, but not while flying. I like his style; he always seemed to keep his cool, never letting the odds get the best of him. Jimmy was also a self-made millionaire, who invested his money in sport fishing boats and his favorite pastime, restoring planes.

Mickey Munday was Cooley's ground man and mechanic. It was his duty to oversee all of the functions pertaining to making sure the plane made the long trip over the ocean and to have it return without any problems. Problems at sea meant the difference between life or death. Mickey liked to smoke his pot, but also did some cocaine on rare occasions. Mickey was also into fast boats and cars and often, when not flying, would arrange for the trucks to pickup off-loaded drugs from the airstrips. He would find the right people to help in the off-loading, as he also grew up in the backwoods of the Florida Everglades.

I had met some interesting people that day, and what scared me was the fact that I liked the feeling. But

getting too close to these fellows meant getting close to the Colombians, and this, in my book of rules, was a definite no-no. Besides, I came down to go fishing, but would also be checking out their operation of the smuggling that was going on in the Miami area. Perhaps I could relay some useful data to my people.

After our short breakfast of mostly fruit and cocktails, we boarded the million-dollar fishing rig that belonged to Max. On the way out of Miami Bay, Max pointed to a high-rise condo apartment complex that was used to monitor the traffic from the nearby coast guard station which was the appointed D.E.A. nerve center to which George Bush allotted several million dollars to patrol the straits of Florida. Thousands of tons of illegal drugs were entering the United States through this route—without Bush and the C.I.A. getting a share of the profits. The condo had state-of-the-art surveillance equipment that was bought and paid for by the Colombian Cartel. Before the fishing trip was over, I would also take a guided tour of this apartment and would be asked if I could recommend any new equipment and/or strategies or techniques that they did not already have at their disposal.

Before long, we were headed south, well into the Gulf Stream, towards the lower Turks, to the deep warm waters off the lower Andros Island. This part of the Bahamas is very remote and supported a lot of illegal smuggling activities, as well as modern day pirates, who would actually board the many tourist boats that unknowingly sailed into these pristine, picturesque waters, only to be robbed, and murdered, then have their vessel sailed to a foreign port, repainted, numbers changed and used to smuggle drugs. This happened very frequently and was just the way it has been in that part of the world for hundreds of years. As a Navy man who was also trained in logistics, I was familiar with the area somewhat from many hours of extensive map reading while in military-sponsored schools. I knew that the tongue of the Atlantic, which was on the eastern shores of the chain of islands, was, in fact, some very deep water, in some places several thousand feet deep. The western side of Andros is relatively shallow and made a perfect environment for the midnight drops of the drugs coming in from South America. The area on the Gulf side is dotted with hundreds of mangrove-infested islands that are home to several different species of marine birds, land crabs, and few people. Max told me that this area was one of their major drop off points and was protected through payoffs and bribes to the Bahamian government. With the increasing pressure from the United States D.E.A., and customs patrols, the cartels were coming under more and more pressure, and that's where they hoped I could again be of some sort of inside source of help as to providing them the D.E.A. patrol schedules, radio frequencies, or any other data that would help the cartels to evade any search or seizures.

Rafa Salazar was stoned from the time we left the port of Miami, smoking the Colombian favorite, a marijuana joint laced with cocaine, commonly known today as "crack cocaine". It seemed that he would smoke one joint after another, sometimes becoming arrogant, belligerent, and loud. Not towards me though, as he was planning to use my talents for the cartel's benefit. Max, on the other hand, was always very polite. Max loved his weapons, but Rafa liked them even more. Max also wanted any type of guns I could get my hands on, as he would ship them to the cartels for their never-ending drug wars and to protect themselves from the many kidnappings that were so common down in South America. I had to remember who I was working for. I was working for the man who was their arch enemy—George Bush. They knew this, but their plan was to convert me through whatever means it would take, and usually it was money. After all, back then, money was important to me. I liked flashing my jewelry and wads of cash big as my fist. It was part of the look I chose to take on. Yes, I was one of those who would flaunt what they had. Like I said, money was the root of my evils, of which at that time in my life, I had many.

"Hello, Central!" Why Do The Phoenix Journals Speak Of An Evacuation Plan "Hello, Central!" Why Do The Phoenix Journals Speak Of An Evacuation Plan Mickey Munday was the bartender for us. He made sure the drinks kept flowing. I guess it seemed like they were trying to keep me doped up and drunk, so that I would talk, spill out secrets of our own smuggling tactics. It wasn't long before Rafa brought up the name of Barry Seal. Barry was a close friend of mine, and I thought that he was well-connected to the cartels, but after sensing that Barry posed a threat to their operations, I shut up and listened. Keep in mind that this period of time was a few years before the February 1986 shooting death of Barry Seal in Baton Rouge, Louisiana. It was stated by some that the cartels never knew of his (Seal's) participation with the D.E.A. and F.B.I. until later down the road, but this was untrue, as that very day, it was told to me that Barry Seal was suspected by the cartels of his double dealing. However, they needed to back off for the time being, as Barry was running drugs for the Nazi Fascist Carlos Ledher and was still a guest of his at the Norman's Cay Island compound, just one hundred miles to the north of where we were located.

They tried to grill me for information surrounding Seal's contacts in Louisiana, Texas, and Arkansas. They knew everyone there was to know in Florida, as Jim Cooley and Mickey Munday had several informants spread throughout the state. There wasn't much that went on in the smuggling business that the two did not know. They had the financial resources to obtain any data they needed. I kept a low profile pertaining to Seal's contacts. After all, Barry put me into business, along with Russell Hebert and some others. I knew what to say and what not to say. Then the conversation shifted to the Arkansas operations, Mena and Nella. They told me that I could earn a lot of extra money if I wanted to handle sales up in that part of the country. Again I listened, but knew better than to become involved with the Colombians. They knew all about Dan Lasater, Roger Clinton, Don Tyson and how they loved their drugs. The only reason that they were not already flying into Arkansas was the fact that Bush and North had the protection of the Clinton party, a sort of deal worked out. Clinton looked the other way while the drugs poured into Mena and Nella and thus would earn his share of the money through several money laundering schemes that included many of the investment firms, banks, Savings and Loan businesses that were just made public through the "Whitewater" publicity campaign. This was how it started in Arkansas. I told them that the Colombians would stick out like sore thumbs up in the Ozarks. This they all agreed upon. However, it was then brought to my attention that I could carry drugs into Arkansas at a greater volume that I was currently shipping, making me double the profits. Well, it was still too early in the fishing trip for me to discuss drugs in that capacity. Max sensed that I was becoming somewhat bored with Rafa's presentation, so he quickly diverted the subject until a later, more appropriate time, which would be later the next day.

It was now high noon. The hot tropical sun felt good, especially after the winter ski trip at Angel Fire. I was getting some real sun, as Max was preparing the fishing equipment. This was most interesting to me, as I would one day be doing this for myself.

To be continued... /s/*Michael Maholy* 

\* \* \* \* \*

# MICHAEL MAHOLY #19365-009, Dorm: D-1 LVC

# P.O. Box 1000 Leavenworth, Kansas 66048

**REMEMBER:** Please include his name and inmate number on any U.S. Postal Money Orders. **Also,** each letter must have your name and return address on the envelope.

### \* \* \* \* \* \*

# **LEAVENWORTH OVERVIEW**

USP Leavenworth

Leavenworth, Kansas 66048

913-682-8700 FTS: 758-1000] Fax: 913-682-3617 U.S. Penitentiary, North Central Region.

Security Level: High/Male (adjacent Minimum/Male camp).

Judicial District: District of Kansas.

Capacity: Rated-951. Population, March 31, 1991-1,597. Adjacent camp: Rated-276. Population, March 31, 1991-393.

# Staff Complement: 546.

**Overview:**Opened in 1906, USP Leavenworth was the site of the first Federal prison. In 1895, Congress transferred the military prison at Fort Leavenworth to the Department of Justice. When the War Department objected, Congress authorized 1,000 acres adjacent to the prison for a new penitentiary to confine 1,200 inmates. USP Leavenworth houses adult male offenders, primarily from Midwestern and western States, and Cuban detainees.

Housing: 4 cellblocks (2 general population, 1 Cuban, 1 closed for renovation) and 1 holdover unit. Location: 25 miles north of Kansas City. On Highway 73. The area is served by Kansas City International Airport (15 miles from the facility).

Education: ABE, GED, ESL. Degree programs through St. Mary College.

**Vocational Training:** Desktop publishing, building maintenance, graphic arts, design and engraving. **UNICOR:** Print, furniture, textile, and mattress factories employ 630 inmates.

**Medical Services:** 3 physicians, 3 dentists, 11 physician assistants, and 7 other health services staff. **Religious Services:** 4 staff chaplains and community volunteers provide services for all faiths. **Psychological Services:** 3 full-time clinical psychologists.

# Accreditation Status: No.

**Satellite Camp:** Opened in 1960, FPC Leavenworth serves as a satellite facility to the main institution. It houses minimunsecurity male offenders. Housing is in 6 open dormitories and 2 dormitories with enclosed rooms. A range of educational and vocational opportunities are available and UNICOR operates mattress and textile factories.

#### \* \* \* \* \* \*

# **<u>RECENT LETTER</u>** From Michael Maholy

FROM: Michael Maholy

#19365-009 DORM: D-1 LVC P.O. BOX 1000 LEAVENWORTH, KANSAS 66048 DATE: MARCH 12, 1995

Dear Friends,

In this letter, I hope to answer a few of the questions that many of you have been asking me in the recent days since my arrival here in Leavenworth, Kansas. First off, let me say that I'm in good health and spirits after the long, 23-day journey from Tallahassee, Florida. Though the climate is much cooler here, making for a runny nose and slight head cold, I'm sure it's nothing this old kid can't handle.

On the sheet of paper I sent along with this letter, you will see that there is a prison camp located just next to the main prison. Soon after I arrived at the main prison, I was informed that I would be transferred to this camp. This was a true blessing in itself. My newly acquired attorneys had told me sometime back that they would fight for this move to a much lower security facility, but I must admit, at the time I was told this, I was truly somewhat skeptical as to the outcome. This reduction of my security level is just the first step in a series of well planned appeals that my defense team has orchestrated to regain my dignity, as well as my freedom. This also means that the enemy has taken notice to the brief of discoveries that was just recently presented to several high-ranking government agencies.

The agencies that were contacted included the F.B.I., the Senate Subcommittee, the Federal Internal Ethics Commission, and also our lovely Attorney General, who by the way, took the brief to the White House herself, hand delivered it to her good friend from Little Rock, and then presented him and her Highness a few questions that she felt had better be addressed in honesty. (HA! HA!) The first question she presented to the two busy, corrupt politicians was, "Do you know of this man, who claims to have knowledge of all this he is alleging?" and their reply was, "Why, of course we know Mr. Maholy; he is a convicted drug and weapons runner, convicted by the Federal Court in Little Rock, Ark., but what he alleges is all fabricated. Who would take the word of a drug runner?" Then Butch asked them if I ever was invited to the 1000-acre hunting club located just southeast of Little Rock, for an annual opening day duck hunt (read "The Killing Fields, C.I.A. Pipeline Part XIII" in the February 14 issue of *CONTACT*) which several other high-profile politicians from Arkansas attended, as well as members of crime families, known drug dealers and prostitutes that were sent to accommodate the guests (Ol' Butch, herself, probably felt just a little left out!). Again, the words that would roll out of their lying mouths would be, "Of course not; we do not associate with criminals, nor the likes."

As I was told this weekend in a very lengthy phone session with my attorney from Florida, the questions were indeed asked one right after the other. The outcome was simply "What in the hell does this man want

from us, or the Justice Deptartment—a break, a pardon, what is it? We make no deals with the likes of a man who spreads death throughout the streets of America!" (They must think that only they can do that.) They were insulted that the Butch" would even consider that they may have been involved with such evil doings. Then the questioning continued—or so my attorneys were told: questions about an Arkansas back in the late 70s and early to mid-80s, questions about George Bush, a certain U.S. Marine Lt. Col. Oliver North and their role in the smuggling that took place in Mena, and Nella, Arkansas. Again, the couple refused to acknowledge any part of their cover-up or personal involvement.

This went on and on, until the big boss, the person in charge of the whole nation, put HER foot down, and told the dyke to go and conduct some serious investigations. It was told in a way, that she should be lucky she even has a job, so she should do as told. This really upset the Butch, as my attorney knows this woman personally. In fact, my attorney's father-in-law swore her into her first position as a prosecutor for Dade County, Florida some 20-odd years ago, and his daughter worked directly under her for 12 years. This family of both criminal and civil lawyers knows this woman inside and out. They have all conducted several trials and many deals together over the years. They also agree, that this woman (Butchey) is a pawn in the game, just as you and I are. However, she did bring the brief to the people who know they are guilty and explained just what is alleged in it.

So it was told to my team that the least they would do for now until this investigation is ordered complete or terminated is that I would be placed in this camp until further notice. This was accepted for the time being as being the best move for me for many reasons. However, this trial is not over by any means. My attorneys have given the word that any new indictments placed against me would also be filed against those who are also portrayed within my brief. They are confident that we will be able to block this move by the government, at least for the time being. Again, time will tell. I was told not to expose our next move— which will be put into action soon—as it involves many secrets and people who can do things.

The defense team did however, tell me that one of the best things that I have going for me is the fact that all of you who have taken an interest in my case—those of you who have written to senators and congressmen, and different agencies—have helped by letting those who are trying to silence me know that you are watching very closely the final outcome of this. You good, honest people will not be deceived any longer. They asked me to ask you to please continue to write me and support this effort. That not only involves me, but the nation as a whole. By keeping the letters coming to me in full force, the Justice Deptartment will know that the people of this country care enough to stand up and be counted.

I want you all to know, that this will still take some time to sort out. The wealthy elitists will not stand to lose any ground, to be accused of any misbehavior, or any wrong doing. They are greedy, full of lust and evil ways, and will pull their own network of allies together to form their own circle of protection. But in the end, we will win, as good will overcome evil, as it always does.

Over the last 7 or 8 months, I have asked a lot from you people—people I have never met, but who I see are the true backbone of this nation. I know that you will not let me down in my battle to expose all of the corruption I have witnessed over the years. I, unlike some others, cannot promise you returns in the gold futures, or stocks in this or that. I'm but one man who is trying to right my wrongs, who is prepared to sacrifice his own freedom, to show his own loyalty to the world. I have been asked by my defense team, if I was offered today, to be allowed to go home, would I stop pursuing this path I've chose to take—to stop naming people, places, events, and things, that are upsetting so many of the wealthy. I was asked, if I could be happy with that—to just to forget things, to pretend they never happened? It did not take long to answer. You see, I've had the opportunity, during many, many, sleepless nights, to think all about that question. Go home, I asked, where is home? They have taken my home, destroyed what little family I had. My job now, I boldly told them, is to see this thing through. I have told everyone who has asked, that once I take on something, I usually see it to the end, for better or worse. I have very little left to lose, but much to gain. I do not want to make this sound like I'm going to die on the cross to free everyone from these tyrants. However, I'm going to fight, claw, scream, if necessary, to bring these others, who were the masterminds, to equal justice, once and for all.

You good people are my family now. There will be some who will not want to continue to get involved any more than they have to. This is human nature—they have their own families, their own problems to contend with. This I fully understand, but I want you to know that I will take the heat, as I already have, and see this to the end. As I've stated from the beginning, I'm guilty of my crimes; I never said I wasn't, but what about the rest of them—the people you are putting into office? Help me now. Now is the time. Don't worry about affairs in other far away countries; we have too many problems here we can not resolve. Heck, vote for me, and I'll set you free! That would be nice, wouldn't it! Oh, what a lovely world it would be if I had a chance to change things. But being realistic, think about what's at stake here.

And with that thought in mind, I will ask of all of you to continue your support of this crisis, and others that Mr. Jackson, the staff at *CONTACT*, and all of their allies are trying to work out for all of us. We together will overcome and make the difference. Thank you, one and all. I hope to hear from all of you soon.

In Love and Light

/s/Michael Maholy

# CHAPTER 2

# LATEST HOT UPDATE ON

# O. J. SIMPSON FRAME-UP JEWISH MAFIA CONSPIRACY FOR RACE RIOTS & REVOLUTION

### *Here we go again!*

Just when you thought you had heard enough about O.J. Simpson, we have decided to give you yet more data to chew on. After all, if you can endure hour after hour of lies from the controlled media's presentation of this orchestrated frame-up pageant, why not a bit of truth—just for a change of pace?

It was in the 9/6/94 issue of CONTACT that we first presented an extraordinary document by Gary Wean on the truth behind O.J.'s frame-up. Now, almost seven months and who-knows-how-many lies later, some of what we shared from Gary is beginning to come out of the shadows and into focus in a major way.

But first: WHO IS Gary Wean? He entered the Los Angeles Police Department Academy in 1946 and, along the road of a brilliant career, eventually became Chief Investigator for the Ventura County Public Defender Office. Gary's sources and connections are legendary in California law enforcement circles.

Gary's initial outlay of the O.J. Simpson frame-up was so professionally thorough and comprehensive—and shocking—that, at this critical time in the expensive public pageant, we are repeating that document again, by popular demand (we keep running out of our reserve press runs each time we present this material!). But first we share a recent "hot off the press" update from Gary, and then an earlier update from 1/26/95 that was written soon after the trial got underway. We are fortunate to regard Gary as both a respected reader of CONTACT and as a professional of such high calibre that he could provide us with this update on VERY short request notice. Thank you, Gary, once again!

And should you need any more data to support the position made here that O.J. was framed, just go back and carefully study Barbara Walters' interview with O.J.'s first wife, broadcast Friday evening 1/27/95 on the television news magazine program 20/20. Her comments, as one who has stayed out of the spotlight (though, since not well-to-do, she could have easily chased the \$\$\$ train), indirectly confirm Gary's position and reveal how preposterous is the case being made by the Prosecution.

No doubt there are many things yet to be presented that won't add up in the public version of this case. However, as the saga continues to unfold, knowing THE TRUTH will help a lot in sorting this soap opera's antics. - E.Y.

Friday, March 17, 1995

To: *CONTACT* Newspaper From: Gary Wean

# SECOND UPDATE— THE O.J. SIMPSON FRAME-UP

All over America the talk is: O.J. is being <u>framed</u>. Yes, he <u>is</u>, but, at the very <u>same time</u> we are <u>all</u> being framed—for the future.

This frightening, ruining terror that is smashing O.J. can happen to anyone of us in America, for we are no longer under the protection of the U.S. constitutional judicial system.

We are now <u>openly</u> under the <u>Mishna</u>, the law of the Rabbi, the New World Order; this is the law under which <u>all</u> the ADL Mishpuckas operate; it's chaos, chaos, the <u>main thrust</u> is chaos.

At one time, under American law, the jury takes their seats in the courtroom, the prosecution and defense make their opening statements, the first prosecution witness takes the stand and begins to testify, and the minute that testimony started the person being prosecuted came under the protective law of "double-jeopardy". Under constitutional <u>American</u> law, if the defendant is determined to be <u>not guilty</u> by the jury, he <u>cannot</u> be tried again for the <u>same</u> crime. And that <u>includes</u> the federal courts—unless you want to argue that the federal courts are no longer part of the United States of America or the *Constitution*.

Sgt. Stacy Koon and Officer Lawrence Powell, in the Rodney King trial in Simi Valley, California, Ventura County Superior Court, were found <u>not guilty</u> by the jury.

The Mishpucka-controlled media, both TV and newspapers, screamed from the roof-tops that the jury was made up of Simi Valley red-necks, retired policemen, suburban-type people, racists, etc., etc., and every other objectionable <u>type-cast</u> person they could dream up whom they could accuse of prejudice against a person like Rodney King.

The truth and facts of why that jury found the officers <u>not guilty</u> are these: for one year prior to the trial in Simi, I along with many others assisting me, circulated my affidavit to Chief Darryl Gates (part of the original *CONTACT* article and subsequent update) among every citizen and resident of Simi Valley possible.

The Mishpucka control over the media had kept all these facts hidden from the people, but when the people became knowledgeable of the true facts they found the officers <u>not guilty</u>.

One aspect of the whole affair I mulled over in my mind many many times: if Sgt. Koon had not surveyed the scene upon his arrival as he did, and from much experience advised the lady highway patrol officer that the L.A.P.D. would take over, it could have become a disaster far out-distancing what occurred. Remember there were two additional passengers of unknown involvement in King's car. If Sgt. Koon had ordered his officers to stand back and let the highway patrol officer handle the situation, as she informed Sgt.

Koon she wanted to do, it could have ended in deep tragedy.

There was no way possible that the "lady officer" could have kept the huge, powerful Rodney King on the ground like the L.A.P.D. officers did (which was prescribed L.A.P.D. procedure) and then handcuffed him.

If the immensely strong Rodney King had gotten off the ground like he violently tried to do, just one punch of his could have broken half the bones in the lady's body. Then, worse, he could have taken her gun and other people could have been killed or badly injured.

Now, speaking of juries, the black members of the O.J. trial are being <u>subjected</u> to the same accusations of being prejudiced in favor of O.J. as were the jurors who supposedly were prejudiced in favor of the L.A.P.D. officers.

In the event that O.J. is found <u>not guilty</u> by this supposedly prejudiced, biased jury, will the horrendous, illegal sabotage power of the ADL Mishpucka be used to force the <u>re-trial</u> of O.J. in federal court to start race riots as they did in the case of the officers? Can't the black people see that the very action that they applauded when the federal court convicted Sgt. Koon and Officer Powell can be used <u>against</u> them? Now the same thing can happen to O.J. if he is found <u>not guilty</u> in state court.

First the chilling issue of spousal-abuse: vicious wife-beating springs upon the scene and becomes paramount. Then the heart-rending, inflammable issue of child-care and single mothers pops up which left the <u>lead prosecutor</u> Marcia Clark in a "deeply offended", nasty mood, apparently blaming O.J. Then the worst-of-all-issues: race hatred, Aryan Nations, skin-heads, anti-Semitism and Holocaust against the Jews spectacularly arise. All of these startling new and unrelated issues now rub off on the defendant.

ADL Mishpucka-guided TV shows and <u>experts</u> on <u>double murders</u> trick the public. They exclaim, "Well these issues can't prejudice O.J.; it is being done outside of the jury's presence."

Yes, there are the 12 jurors, 12 people who are <u>not</u> hearing this cleverly spread, evil, Mishpucka racehatred propaganda.

But on the other hand, there are 12 skillion people all around the world who are watching, hearing, and feeling, all with their own personal agenda, effectively and bitterly stirred into fierce, dangerous antagonisms and actions. And this is precisely the purpose and intent of the ADL Mishpucka: chaos.

The more hatred, murders, mayhem and horrible disasters they can precipitate, the happier they become, and it all serves to direct attention and pressure away from the ADL Mishpucka, while they commit other secret atrocities.

But don't sell the jury short; from my own experience there are just as many <u>black</u> people who, as jurors, will convict a <u>black</u> man just as soon as will <u>whites</u> if they are <u>convinced</u> by the evidence that he is <u>guilty</u> of the crime he is charged with.

Who is doing the actual mechanics-the workings of framing O.J.-that necessarily sly footwork it has

taken to produce this Hollywood Extravaganza—this <u>scenario</u> that is <u>energizing</u> such a fantastic dollar value in Hollywood?

Back on that day when the old-time Hollywood madam Le Fleur called, and after she had told me the bloody details about Vickie Morgan's murder (chapter 41 of my book, 1987), I had said, "Flower, I've got to think on all this awhile, and I mean a lot longer than five minutes; Hollywood hasn't changed a bit, has it?" She had answered, "Hollywood's Hollywood, and it will <u>always</u> be."

The foot-pad work necessitated someone <u>very close</u> to O.J., an ADL Mishpucka with a deep cover. Kato Kaelin, like Ron Goldman, was only a useful "lover-boy", a tool of the ADL Mishpucka.

But Robert Kardashian was another category, a claimed "close friend" of O.J, but more of a "hanger-on", or "hanger-in", a deep cover that had been put in place somewhere in the obscure past. The rather mysterious Robert Kardashian has deep ties to powerful Hollywood ADL Mishpuckas, and you don't have those connections without being one of them.

There is much fighting and maneuvering among news persons and the just plain morbid/curious to get a seat in the small courtroom; yet from day one court proceedings, Kardashian and his female accomplice occupy the same two seats in the front row, as if the seats have been officially assigned to them. The young female records on equipment in connection with Alan Dershowitz in the East and makes additions to whatever it is they are doing and Kardashian joins the confidential huddles at the defense table before and after side-bar meetings.

# Johnnie Cochran & O.J. Simpson

Each day these observations and recordings they have made are transcribed and a copy secretly fed from Kardashian, the "<u>mechanic</u>", to L.A. Police Commissioner Stanley Scheinbaum, the "<u>brain</u>" of the scenario, at his "Command Post". Scheinbaum, remember, is also the promulgator of the New World Order Constitution and its Mishna law that they are instituting in place of <u>our</u> U.S. of America Constitution.

<u>Our</u> *Constitution* is the <u>last</u> and <u>only</u> thing that stands between us and total disaster. Under <u>no</u> circumstances during these <u>dire</u>, dangerous times should we allow Congress or anyone else to make <u>amendments</u> or monkey in any way, shape or form with <u>our</u> *Constitution*. It <u>must</u> remain as it is—anyone, including Gingrich and Dole, who dares touch it is our <u>deadly</u> enemy.

<u>March 6, 1995</u> on the *Larry King* show, Mark Fuhrman's lawyer, Robert Tourtelot, attacked Alan Dershowitz's vicious, false statements that Fuhrman had filed an <u>affidavit</u> admitting racism. Under the heat of the vocal exchange Dershowitz was forced to admit he had lied and misled the American people with his statements affecting the O.J. trial. While trying to apologize and retract his lies, Dershowitz slipped and made an astounding statement: "We (Mishpucka) also made a serious mistake in the Demjanjuk case, but when the court in Israel realized it they released him." Demjanjuk had been framed by the phony, infamous OSI in Washington, D.C., and for years his life was torn-up and destroyed by Mishpucka insanity. He had been forcibly transported to Israel and, under harsh conditions and the evil glare of hatred-consumed Mishpucka judges, he was sentenced to death. Under the Mishna you <u>do not</u> have the right to a jury. On the TV the camera caught the Mishna malice flashing from the treacherous Dershowitz's eyes. Larry King

frantically covered up, hastening to halt his brother Mishpucka's explosive revealments of treason.

Previously on a *Larry King* show, Dershowitz had made another shocking, revealing statement. Forgetting himself, so engrossed in his own talk, Dershowitz was unwittingly talking about the law that <u>he</u> operates under; repeatedly he stated that the laws he was using were "2,000 years old". This is true; he was referring to their <u>Mishna</u>, the laws of the Rabbi Juda, not <u>our</u> U.S. constitutional law, which is 200 years old. Suddenly, as if he had sharply been warned, given a signal, he changed the subject and corrected himself.

Now, as I know because of discovering it in the past, the Mishpuckas' lies and evil machinations have a way of catching up with them—the lies break through the surface in unexpected places revealing the true facts behind the scene.

In this event the true fact is that the frame-up of O.J. and the bloody death of Nicole Simpson and Ron Goldman have been an <u>on-going</u> conspiracy—a deadly, premeditated, conspiratorial <u>double-murder</u> to inspire exactly what it is doing: chaos—aggravate the tremendous black and white race-hate issue—and thrust out front new volatile issues of spousal-abuse, child-care and single motherhood. These issues will bring forth new Mishpucka pushers to exhort political and personal frenzy and chaos, chaos, chaos among us.

Abortion, another disastrous issue to strike at the calm of our government and system, was devised at the (Appalachian, Mafia-type crime meeting) secret meeting of top ADL Mishpuckas at Ojai, California, their Camp Ramah "hide-out".

At the Camp Ramah three-day meet of powerful ADL Mishpuckas was Betty Friedan, the woman responsible for the present abortion fiasco. From my book, <u>Chapter 36, 1987</u>, [quoting:]

Friedan was a co-founder of the National Abortion Rights Action League. As a hatchet woman for B'nai, B'rith, Friedan's job was to create a volatile political situation by organizing and inciting the issue of abortion and using it to foment riotous dissension and disruption in the U.S. Government. Friedan became a zealous architect of clever pro-abortion propaganda. Skillfully she drew plans that enraged religious opponents of abortion.

Hollow but slick slogans such as "Pro-choice" and "Right to my own body" were spawn of Betty's pregnant brain. As battle cries justifying abortion they were sent nationwide by the Mishpucka newspapers and TV media. The Abortion League was just one more of the Mishpuckas' <u>countless</u> organizations dedicated to destroying the *U.S. Constitution*. There is nothing new in conspiratorial plans to decimate a government's power prior to inflicting a fatal blow. In 1184 BC it was the Trojan Horse, in France during WW-II they called it the Fifth Column.

The Mishpucka was stirring the pot satanically; they didn't care if women got an abortion or not—their purpose was to sow and spread confusion, hate and chaos in America. [End of quote.]

At this Camp Ramah (Appalachian) meeting it was, [again quoting:]

...a list of names like reading a Tel Aviv phone book; G. Eckstein and Mel Shavelson, President of the Writers Guild of America; producers B. Yorkin, Norman Lear, and W. Froug, NBC Entertainment; Alfred Schneider, V. Pres. of ABC; D. Wolper, producer; Alan Dershowitz, Harvard Law School professor and J. Greenfield, political commentator. Multi-millionaire advertising sponsors of objectionable TV programs were in attendance: R. Goldstein, V. Pres. of Proctor and Gamble; Marvin Koslow, V. Pres. of Bristol Meyers Co., etc., etc., etc.

Not satisfied controlling the three major TV networks, the Mishpucka established a separate Jewish TV network operating out of Los Angeles and New York City. Coast to coast the channel broadcasts propaganda material beneficial to Jews. A powerful, politically motivated organization, United Teachers of Los Angeles, backs the network." [End of quote.]

Following the O.J. trial there will be an upsurge of the <u>new</u> issues that have been indelibly established in the people's minds through the TV media hoopla.

The people will not be able to distinguish reality from the vicious lies perpetrated by the ADL Mishpucka chaos, chaos, chaos....

Betty Friedan is still going—stirring the abortion issue. Gloria Allred will conceivably be at the head and leading the spousal-abuse, and another frenzied Mishpucka female will push the child-care and single motherhood issue. And the full weight of the ADL Mishpucka propaganda machine will be behind a major, major race-hatred program rammed down the peoples' throats.

Shortly after the trial started and the prosecution began calling their witnesses to the stand, an extremely strange (weird) thing took place: the first serious crack in the polished surface of the Mishpucka conspiracy—the first recorded and amazing testimony of <u>direct</u> evidence that could begin the back-track that would expose, bring to light, the guilt of the ADL Mishpucka monsters responsible for this incredibly evil, premeditated conspiracy of <u>double-murder</u>.

Early one morning a prosecution witness arrived at the office of the district attorney—he had been called there by lead prosecutor Marcia Clark and Christopher Darden. The purpose of this witness would be to establish the facts of a 911 call Nicole Brown Simpson made on <u>October 25, 1993</u> at 10:00 P.M. from her house at 325 S. Gretna Green. This incident seven and a half months <u>prior</u> to the murders was to be presented to the jurors to bolster the prosecution's premise that "spousal-abuse" had been a precursor of eventual murder.

The witness called to this extraordinary meeting was L.A.P.D. Sgt. Robert Lerner, retired.

Marcia Clark and Christopher Darden had an amazing surprise for Sgt. Lerner; it flabbergasted him. When Lerner and his partner had answered the 911 call of Nicole Simpson on <u>October 25, 1993</u>, whereat she had claimed that O.J. had harassed her and kicked in her door, they had stayed there investigating for about an hour and a half. O.J. was present, so was Kato Kaelin, and Lerner's supervisor, Sgt. Craig Lolly was there.

Clark and Darden played a tape for Sgt. Lerner-he couldn't believe his ears-the entire hour-and-a-half

investigation and his conversations with Nicole, O.J. and Kaelin had been <u>recorded</u>. Astonished, Lerner asked, "How in the world had that been done? Where in the world had the tape come from?"

Darden and Clark informed him that Sgt. Lolly had made it. They wanted to know if Lerner had ever been aware it was being made. Lerner was even more shocked to discover that Sgt. Lolly had made the tape— "No, absolutely not, this is the very <u>first</u> time I have ever had any idea it was done."

Clark and Darden told Lerner that they wanted to let him know the tape existed. They didn't want him to be surprised by it when cross-examined by Johnnie Cochran in the event that Cochran knew about the tape.

Sgt. Lerner was very upset—what was going on? He knew that such a <u>covert action</u> would never have been sanctioned unless he himself or his partner were under investigation by Internal Affairs Division or— or unless a <u>secret</u> investigation of O.J. for some reason was being perpetrated.

What was he being dragged into? He realized that whatever was going on he had better be extremely careful; there was something really bad behind this. This surreptitious taping prompts major questions of what was behind it.

In <u>October 1993</u> it appears Lerner was a patrolman when he answered the 911 call; now he is a Sgt., retired. I was puzzled; why would Lerner retire so soon after a promotion when staying for a few more years would build up his pension?

Where had the tape been secreted for a year-and-a-half? Who had been holding it for what obviously was this very reason, to convict O.J.? How had Marcia Clark and Christopher Darden gotten it? Who had handed it to them? Had it come from the ADL Mishpucka's file on O.J. that the Mishpucka had been compiling???

For Lolly, a patrol Sgt., to <u>secretly</u> record two officers doing their duty conducting an investigation of a family squabble for an hour-and-a-half is unheard of—simply not done. The officers were not under investigation by Internal Affairs, so it becomes totally evident that O.J. Simpson was <u>the target</u>. It's a <u>bazooka-rocket</u> pointing <u>directly</u> at a high-level, deep-rooted conspiracy to set up and frame O.J. dating back <u>prior</u> to the <u>October 1993</u> incident.

To conduct such an insidious operation which could seriously compromise innocent officers, the Sgt. would have needed direct orders right from the <u>top</u>: Stanley Scheinbaum to Chief Willie Williams and others down to Sgt. Lolly.

The magnitude of this <u>set-up operation</u> would have required sophisticated recording equipment. Lolly wouldn't have had the entire recorder secreted on himself; he would only have had a tiny invisible microphone. A van or truck with complete, very expensive, sophisticated sound-gathering technology and at least two, perhaps three operators would be parked nearby in the vehicle. Was Sgt. Lolly a secret ADL Mishpucka agent? Was this van L.A.P.D. equipment, manned by L.A.P.D. officers, or was it an ADL Mishpucka operation with their own equipment and agents stalking Nicole and O.J? Had Ron Goldman and Kato Kaelin, the "lover-boys", also been equipped with a small microphone while the ADL Mishpucka stalkers invaded and recorded the Simpson's every personal, private action for the purpose of destroying

them at any moment they so chose? Sgt. Lolly was never called as a witness to explain what was going on.

When retired-Sgt. Robert Lerner was questioned on the witness stand, the D.A. asked few questions only enough to establish the fact that O.J. was guilty of spousal-abuse—the existence of a tape recording was carefully skirted, omitted. When Johnnie Cochran cross-examined Lerner, he brought forth the information that Lerner had sworn that he had <u>no</u> knowledge of the taping or that such a tape was in existence and that he had first heard it the day before when it was played to him by Clark and Darden in their office. No further vital questions were asked by the district attorney or by Cochran regarding who had furnished the tape to the D.A. or about who had ordered Sgt. Lolly to make it. Sgt. Lerner was dismissed from the stand and Sgt. Lolly was never called by either the prosecution or defense to give testimony on this fantastic revelation.

This taping had been at the orders and direction of Stanley Scheinbaum. It was <u>hard</u>, positive, <u>incontro-vertible</u> evidence of the conspiracy of manipulation, sabotage, and premeditation leading directly to the seething, ADL Mishpucka spy and sabotage organization operating within the L.A.P.D.

There were assassins out there—a killer team, stalking—ready to strike—they slashed and stabbed, killed, and were back in their enclosed vehicle and gone before anyone was even aware of their presence—a team of professional ADL Mishpucka killers. They then drove to O.J.'s house, planted the glove and spread blood evidence that had been obtained from O.J. months before and secreted for this purpose, the same as they did with the Sgt. Lerner tape. While at O.J.'s the killers raised their voices which were heard by the maid next door. It was shortly before the voices were heard by the maid that Kato Kaelin heard the thump on his wall near the location where the glove was planted.

# From Chapter 31 of my book, 1987, [quoting:]

Considerable wealth and prestige, also amounts of pretension, reside in the fashionable Clearpoint area. The new community situated on the side of the hills overlooks the city of Ventura, and the Pacific Ocean a few miles in the distance. In the dark, early-morning hours of <u>Friday, March 14, 1980</u>, Joan Taylor was wakened from a sound sleep by her huge dog who led her out the back door. The dog went to the side gate facing the neighbors' home at 573 Highpoint Dr. and stood there looking. He didn't growl or whine; he just stared into the darkness. The eerie silence and the animal's strange behavior were scary. Shivers ran up Mrs. Taylor's back as chill mist infiltrating off the ocean grasped her with clammy hands. Obeying a quiet command the dog turned to follow. Hesitating, he stared once again into the darkness engulfing the house next door before escorting his mistress back into their home. Nothing stirred in the Clearpoint community, but somewhere, somewhere out there in the darkness someone watched and waited.

<u>Sunday afternoon, March 16, 1980</u> the bludgeoned bodies of Lyman R. Smith and Charlene, his beautiful young wife, were found murdered in pools of blood in their bedroom. The bodies were covered with a sheet.

Of the philosophy of intuitions and instincts I am not certain. But of my experiences and knowledge of crimes and events happening far back in the past and of their evil connections with the present I do know for sure. The bloody, gangland-style execution of the lawyer and his wife was tied irrevocably into the murderous Ventura County Government corruption. [End of quote.]

Lyman Smith, a lawyer, was involved with the ADL Mishpucka corruption and drug smuggling. His huge, four-engined planes regularly flew trips to Iran. This operation involved Hymie Blitzberg, aka Steven J. Stone, a California state appeal court judge and California State Chief Justice Stanley Moskowitz, aka Mosk, and Scheinbaum in Santa Barbara hovered omnipresent, deep in the shadows—<u>everything is connected</u>.

The <u>failure</u> of Johnnie Cochran to delve and dig into every aspect, every switch and turn from top to bottom of Lerner's amazing testimony, as he has done without fail to <u>every other</u> prosecution witness is beyond belief. It returns everything to the Mutt and Jeff theory that the lawyers on both sides are manipulated by the <u>same</u> strings. When Simpson is found guilty the "Dream Team" can swear, "Look at the record; it's as plain as your face. We did our very best—everything we could do for O.J." And a further related and significant phenomenon occurs as a result of Lerner's testimony. It's as if an unseen hand has blanked out the camera lens—a severe warning given to the media: <u>do not</u> further pursue this subject of the secret taping of the officers at the 911 call. Not a word of this event of Lerner's testimony has been seen and dissected and redissected into countless discussions, as has been done to all the other witnesses by the TV network experts in their normal, frantic pursuit of sensationalism—nor has any word appeared in the newspapers. How does the ADL Mishpucka wield such undue, overwhelming power of censorship in free America?

Only a few steps from the O.J. courtroom another trial was going on: Heidi Fleiss, a Hollywood <u>premium</u> madam—she is the one who stated shortly after her arrest that so many <u>prominent</u> officials from Hollywood clear to Washington, D.C. are <u>Johns</u> in her little black book that she was in control of enough influence to change the NAFTA vote if she had wanted to. The ADL Mishpucka agents have secured all of that <u>blackmail</u> information in their secret files.

As is known, the plans of the ADL Mishpuckas to install Diane Feinstein as <u>president</u> of the U.S. necessitated that she win the California Senate race. An extremely wealthy oil man, Michael Huffington, had spent 28 million dollars of his own money to win that race. The Mishpucka had secretly spent far <u>more</u> than that amount on Feinstein and it still looked as if she would lose. Heidi Fleiss had been threatening to "reveal" all the names of her Johns, the names of the prominent clients in her little black book. Suddenly, just a few weeks before the <u>November</u>, 1994 election an amazing thing happened: flashing on the screen was Diane Feinstein being hugged and fawned over by Richard Riordan, the powerful <u>Republican</u> mayor of Los Angeles. He now strongly endorsed the <u>Democrat</u>, Diane Feinstein, for Senator. Shortly after Riordan's switch and his eager avowal to support Feinstein was first shown on TV, another extraordinary event took place. L.A.P.D. Captain Ackerman, of the vice detail, appeared on TV. He announced the notification that the decision had been made that absolutely none of the names of the sports, <u>the Johns</u>, in Madam Fleiss' little black book would be revealed either during the trial or <u>afterwards</u>. This took the combined agreement of high authorities from both the D.A.'s office and the L.A.P.D. to assure that <u>no</u> names would be revealed. This announcement by Capt. Ackerman was the signal—it notified Riordan and all the rest of Fleiss' clients that the deal was made; they were now safe from exposure.

The influence of Los Angeles Mayor Riordan over hundreds of thousands of both <u>Republican</u> and <u>Demo-</u> <u>crat</u> votes was the turning point in favor of Feinstein.

This evil, powerful, covert manipulation by the murderous ADL Mishpuckas bitterly affects every fiber of

our moral, financial and political structure—their spy and sabotage organization can put anyone they want in elected office or administrative positions. One insidious result in this Feinstein episode is clear: if Feinstein had not been elected to the Senate the outcome of the <u>Balanced Budget Amendment</u> would have been different.

But Feinstein's vote in this event had nothing to do with what was best for the U.S. or its citizens—it was strictly a political ploy: In the coming Presidential election, 1996, Feinstein <u>must</u> portray a positively different stance than the Republicans. She will proclaim to be a <u>great</u> champion of women, minorities, the middle-class and anybody else who might be stupid enough to vote for her.

Do not believe Feinstein-do not believe Dole or the Newt either-all are on the move to destroy America.

Nothing contained in Newt's or Dole's so-called <u>Contract with America</u> is worth a damn for the American people—particularly what Newt the Nut and Dole, the treacherous, posturing Presidential hopeful, call "<u>Legal Reform</u>" which they just passed in the House with a \$250,000 limit on punitive damages. Now, everybody, use your noggins while you <u>still</u> have them on your shoulders: should Mr. Willie King be limited, relegated to only claiming \$250,000 punitive damages against the <u>persons</u> responsible for this horrible, horrible case of insane negligence? To the further horror of this citizen, the lawyers would eat up that small amount in a week and if he lost the case he would be forced to pay the costs of the winner.

This same so-called "<u>Legal Reform</u>" scam will also be used against <u>us</u> in further <u>denying</u> our American rights when charged with catastrophes in criminal cases like the O.J. case now playing before your eyes.

Believe me—everything <u>is</u> connected. While we are on the subject of the great Posturer and the Newt, would you really buy a used car from Phil Gramm? And please, take a look at Mr. Lugar, ...and Diane Feinstein... Dear Lord, save America!

We must have new, honorable Americans in office.

The ADL Mishpucka has been eating us alive for years. Now they have accelerated their feasting—the Michael Milken operation of junk-bonds, the precursor of <u>derivatives</u>, now known to be the most dangerous, deadly weapon the ADL Mishpuckas' Wall Street has ever hit us with, are running amok.

At one point the ADL Mishpucka had become very concerned and frightened over the fact that all the people involved in the S&L and stock and bond operation of stealing hundreds of billions of dollars were Jews—dozens of thieves with Jew names were appearing in the newspaper and TV everyday. It was very unnerving to the Jews that their rackets were being exposed. One fabulously wealthy Mishpucka thief, Felix Rohatyn, was particularly frightened of being exposed—he called himself an investment banker. From chapter 45 of my book, 1987, [quoting:]

Before a Senate Committee, Felix Rohatyn cried out his fears of a vicious <u>backlash</u> against Jews. Top Jews in the stocks and bonds business held private, urgent meetings. The topic was their fears, that because so many of the men caught in fraud and stealing and about to be indicted were Jews, it could cause decided Anti-Semitism.

But ADL Mishpucka, A.M. Rosenthal, with the *New York Times* News Service wrote, "There is no need for Jews on Wall Street to feel called upon to explain the number of Jews involved." A.M. Rosenthal would have Americans believe, "there is no conspiracy of greed" among Jews and if anyone dares suggest such a thing they'll suffer the Jews' <u>"anti-Semitic</u>" treatment. [End of quote.]

The Jews had been genuinely frightened when caught in their fraud and thievery; they thought the Christians would react in terrible anger. They knew that their Holocaust and anti-Semitic propaganda constantly blasting on the Christians had been effective, but they hadn't known how well it had worked, how frightened the Christians had actually become. When the cowardly Christian Americans backed off—even though they saw that the Jews were eating the country alive—the Jews were emboldened beyond their wildest dreams. They trotted out their newest weapon, <u>derivatives</u>, and the feasting really began. Mishpucka Alan Greenspan, at the Fed began a relentless, merciless raising of interest rates and, beyond believability, Clinton appointed one of the biggest thieves of all, Robert Rubin, the owner of Goldman-Sachs, to Secretary of the Treasury. And to show you how frightened and cowardly our Washington, D.C. leaders really are, Dole and Gingrich and all the rest of the craven scum quickly approved Robert Rubin unanimously.

Then our glorious leaders put the boot to America without mercy: they voted for NAFTA, GATT and the Mishpuckas' New World Order. <u>Derivatives</u>: look at what their deadly virus did to Orange County; look what they did to England's oldest bank in Singapore. The Mishpucka is eating the <u>world</u> alive.

In Ventura County the Mishpucka has been looting the taxpayers for years. Richard Wittenberg, the County Executive, Judge Jerome Berenson, etc., etc., have indebted the county to the point of bankruptcy and now Wittenberg has moved on to Santa Clara County in Northern California to suck them dry with their derivatives. For years the Mishpucka has had their eyes and evil designs on the huge pension funds of law-enforcement officers across the land. With the Mishpucka' destructive take-over of the L.A.P.D., other major cities' police departments throughout the country will fall. The new, so-called "Legal Reform" Dole and Gingrich have already passed in the House of Representatives will preclude the peace officers who lose their pension funds and monthly checks from even suing in court the people responsible for the terrible financial disaster they have been engulfed in.

Civil Law Enforcement, as we know it and have depended on it for our safety and welfare, will be a thing of the past, as will many other of our great freedoms.

Agents of the ADL Mishpucka planted the glove on O.J.'s property but it was not Fuhrman. They are extremely clever. If you look at the results so far you will observe that they've killed four birds with one stone: 1. Created their perfect scapegoat; 2. Implicated O.J. in a double murder; 3. Implicated Det. Fuhrman and L.A.P.D. as racists and people capable of planting evidence and framing people; 4. Thrown great pressure into the Black and White race-hatred syndrome.

Many years ago, <u>about 1955</u> (remember, everything is connected no matter how far in the past), Audie Murphy and I joined the Masonic Lodge. We had infiltrated the infiltrators—the ADL Mishpucka who had taken over the Masonic organization. The premise of Masons helping other Masons had departed into thin air thousands of years ago (that is now only a myth, except as to the Mishpucka members), when the Mishpucka overwhelmed the "Master-Masons", who were actually artisans. They had organized among themselves to keep their architectural and masonry abilities secret. To join their organization a new

member started as an apprentice and took vows he would not reveal the secrets of their trade to outsiders. They had also organized to better assist them in safely traveling to foreign countries to practice their art of masonry and construction; thus they had secret signs in order that they would recognize each other. They were artificers, <u>not</u> politicians, lawyers, priests, psychiatrists and assassins, as were the Jews. But the Mishpucka gradually infiltrated the Masons; it was no longer an artisans organization where work and the artistry of construction was the real purpose. It became a political tool for the Mishpucka to use for their advantage.

Audie was being taken advantage of unmercifully in financial transactions by Mishpucka controllers of the movie industry and Universal Studios. His movie contracts were deceptively manipulated unscrupulously by Mishpuckas who sat right next to him in lodge, claiming to be brother Masons.

Audie complained bitterly about how Herbie Yates and Aaron Rosenberg, owners of Universal Studios and producers were not only stealing from him but had sicced IRS agents (Mishpuckas who had infiltrated the IRS) on him to further harass him.

Frank (my work partner) and I had been working on a case—an enormous network of narcotic smuggling into the U.S. which culminated in Hollywood for distribution.

While making numerous flights to Texas on Braniff Airlines, Audie made contact with a beautiful hostess. We suspected her of being a courier picking up the drugs at the Mexican border, an arranger of large suitcases full of drugs secreted on the planes coming to L.A. Airport. Audie had met and married another hostess, a very lovely person who had no connection or knowledge of illegal activities-nor did any of the other Braniff employees. Through one of the Mishpuckas in the lodge who had unknowingly revealed it to me, I learned that a friend of his, a powerful L. A. politician, secretly had a girlfriend. She was an airline hostess with Braniff Airlines and the politician, on a certain date and time, was taking his girlfriend to a very prominent Mishpucka surgeon on Wilshire Blvd. in Beverly Hills. Supposedly she was to have a breast enhancement that would make her even more desirable to the politician. We were staked out on the airline hostess' apartment on North Orange in Hollywood when a car pulled up. The Mishpucka at the lodge had not told me the name of the politician—only that he was high placed. When the politician got out of the car Frank and I were really shook up-it was Mayor Sam Yorty. If he had spotted us staking out that apartment we would have been dead. We followed Yorty and the woman at a respectful distance-and that was fortunate because we suddenly were aware of another car-two more intelligence agents were following the Mayor and his girl. We dropped further back and followed them because we knew they would not lose Yorty.

Then a puzzling thing occurred. We had thought the intelligence agents were doing the same thing as wetrying to learn where the drugs were going and their distribution in Hollywood—but instead they had pulled Yorty and the woman over to the curb. The two agents got out of their car and went up to the mayor. The driver was a large man, Howard Chappel, the head of the Federal Narcotics Bureau in L.A. He and Yorty did a lot of arm waving and excited conversing. Chappel went through the car and the suitcases in the trunk that Yorty and the girl had brought from her apartment and loaded into the trunk. After more words Chappel and the other agent returned to their car and drove off in another direction. Yorty and the woman continued on to the surgeon's office in Beverly Hills. Continuing to follow them, we subsequently learned that the doctor's distribution contact was Stanley Moskovitz, aka Mosk, a California Supreme Court Justice—and Mosk is still a Justice and in a high command post of the ADL Mishpuckas' evil operations.

Howard Chappel had been in trouble with his superiors in Washington, D.C. because of his lack of successful cases and prosecutions. He was being transferred punitively to a very undesirable post in New York City's Puerto Rican section which he hated—he wanted to stay in beautiful, big time Hollywood. Shortly after this incident Mayor Yorty appointed Howard Chappel to the high-paying, prestigious position of Chief Engineer of the Los Angeles Public Works Department. Chappel didn't know a manhole cover from a helicopter; such is the science of politics.

Big Bill McKesson the L.A. district attorney was the strict tool of the ADL Mishpucka and numerous times had threatened to kill Frank and me if we didn't stop interfering with the ADL Mishpuckas' criminal operations and corruption. Because of this we had been secretly meeting with the assistant D.A. Manley Bowler and making our reports to him. These meetings were always held in the middle of the night, IN different places in the San Fernando Valley—usually about midnight in deserted, dark parking lots and behind closed gas stations.

The last time McKesson had bellowed in rage at us that he was going to have us killed was not long before this—he had learned about us digging up evidence of a group of prominent church people who periodically went to South America on missionary trips to help the poor people. They were smuggling—flying young girls and boys, 10 to 15 years old, back to the states and selling them as servants and sex-slaves to wealthy Mishpuckas in Beverly Hills.

We had learned that certain people, officials in the D.A.'s office, were involved in this operation. We didn't dare let McKesson know about our narcotics investigation.

In 1963, shortly after JFK was assassinated, Frank and I had flown to Ruidoso, New Mexico with Audie where we met with Dallas Sheriff Bill Decker and former Senator John Tower.

Tower told us and gave us documents about the assassination. George Bush's father was involved in the CIA's <u>phony</u> assassination "set-up", along with Tower. Two Mishpucka lawyers were also involved through George Bush's father and were cognizant of the CIA scheme. They were the ones who secretly switched the CIA's <u>phony</u> assassination action to the Mishpuckas' <u>real</u> assassination operation and triggered the murder of JFK. These two Mishpucka lawyers are now U.S. Senators and (check this for <u>craziness</u>) one of them, Arlen Specter, is now the Chairman of the U.S. Senate <u>Intelligence Committee</u> and is running for President of the United States of America.

JFK's assassination was a long time ago, but everything is still connected. These two traitorous Mishpuckas are in high office and still at their dirty work of sabotage and destruction of America.

When Tower was telling us about what had occurred, Audie had recognized the thread of insidious evil in John's tale. He spoke up and said (<u>in my book, Chapter 43, 1987</u>), "Sounds exactly like a <u>Hollywood</u> script."

In <u>1987</u>, knowing the danger that was besetting our country and the coming days of America's destruction, I had flown to Washington, D.C. There I handed out my book along with a Petition from the people

imploring the Senate to investigate judicial corruption, murder and mayhem and the theft and illegal confiscations of their possessions by Mishpucka lawyers and judges. I had gone to D.C. in <u>hope</u> and in the very <u>best of faith</u>, to lay it <u>all</u> out, expose the organization that was terrorizing and ripping our country to bits. At that time John Tower was still alive and also others who were ready and willing to testify and present documented evidence and sworn testimony of the judicial crimes against America and its people. And to expose the ones guilty of the murder of JFK no matter what the cost and consequences might be to ourselves.

What did the Senators do next? Nothing—their insane cover-up is another entire story—but to this day the Crazy Joseph Biden (the plagiarist) prattles on, and there is Howlin' Heflin (the Hog), and Pete Wilson, one of the most insidious, making noises along with Arlen Specter about becoming President. And there is Teddy Kennedy—there just isn't much that can be said for him; the cowardly Teddy and his clan debase themselves and knowingly cavort with the evil people who murdered John and Bobby, probably the only two real people of the Kennedy clan.

All of the people at the Ruidoso meet are now dead except me. John Tower was killed in a mysterious plane crash identical to Audie Murphy. All of the documented evidence herein referred to is now in a safe place and <u>never</u> will be entrusted to the type of slime now infesting our Congress and governmental offices. It would certainly not only be covered-up, it would be destroyed completely—and so would a lot more loyal Americans.

It now awaits that time when we have honorable men and women in office—ones who love America and are not afraid to bring it all to light.

This day as I watch the television I see the traitorous Strom Thurmond being trotted out to receive awards for civil rights <u>accomplishments</u>, and Dole announces that he has selected Strom to be his campaign chairman. Can you believe the arrogance of these sick old traitors—and don't be overwhelmed by their "Purple Hearts" from WW-II. After D-Day, during the invasion of France, brave men, airborne troops, were flown into France in rickety, unsafe gliders and landed behind the German lines. They fought valiantly; most of them were killed or wounded. Some days after the area had been secured by the American soldiers, Strom Thurmond glided in on a mission to observe the secured area—the glider landed safely—Strom, while stepping down from the glider, slipped and fell out on to the ground. He tore up his pants and skinned his ass. Several days later, when safely back in England, an officer friend of his made out a report and recommended the hero for a Purple Heart.

Many years ago when these Congressmen and Senators got into office, they were young; they felt invincible with their power; their time would never come. But now, the penalty has been levied and must be paid; they stayed too long at the trough. After 30, 40, and 50 years they finally have to admit they know their time has come—all their past evil treason flashes before them. They are terrified; how can they keep all these dark secrets locked up? They know they can't, but they rip and tear, fight mightily to get people to replace them who will cover their backs and they desperately pass <u>new laws</u> to keep their filth under cover.

For their own protection they must stick together—this is what they now term "bipartisan cooperation". Even ones who were deadly enemies while they were stealing have come together to protect their hides

# from the people.

Do <u>not</u> be "spooked" by ADL Mishpucka propaganda and come down on our good "peace officers"; they are our civil protectors. It is the ADL Mishpucka spies and saboteur agents who have infiltrated the police departments who are our enemies.

From his post in Washington, D.C. Alan Dershowitz faxed a note direct to Johnnie Cochran. Kardashian, the "mechanic", rushed it the few steps from his seat to Cochran at the podium. Dershowitz's scapegoating message was this, "The Columbian drug-dealers <u>did it</u>; it's what they call a "necklace" where they cut the victims' throats; get this into the record immediately." Cochran obeyed orders. He immediately began to berate Det. Tom Lange on the witness stand about why he hadn't investigated for Columbian drug dealers.

We go to the <u>past</u>—Lee Harvey Oswald was a Marine—he was sent to Russia by Naval Intelligence to develop a "deep-cover" as a <u>Communist</u> and <u>Castro</u> follower. Remember all the terrific chaos surrounding the <u>JFK</u> assassination and how Dallas policemen were accused of involvement? A thousand different chaotic theories were floated about who "did it" and after 32 years there are even more theories of who <u>done-it</u> flying around and the ADL Mishpucka still plies vicious propaganda to their own advantage, accusing anyone they can to create more chaos. (Oliver Stone, see his latest).

Now remember the <u>present</u>. Fuhrman was also a Marine—what could attract more attention then for him to declare himself a hater of Mexicans and Blacks and to make an official record of it to be brought into play at the proper time? He is now accused of being a Nazi, an Aryan white Supremist, a hate-filled red-neck. Then further to enhance this image—right in the middle of all these accusations and furor—can you believe this: Fuhrman goes to Idaho and supposedly buys a house right in the middle of Aryan Nation country, which brings into focus that other L.A.P.D. retired officers have moved to Idaho. Keep remembering: Oswald, to enhance his image for <u>his</u> "deep-cover" as a Castro sympathizer, precipitated a fight on a street corner with a Cuban refugee.

Same M.O—at the airport on his return from Idaho, Fuhrman engaged in a scuffle with a reporter-photographer and shoved him down. There followed more publicity that he was an Aryan Nation thug—<u>his</u> "deep-cover" as an ADL Mishpucka spy and saboteur is in place and the ADL Mishpucka has been highly successful in creating powerful propaganda to stir the pot against everyone in the nation. We all begin to develop guilty consciences of our thoughts—insidious psychological warfare against the U.S. of America.

But something is terribly wrong; something is missing in this story about Mark Fuhrman and his "racehatred" for black people and Mexicans. A <u>true racist</u> also hates <u>Jews</u> right along with Blacks and Mexicans. Not a word has been said—not word one—about Fuhrman hating Jews. It's a "tip-off"—it's the way the Mishpucka operates. Never bring attention to themselves, always keep the <u>heat</u> on others make them fight, kill and maim each other while the Mishpucka stands back and watches.

The ADL Mishpucka will scream that this is a terrible character assassination of Fuhrman but is it that much worse to call him an ADL Mishpucka spy and saboteur than a Nazi skin-head racist?

If the above is indeed the true case of what happened with Mark Fuhrman, it is the parallel of San Francisco Police Intelligence Officer Thomas J. Gerard. Gerard turned traitor to America and performed illegal covert operations for the ADL Mishpucka by spying on and sabotaging innocent American citizens and making thousands of secret records for the ADL Mishpucka files to be used as blackmail. Was Fuhrman turned against America by the ADL Mishpucka by the same ruse as they used with Gerard:"that his maternal grandmother was a Jew and supposedly had perished in the Holocaust and this led him to want to become a religious Jew"?

It has to come out-it is imperative to the future of America.

The ADL Mishpucka is a fearful, ferocious, illegal espionage and sabotage organization operating in the United States for the sole purpose of bringing down America. These facts have been known by the FBI and the Justice Department for a long time. The Democrat administrations have covered up the ADL Mishpuckas' disgusting, outrageous depredations and interference in America's orderly governmental functions; the Republican party has sworn for years that if they were in power they would save America from all the corruption afflicting us. The Republicans have been in charge for months now and not a word has been said about the terrible scourge destroying our country. Rather, in turn, they have tightened down the screws on the people and are presently busy dismantling what little dignity and security the country has left.

The Los Angeles Police Protective League used to be the <u>Fire</u> and Police Protective League back in 1946 when I belonged to it and went to meetings.

I have had a lot of experience in this field of protecting police officers' rights; I was also a member and director of the Ventura Police and Fire Association which I joined in 1957.

I can advise police officers and deputy sheriffs that their pension funds and their retirement security are almost out the window. The ADL Mishpucka has spotted and targeted those huge, vast sums of money (trillions) just sitting there like ducks on a pond. It drives them crazy; they can't sleep at night; their greed is busting out of their skins. Ivan Boesky, S&L thief says, "Greed is great." <u>Derivatives</u>—that's how they'll do it—in fact they have <u>already</u> done it. Pension money has already been irrevocably turned over—huge sums seriously compromised, committed to wildly fluctuating foreign, international entities. City council members, county boards of supervisors, directors and trustees of Police and Fire pensions all over the country have the power to make decisions as to investments; they have their hands in the pension-pot clear up to their elbows.

Recently several municipal governments suffered huge losses on dealings in <u>derivatives</u>; the only excuses of the persons responsible for the tremendous losses only excuses were that "they claimed they didn't understand what they were buying". That is a lie because they knew they were investing in <u>derivatives</u>.

And excuses don't help anyway after the ADL Mishpucka gets its hands on the funds. Look at Orange County and the largest, oldest bank in England—disaster was on them swiftly—no warning—like an unexpected avalanche, but it is too late when you are already buried under tons of worthless paper. The ADL Mishpucka is working frantically in Washington, D.C. to prevent any U.S. agency from establishing any new regulations that might slow down their new <u>"gold-strike"</u>: the Police and Fire Pension funds.

The morale of the officers of the L.A.P.D. is rock-bottom—it crept upon them from the start of the Rodney King trial and the inferno of the subsequent Watts riots. Some of the L.A. Police Protective League Board

of Directors are under the control of the ADL Mishpucka, and Sgt. Koon and Officer Powell were sold down the river. I gave the League evidence of the "Riot and Revolution Conspiracy" and the lawyers of the King trial officers were also advised, but they refused to give them the proper defense.

With the lifeless, low, departmental morale, the citizens of the city suffer lack of protection; businesses and the entire economy suffer. City and county government functions slow down and suffer from lack of proper management, etc., etc.—chaos, chaos, creeping chaos. The ADL Mishpucka has unleashed destruction upon the city. The L.A. <u>City Council</u> is made up of and controlled by fanatical ADL Mishpuckas.

Councilmen Zev Yaroslavsky, Marvin Braude, and Los Angeles' own "Barney Fag" Joel Wachs, and all the rest of the ADL Mishpucka councilpersons have conspired for years with Federal Judge Harry Pregerson and Stanley Scheinbaum to destroy and take over the L.A.P.D. And they used their tools, black Mayor Thomas Bradley, and white Chief of Police Darryl Gates to accomplish it.

Councilmen Yaroslavsky, Braude and Wachs, etc., etc., were deeply involved in drugs and smuggling and revenue-bond fraud. (From Chapter 35 of my book, 1987), [quoting:]

In a <u>1981</u> report on <u>organized crime</u>, the California Attorney General George Deukmejian admitted existence of "Israeli Organized Crime" (Mishpuckas). He stated, "The Jews are <u>competitors</u> of the Mafia. They are involved in drug smuggling and specialize in narcotics dealing."

The L.A. City Councilmen were involved in a gigantic drug smuggling operation connected to Iran. In January 1981, fifty-two American hostages were released from Iran after being imprisoned more than a year. The one receiving the most attention as a "hero" was forty-seven-year-old Jerry Plotkin. Councilmen Yaroslavsky, Braude, and Wachs honored Plotkin on his return to L.A.; he was driven to City Hall in a gold limousine bearing a giant yellow ribbon on its hood. But L.A.P.D. and FBI files disclosed Plotkin's criminal record of narcotics smuggling went back 24 years to 1957. Plotkin had been in Iran to negotiate a huge cocaine deal when he was seized by the Iranians along with legitimate U.S. Government employees. Councilmen Wachs, Yaroslavsky, and Braude stirred up media propaganda to camouflage Plotkin's Iran trip as that of a legitimate U.S. businessman. The Councilmen had even gotten Mayor Tom Bradley to declare February 4, 1981 as "Jerry Plotkin Day".

But the ADL Mishpucka city councilmen were already involved in another scam to cheat the Los Angeles taxpayers out of billions. It was a revenue-bond scam that would make the 250-million-dollar Ventura County Courthouse scheme look pale. A four-and-a-half-billion dollar nuclear plant was to be built in Palo Verde, Arizona involving the Los Angeles Department of Water and Power. A California taxpayers organization, The Alliance for Survival filed a lawsuit to prevent the sale of bonds based on fraud by the City Council's <u>illegal adoption</u> of a bond issue.

Attorneys for the taxpayers group argued to the court that the bond issue was a <u>criminal fraud</u> being perpetrated against taxpayers. Despite all the facts exposing this fraud, ADL Mishpucka Judge Leon Savitch ruled against the taxpayers and ordered a block of bonds worth five-hundred-and-forty-million be sold a few days later by the Southern California Public Powers Authority. This was another Mishpucka corporation set up exactly like their phony Public Facilities Corp. in Ventura. [End of quote.]

And this is what got reporter Don Boles killed in Phoenix, Arizona. He had been investigating the fraud involving the Palo Verde scam. Two days later they attempted to kill me in my driveway right after I filed a lawsuit against the Public Facilities Corp. which stopped them from selling their bonds. This affair also got Jessica Savitch killed and later another man was killed when they set fire to the skyscraper building in Los Angeles to destroy the Palo Verde and Public Facility records.

When ADL Mishpucka Judge Leon Savitch smashed the peoples' right to justice, "He gave their Mishpuckas' Public Powers Authority four-and-a-half-billion dollars of the citizens' money and the taxpayers have forty years to pay the four-and-a-half-billion plus an additional four-billion interest." It is almost impossible for an average American citizen to comprehend the fantastically enormous amounts of money and resources the ADL Mishpucka has stolen from America.

Their thefts could pay off the national debt of five-trillion dollars with more left over to spread among the people.

And the ADL continues to march on in their evil activities.

Captain Noele, an ADL Mishpucka running for sheriff in Portland, Oregon has been a spy and saboteur while on the Portland Police Department. If he becomes sheriff he will continue his treason by using sheriff deputies and taxpayers' money in illegal activities of making secret files on innocent people for the Mishpucka to use in blackmail operations, such as the Madam Heidi Fleiss evidence was used against America for the benefit of Mishpucka Diane Feinstein.

O.J. Simpson's "Dream Team" has been beating a "dead-horse" with their Fuhrman, Aryan Nation, Nazi baloney. It is the ADL Mishpuckas' treasonous, murderous activities that must be exposed.

For America to be saved a series of things absolutely must be done:

The ADL Mishpucka must be smashed—all persons involved in and responsible for their criminal activities must be prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law. All their blackmail files must be confiscated—all the money they have stolen from America and its citizens must be reclaimed, recovered—they must be prohibited from ever forming such evil organizations in America again.

The Federal Reserve must be ruled null and void and totally disbanded.

The judicial system, both federal and state, must be investigated and every judge and employee involved in criminal activity removed and prosecuted.

Every politician, staff members, administrative personnel, anyone, etc., who has had power in Washington, D.C. for ten years or more must be removed. It is imperative; unless these basic problems are removed, America cannot survive.

Lawyer F. Lee Bailey of the defense "Dream Team" deliberately and viciously attempted to stir harsh black-white race hatred while cross-examining Det. Mark Fuhrman in an attempt to prove Fuhrman is a racist. Repeatedly Bailey bellowed the epithet "nigger" in the jury's faces and world at large—exactly

what the ADL Mishpucka promotes.

Where does it stand at this time? O.J. is a loser—guilty.

Lawyers Robert Shapiro and Johnnie Cochran were advised and given evidence and information that the ADL Mishpucka was responsible for the double murder; they have chosen to ignore the true facts and proceed to stir up the ADL Mishpuckas' conspiratorial propaganda of Race—Riot—and Revolution.

And among the black people, those who have analyzed and given it real thought have rejected the ADL Mishpuckas' vicious propaganda.

The lawyers for O.J. Simpson <u>must</u> proceed to expose and reveal the ADL Mishpucka, the <u>guilty</u> parties. If not, we are <u>all</u> losers —big losers!

/s/ Gary L. Wean, 3/17/95

\* \* \*

Thursday, January 26, 1995 To: *CONTACT* Newspaper Update—The O.J. Simpson Frame-Up

Up to this point, Thursday, 1/26/95, Defense lawyer Johnny Cochran has still to finish his opening statement, in rebuttal to District Attorney Marcia Clark's opening statement (which was a well presented outline of their case for finding Simpson guilty).

On Wednesday afternoon, 1/25/95 Cochran's opening statements paralyzed the Prosecution and Clark's co-counsel William Hodgman went to the hospital with a "heart attack" and the remainder of her staff went scurrying like rabbits.

The calamity within the Prosecution's ranks was caused by confidential information which, as I stated in my article printed in the September 6, 1994 issue of *CONTACT* newspaper [*reprinted starting on p.34*], I first began to receive only hours after the double murder.

Cochran's opening statement to the jury astounded not only America but the whole world—the fact that Detective Mark Fuhrman had interviewed a maid next door to O.J.'s house and she told him she had observed O.J.'s white Bronco parked at his house at the very time of the murder. But, what made this even more astounding was that Fuhrman did not make a report and, according to the D.A., did not advise them of this witness' observations!

Further, and far more explosive, Cochran revealed a witness who had seen four suspicious men lurking in front of Nicole's house at the time the D.A. says the crime occurred. These men wore dark coverings of some sort on their heads and ran to a car and sped away when they saw the witness watching them.

Another independent witness saw a lone man (not O.J.) lurking in some shrubs near Nicole's home.

Now it is out in the open that numerous other parties were stalking Nicole other than O.J. Who were they and who was giving them their orders?

We know that this was not a 'random' crime, like some nuts just driving around in a car and shooting or stabbing any innocent people who happen to be on the street. This random possibility does not exist.

So we have to ask, what is the reason this horrible crime occurred; there has to be a 'motive.'

The <u>underlying</u> 'motive' is the struggle for 'political power'—untold, evil political power. It is a terrible thing if people must be killed in such a horrible manner as were these victims just so someone can maintain his power.

For over sixty years—back to Franklin D. Roosevelt, the Democratic Party has controlled the Black vote as a solid block. And the Mishpucka (the"Jewish" mafia; pronounced Mish-spooka—like spook)—through an evil system of fantastic sums of money being handed to individual Democrats—has held control of the Democratic Party.

Because of certain startling events that occurred, the ADL [*Anti-Defamation League*] Mishpucka intelligence agents became convinced that their powerful, solid block of Black votes was crumbling; it could no longer be controlled. This terrible blow to the ADL was blamed on Louis Farrakhan's rising popularity among the Black people, and O.J. Simpson, who supposedly was connecting with Farrakhan and the Muslims.

At this time we <u>must</u> slow down, think, think deeply—about motive, remembering that 'everything is connected'.

About the very time in mid-June 1994, when this double-murder occurred in Hollywood—clear back in New York, three thousand miles away, a mysterious figure, Michael Fitzpatrick, an ADL agent provocateur and also a U.S. Government agent-informer, approached Qubilah Shabazz, the daughter of Malcolm X (the Muslim leader who was slain thirty years ago). This approach amounted to an ADL plot to entrap a Black woman in a phony scam to assassinate Louis Farrakhan—and this was calculated and coordinated to simultaneously take out O.J. Simpson and Farrakhan, and cause the Black people to fight and break up amongst themselves.

After their leader and their hero were disposed of, the Black people could be drawn back into the ADL fold, and again the ADL would control a solid voting block which the Democrats know they will <u>have</u> to have to win in the 1996 election.

The mysterious Michael Fitzpatrick, which, I believe, is not his true name, was involved and caught with ADL-JDL [*Jewish Defense League*] Mishpucka terrorists in a mad scheme to blow up some innocent Arabs in New York City with high explosives.

These terrorists were caught by authorities and Fitzpatrick was imprisoned.

I ask you again: think, really think about all these strange interlocking events and put them in their proper

places.

Years ago there was a group calling themselves the Symbionese Liberation Army. They were committing crimes and eventually were pinpointed by the L.A.P.D. hiding out in a house in the Watts area. It was machine-gunned to pieces, set on fire and all the occupants were cremated.

Patty Hearst, the daughter of the 'family-owned' Hearst newspaper empire had been caught up in the activities of the Symbionese Liberation Army through no fault of her own. It was planned by the ADL that she would be in the house and killed along with the rest of the SLA. However, fortunately she was not there. This action was to take place to convince the Hearst newspapers that they should get back in the ADL fold and follow THEIR guideline of what news should be released and what should not be released to the public.

L.A.P.D. did not discover this hide-out by themselves—a lawyer had leaked this info to them. F. Lee Bailey leaked the information to L.A.P.D. and his conduit to the ADL was his supervising agent (attorney) Alan Dershowitz. Bailey and Dershowitz are connected to the O.J. Simpson case and are up to their old ADL tricks of sabotage and provocation, sowing dissention and discord in the Defense ranks by leaking confidential Defense information and strategy to unauthorized persons.

Round and round we go—everything is connected. Now remember, Bailey and Dershowitz are members of "The Dream Team"— what the media calls O.J.'s lawyers. It will end up a "Nightmare".

In my *CONTACT* newspaper article of 9/6/94, I explained how the Defense lawyer in the Vickie Morgan-Marvin Pancoast case made a big phony fuss to make himself look good—but all of the Defense's evidence of how someone else <u>did it</u> was <u>ruled out</u> by the judge—judicial discretion.

After Pancoast was found guilty, the Defense lawyer screamed to high heaven, "The record, look at the record, you can see I did my best, I really fought hard."

Back to the present.

I agree, Cochran is doing a great job, but is it just a great big fuss to make the Defense lawyers look good and to justify all the millions they got from Simpson. Cochran actually has good witnesses who can prove that others did the killing, but he had this information clear back in July, and August of 1994 and, under the rules of discovery, was obligated to give the Prosecution this information. Cochran was well aware that by withholding the information he could be subjected to sanctions denying him the opportunity to put the witnesses on the stand. Why would he jeopardize O.J. like this unless he were deliberately inviting sanctions?

Cochran did not reveal these critical witnesses to the Prosecution until <u>after</u> the Prosecution made their opening statement and gave a road map of how they intended to proceed. It was like dropping a bomb on Marcia Clark and William Hodgman.

Now if O.J. is found guilty, all the world has heard Cochran tell the jury and the court that he had witnesses who could prove that others had committed the heinous crime. The only problem is that Cochran can't

produce them for the jury to hear, if Judge Ito places sanctions prohibiting the witnesses from testifying. The same tactic was used by the judge in the Panacost murder trial. It's a formula for race-hatred explosive riots, chaos that will harm both White and Black and America.

At this writing it is not known what decision and ruling Judge Ito will make or when he will make it. It is possible that he will withhold his ruling until further down the road when the Prosecution can give him more cause to rule out the witnesses from testifying—probably at some point when the issue will not be so volatile.

However, Cochran has given Black people good cause to believe O.J. is innocent and has been framed by White people. The ADL 'chef' has created a recipe for race hatred, explosive riots, death and mayhem, and chaos that will harm both Black and White and America. It's in the oven cooking. It's almost done!

Another connection: the ADL-concocted case of the Chicago Seven which damaged America and the American people inestimably. Jerry Rubin, a defendant in that case was killed in an "accident" in Beverly Hills <u>not long after</u> and <u>not far from</u> where Nicole and Ron Goldman were murdered.

Lawyer Kunstler, an ADL agent, was Rubin's lawyer in the Chicago Seven case and now Kunstler has become the lawyer for Malcolm X's daughter in the ADL frame-up to convict Qubilah Shabazz. This plot will serve to discredit and destroy Black leaders Farrakhan and Simpson and insure race riots and revolution.

Examine the possibilities and results of the ADL conspiracies:

Should Judge Ito rule against Simpson's witnesses taking the stand, and O.J. is still found <u>not</u> guilty, then the true killers have not been exposed. Forever after the world will be split in their opinion: did O.J. really do it or not? He will never be free of the stigma—his life is destroyed.

If the D.A. staff loses this case it will probably finish Garcetti (the elected District Attorney). Ira Reiner, the ADL Mishpucka agent, will be returned to office as the District Attorney, and Stanley Scheinbaum will control the L.A.P.D. Sherman Block will control the Sheriff Department. Harry Pregerson will control the Federal Ninth Circuit. The L.A. City Council is controlled by the Mishpucka. Diane Feinstein and Barbara Boxer are California's Senators; both are vicious ADL Mishpuckas. This is total political power.

Perhaps the ADL Mishpucka is right now making one of its first open moves to destroy Constitutional America as we know it. President Clinton has ordered the Justice Department, Attorney General Janet Reno, to destroy the Muslim groups in America and seize all their assets on the supposition that they are a cult and are exporting terrorism to Israel and bombing the Jews.

Next Reno can claim that the anti-abortion people are terrorists and are connected to Evangelical, Baptist, Catholic, Methodist and other churches which are supposedly exporting anti-abortion and anti-gay terrorism throughout the world and their assets will be seized and confiscated and some will be jailed.

My information is that a small group of loyal American Senators are standing fast. I still do not know who they are but it is fully time for them to make their move.
The first productive action would be to totally "null and void" the Federal Reserve System, and put all of America's money back in the hands of Congress and the people. Then remove all corrupt Federal and State judges!

When this small group of loyal Senators makes their move and the people see they are in earnest and intend to succeed, millions upon millions of loyal American citizens will rise, stand and march by their side.

/s/ Gary L. Wean 1/26/95

### THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 3/25/95

### NEWT DECRIES "SOCIALIST" PRESS

This *WASHINGTON POST* article by Howard Kurtz and Ann Devroy appeared in the March 8 issue of *THE DENVER POST*. It reflects the ongoing decimation of political and economic reference points and definitions, with its ensuing confusion and control, [quoting:]

WASHINGTON—House Speaker Newt Gingrich, R-Ga., told business executives Monday night that newspaper editorial boards contain "Socialists" and their firms should reconsider whether to advertise in papers opposing their views. At a Capitol Hill Club dinner, Gingrich told 200 executives and lawmakers that the establishment press is the "mortal enemy" of reform-minded Republicans. The crowd included CEOs and Washington lobbyists representing companies like Citicorp and John Deere. [*What a charade! This is a variation on the fictionalized dichotomy between "big business" and "big government", in which case, both are easily traceable back to the same international schemers. "Socialist" editorial boards (reflecting the controlling interest in the paper) can be traced right back to the same bunch of wealthy Khazarian Elite. So Newt (puppet of the Elite) is warning major corporate leaders (Elite-sters) of "Socialistic" media moguls (more of the same Elite-arians). All for show and to confuse the uninformed!]* 

One Gingrich definition of a "Socialist" is someone who believes that raising and lowering taxes have no effect on economic conduct, Tony Blankley [*Gingrich's press secretary*] said. "Certainly there's nothing un-American about being a Socialist," he said. [*Gosh forbid! Some of his best friends are socialists, even using "real" definitions, like "those who, by their actions, advocate bigger and more centralized government.*"]

Gregory Favre, editor of the *Sacramento Bee* and head of the American Society of Newspaper Editors, said Gingrich "doesn't have a very good sense of history" because most papers backed GOP presidential candidates over the years. "Those socialist editorial boards aren't doing their job," he said. [*Au contraire! They're doing a great job of deception, by maintaining the pretense of the two-party system, and by NOT exposing the Elite behind the scenes. And now for the finale:*]

Gingrich has repeatedly criticized the news media in recent months, calling journalists "a remarkably isolated group of people who are mostly left wing." [*These "isolated" people certainly have been giving ol'Newt center stage for the past five months, promoting him as the "conservative" savior of this nation—which he ain't*!]

## CONGRESS' NEW IRS LAW FAVORS TAXPAYER? APRIL FOOL!

This Associated Press article appeared in the March 25 issue of the (Southern California) DAILY NEWS,

[quoting:]

WASHINGTON—Congress is considering turning the tables on the Internal Revenue Service. Proposed legislation would force the agency to prove taxpayers are wrong in disputed cases, rather than requiring filers to prove they are right. The IRS already has the burden of proof in criminal cases and civil cases involving fraud.

IRS Commissioner Margaret Milner Richardson warned the House Ways and Means oversight subcommittee Friday that the change would destroy the tax system. ["So far so good," you think?]

Richardson and Deputy Assistant Treasury Secretary Cynthia G. Beerbower said they supported many congressional proposals for strengthening taxpayer rights but adamantly oppose a bill, sponsored by **Rep.** Jim Traficant, D-Ohio, which would shift the burden of proof in all civil tax cases. [*Might that be the same Rep. Jim Traficant who figures prominently in Cathy O'Brien's account of MK-Ultra Monarch and the Youngstown, Ohio mind control "Charm School"? (See article and picture on pages 18-19 of the February 28 edition of CONTACT.)] "An accused mass murderer has more rights than a taxpayer fingered by the IRS," Traficant said in a statement to the subcommittee. [<i>Guess we had better have a look inside this Trojan horse*:]

Shifting the burden of proof would force the IRS to intrude into taxpayers' lives far more than it does now, interviewing people other than the taxpayer and summoning information from third parties such as banks and credit card companies, Beerbower said. [See, it pays to be suspicious when Congress comes bearing "gifts"! You'll enjoy the final phrase of this article, wherein Richardson remarks that:] "passage...would destroy our voluntary compliance system."

# MORE FROM THE IRS (IT'S THAT TIME OF YEAR)

THE IRS IS GETTING PERSONAL says Vivian Marino in her Associated Press article which was printed in the March 11 issue of the *ALBUQUERQUE JOURNAL*, [quoting:] Beginning this year, **all** individuals chosen for Internal Revenue Service [*oxymoronic title*] audits will not only have their returns investigated but their personal lives examined. These changes, which the IRS is quietly instituting, are part of a strategy dubbed "Compliance 2000" [*as in "Global 2000"*], aimed at getting more people to pay the taxes they owe [*seems like "owe" should be in quotes, don't you think*?].

The tax agency's [*Yes, they are a collection agency for...the International Monetary Fund!*] goal is to raise the voluntary compliance [*There's that term again!*] from the current 83 percent to 90 by the year 2001.

One section of the new IRS training manuals list some highly personal areas for auditors to check, said Joseph Lane [*former IRS supervisor*]. Among them: weddings of children, cultural background, vacations, address and neighborhood, home furnishings.

While the agency has taken this approach before in going after unreported income, this is the first year such

techniques have become standard policy for all audits. [AHA! This is the old "foot in the door" trick that has been used on us—successfully—for eons! The new law or policy is posed as non-threatening to the average person—"designed to stop money laundering...drug trafficking"—"gets guns out of the hands of criminals"—"only a 1 percent tax". Also known as the "Salami Salvo" (or liverwurst, depending on your taste preference), the first slice that is removed from your liberty and property seems too small to generate much controversy, much less open rebellion. Little by little, slice by slice, your salami is GONE, and its disappearance was barely noticed—At this point, our entire refrigerator is just about bare!]

# KU KLUX KLAN AND THE MASONS

The text of the following comes from the March issue of the *FLORIDA ROD AND GUN TRADER*, while the picture of Albert Pike and caption is from the February 20 edition of *THE NEW FEDERALIST*—an interesting combination, [quoting:]

The world to which the ex-Confederate veterans returned after the war was greatly changed from the one they had known in 1860. Many Southern towns and cities were little more than clusters of blackened chimneys and large areas of the South were utterly desolate. Besides the physical and economic ruin, a great upheaval of the social structure was taking place. The Radical Republican Congress had placed the South under military rule. Carpetbaggers and scalawags sat in the state treasuries. And ex-slaves, now armed with the right to vote, were struggling to claim their rights.

### Gen'l Albert Pike

White Southerners had lost all control over their own affairs. As ex-Confederate Gen. Nathan Bedford Forrest put it, in losing the war they had "lost all but (their) honor," and now they felt even that was being stripped from them. Southerners tried to regain some measure of control by forming secret organizations to restore order to their disrupted society through the intimidation and terrorism of blacks and unionists. These secret societies had such names as the Pale Faces, the Sons of Midnight, and the Knights of the White Camellia. [And the Ku Klux Klan. The caption accompanying the photo above reads, "KKK founder and Confederate General Albert Pike. The get-up around his neck is the mantle of a 33rd degree Mason." How diabolically clever is this multi-faceted Elite group of Khazarians/Masons/Zionists: fomenting the Civil War to bring the U.S. in line with the international banksters and directing every aspect of the aftermath to gain absolute control over this nation.]

## PENA: CASE CLOSED

This article appeared in the March 17 issue of THE ORLANDO SENTINEL, [quoting:]

The Justice Department has found no credible evidence that Transportation Secretary Federico Pena violated federal law, Attorney General Janet Reno said Thursday as she closed the inquiry into his conduct. The matters investigated included the award of a Los Angeles transit contract to Pena's former management company and the expenditure of federal money for a new airport in Denver while he was the city's mayor.

Under the independent counsel law that governs investigations of top officials, the department had 30 days

to determine whether the material contained specific information from a credible source. When the test is not met, the inquiry is closed. If the test had been met, the department would have proceeded to a preliminary investigation to determine whether there was enough evidence to merit naming an independent counsel to conduct a full investigation. [*So, sit on it for 30 days and sweep it under the rug?*]

## <u>CLINTON SIGNS</u> <u>SECRET SPY AGENDA</u>

From the March 11 edition of THE ORLANDO SENTINEL, [quoting:]

The CIA and other U.S. intelligence agencies are getting new marching orders. For the first time, the president and his top foreign policy-makers are spelling out exactly what intelligence they want most from the spies.

Officials said Friday that President Clinton signed a secret directive last week spelling out his intelligence priorities and establishing an executive group to review periodically the relevance of the priorities and the intelligence.

Clinton's order remains classified, but White House press secretary Mike McCurry told reporters that it does not mean Clinton is dissatisfied with the quality of intelligence provided by the CIA. Until now, the CIA has more or less set its own priorities, focusing mostly on the old Soviet Union.

# FEDS TARGET "COUNTY SUPREMACISTS"

From the March 9 issue of the LOVELAND (Colorado) REPORTER HERALD, [quoting:]

LAS VEGAS, Nev (AP)—Citing threats against federal workers, the Justice Department is suing a Nevada county in an effort to quell a states' rights rebellion under way in 35 counties in five Western States. The lawsuit filed here Wednesday seeks to "put to rest the idea that any county has the right to enact laws to override the *Constitution*," John Schmidt, associate U.S. attorney general, said in a telephone interview. [*Look who's talking—the feds!*] At issue is the so-called County Supremacy Movement, or Sagebrush Rebellion II, in which local governments assert ownership over federal lands. In Nevada, 87 percent of the land is owned or managed by the federal government.

The original Sagebrush Rebellion involved mostly state-level protests of federal ownership in the 1970s. In the new movement, officials of 35 counties in Nevada, California, New Mexico Idaho, and Oregon have passed measures claiming the right to federal land.

# BILL GATES JOINS "DREAM TEAM"

Are the Elite reeling in Bill Gates? Can a "nice guy" become super-rich and stay on top in a tough industry without the tacit approval of the Khazarian Elite? What IS the "rest of the story"? I don't know, but this article by Russ Britt comes from March 23 issue of *THE DAILY NEWS*, [quoting:]

gates

Hollywood's Dream Team joined forces with the country's richest man on Wednesday, announcing a \$30 million investment in a venture to design computer games. Dream Works SKG, the entertainment company created last year by Steven Spielberg, Jeffrey Katzenberg, and David Geffen, will invest \$15 million in the venture tentatively titled Dream Works Interactive. Software titan Microsoft Corp. and its chairman, Bill Gates—who is worth an estimated \$10 billion—will put up estimated \$15 million.

The deal gives Microsoft creative talent that will help the software company get into entertainment-oriented game markets where smaller rivals have reaped large profits. In return, Dream Works taps into Microsoft's formidable distribution network.

# ACCESS TO GAMBLING EXPANDS

Two recent articles detail new parameters in gambling—opportunities to separate you from your money and values, [quoting from the *NEW YORK DAILY NEWS*:]

NEW YORK—Gambling may soon be as easy as logging on to a personal computer and accessing what experts are calling the first virtual casino, coming to terminals near you by May 15. The idea is the brainchild of Warren Eugene, president of the Internet Online Offshore Casino and Sports Book, a new company based on the gambling-friendly island of St. Maarten in the Caribbean.

"I see a really big vein here," said Eugene, 34. He thinks if only a tiny portion of the Internet's estimated 20 million users check in, he'll soon run the world's largest casino—staffed by just three people and a handful of computers.

Ordinarily, federal and state laws prohibit the placing of wagers across state lines or through communication networks. But Eugene argues that because his operation is based and licensed overseas, state and federal laws do not apply. Similar gambling operations in England and on the Caribbean island of Antigua have accepted bets over the phone from the United States for years, he added.

Assuming it gets off the ground, the system would work something like this: Anyone with a PC and a modem could tap into the casino with a simple phone call to the Internet. Online games would include blackjack, roulette, baccarat, craps and slots, Eugene said. To place a bet, gamblers would use a credit card, personal check or wire transfer to set up an account, which would be based in the Caribbean.

Another Sodom and Gomorrah update from the March 3 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quot-ing]

WASHINGTON—A Native American tribe from Idaho plans to announce next week the creation of potentially the largest lottery in the nation. The National Indian Lottery will be operated by the Coeur d'Alene tribe and Unistar Entertainment Inc., a Denver management company. The Coeur d'Alene tribe contends the law enables it to offer the lottery in any state that now runs one—36 in all. The lottery will be available through an 800 telephone number; callers will be able to use credit cards to buy chances at a jackpot that could grow into the hundreds of millions of dollars. That's because the Indians will have a far

greater reach than any existing lottery. With 36 states and the District of Columbia participating, the Coeur d'Alene will have a population of more than 200 million people to draw on. [*Ain't technology wonder-ful?!*]

# THE INTERNATIONAL SCENE NEW WORLD BANK PRESIDENT CHOSEN

The following Associated Press article by Carl Hartman appeared in the *ALBUQUERQUE JOURNAL*, [quoting:]

WASHINGTON—Representatives of the 178 countries that own the World Bank—the world's biggest source of Third World loans [*quess who pays for the biggest chunk*]—confirmed private investment banker James D. Wolfensohn as the bank's president Thursday. On June 1, he will take over from Lewis T. Preston...formerly a top executive of **J.P. Morgan**. Wolfensohn...formerly headed the investment banking department at **Salomon Brothers Inc**.

Wolfensohn, 61 was born in Australia but is a U.S. citizen, as all heads of the World Bank have been since its founding more than 50 years ago. [*Isn't that ever so comforting? Ha! His banking affiliation is a lot more telling of where his interests lie!*]

# <u>READERS' DIGEST ARTICLE</u> DENIES AUTHENTICITY OF PROTOCOLS

When the *READERS DIGEST* runs damage control pieces for the Zionists, it's time to suspect that the truth is getting to the main-stream of Americans. Here is the gist of this article, by Lawrence Elliot, which appears in the April issue, [quoting:]

For nearly a century this evil manuscript has united bigots of every stripe and, in the process, claimed millions of lives. Millions around the world embrace its tale of dark conspiracy. You can buy it in a bookstore from Teheran to Tokyo, from a peddler in Moscow, or by mail from Lincoln, Neb. Black extremists have hawked the book on college campuses. Called *Protocols of the Learned Elders of Zion*, it has shored up a century of anti-Semitism. It has been shown beyond doubt to be a forgery and a classic of paranoia. But wherever a scapegoat is needed and the gullible can be duped, the *Protocols* continue to flourish, sowing suspicion, hatred and murder.

Between August 26 and September 7, 1903, a series of articles appeared in *Znamya*, a newspaper published in St. Petersburg, Russia. The message was explosive: a global conspiracy by which Jews meant to conquer the world. The plot was detailed in the supposedly verbatim record of 24 meetings of the secret Jewish government—the Learned Elders—said to have taken place during an 1897 Zionist congress in Basel, Switzerland. How meetings of a "secret government" went unnoticed by the throng of journalists covering the congress was left unsaid.

The Elders' goal, according to the *Protocols*, was a Messianic Age when the world would be united under Judaism and ruled by a member of the House of David. The blueprint for action: Corrupt the young by

subversive education. Dominate people through their vices-foster drunkenness and prostitution.

Religion would be discredited, war fomented, pestilence let loose around the world. Starving, the masses would rise up to "shed the blood of those whom they envy" and loot their property. Then, finally, the Jews would step in—taking charge as the saviors of civilization.

In Russia, publication of the *Protocols* would fan an ugly hatred. The czar-backed Black Hundreds, an army of thugs, had galloped over the land slaughtering Jews in anti-Semitic pogroms. In the civil war after the Bolshevik Revolution, czarist loyalists distributed copies of the *Protocols*, inciting massacres. Between 1918 and 1921, an estimated 30,00 to 200,000 Jews were killed in Russia [*BY "Jewish" Bolsheviks, it might be fair to add.*]

Starting in the 1920s, the *Protocols* became a world-famous document and was widely distributed. The publication of the *Protocols* in Britain in 1920 caused an uproar and a surge of anti-Semitism. A year later a *Times* correspondent established beyond doubt that the *Protocols* was a fraud. It had been plagiarized—in some cases almost word-for-word—from a veiled attack on Napoleon III published in 1864. Forgers had simply taken the schemes attributed to the French emperor and put them in the mouths of the imaginary Elders of Zion...Unmasking the hoax did little to slow its proliferation. Soon millions of copies were available in 17 different languages, and the endorsement of American automobile magnate Henry Ford introduced the *Protocols* to a new audience in this country.

The *Protocols* was endlessly reprinted by pro-Nazis. By 1933, a translation used by the Nazi Party had gone through 13 editions; a preface said that it was "the duty of every German to study the terrifying avowal of the Elders of Zion and then to draw the necessary conclusion."

The Nazis' murder of six million Jews showed the world the harvest of hatred the *Protocols* sowed—and should have been its death knell. But like the mythical Hydra, it reappeared with new strength in the Middle East, where it has become a major propaganda tool of aggressive Islamic-fundamentalist groups. The *Protocols* projects a grossly delusional view of the world—one that has found expression in murder and torture beyond imagining. It lives on in constant repetition of the same big lie. [*How about just checking around to see if the* Protocols *describe events now taking place on our globe? If one dares venture out beyond the anti-Semitism epithets, there is overwhelming evidence to support that it does.*]

# JORDAN'S KING HUSSEIN VISITS WEISENTHAL CENTER

This article by Tony Knight appeared in the March 25 issue of THE DAILYNEWS, [quoting:]

## king hussein

Eight months after making a historic peace with Israel, Jordan's King Hussein visited the Simon Wiesenthal Center's Museum of Tolerance in Los Angeles on Friday and greeting his Jewish audience with "Shalom", the Hebrew word for peace. Hussein, the first sitting head of state to visit the museum, which commemorates the victims of the Jewish Holocaust and examines racial hatred, was given the museum's first Peace

Award.

"The Museum of Tolerance is a haunting reminder of man's inexplicable cruelty to his fellow man, and of the tragedy and shame that is the result of blindness, illogical hatred and intolerance," the 59-year-old monarch said. "We must strive to rid ourselves of such intolerance," he said.

Hussein is in the United States for a few days of talks with President Clinton about the foreign debt and additional foreign aid. And he will get his routine annual checkup at the **Mayo Clinic**. [Do you suppose that's a clue...like "Camp David"?]

# BILLY GRAHAM—BLUE BEAM UPDATE!

The media has been touting Billy Graham's global broadcast for a couple of months, but the date is never clearly defined, nor are postponements explained. Originally scheduled for March 16-18 (March 10, *USA TODAY*), the following article which appeared March 18 in *THE DAILY NEWS*, projects it for "next week". This is odd, considering all the precise arrangements that must be made world-wide to create such an extravaganza—unless, as Commander Hatonn has indicated, the Elite's Blue Beam plans were disrupted when a number of their satellites were taken out...[quoting:]

No other evangelist has spoken before so many. But Graham, 76, appears poised to add immensely to his own record, hoping to reach one billion people—about a fifth of the world's population with a message he will preach over three days next week at Hiram Bithorn Stadium in San Juan, Puerto Rico. His theme is "The Time is Now", and his message, of course, is an invitation to listeners to accept Jesus and become Christians.

Graham's words will go out via satellite to people gathered at 3000 sites in 185 countries, including auditoriums and meeting halls and a few unexpected places: a recently bulldozed city block in earthquakedevastated Kobe, Japan, and the camps for displaced Rwandans in Goma, Zaire, where religious workers have erected 30 giant screens to accommodate the broadcasts. [*Good grief*]

To reach a billion people, the event, which Graham's organization is calling "Global Mission", will have three phases. First is next week's transmission, which will be translated into 48 languages before they are fed to the satellites and translated into 68 others at the receiving sites. The association has developed programming for eight regions: Western Europe; Eastern Europe/the former Soviet Union; Latin America; Africa and the Caribbean; Oceana, which includes Australia and the South Pacific; Southeast Asia; and Central Asia. [*Interesting absence of North America.*]

In the second phase, to be timed roughly in much of the world to coincide with Easter, a special television program taken from Graham's preaching will be shown in prime-time television slots. Finally, in the six months that follow, special screenings of video-cassette tapes from the event will be held for groups in many different countries.

The bill for all phases of the event will be about \$25 million, including television and satellite costs, technical expenses and the training of volunteers at sites around the world in evangelistic techniques, Ross said.

#### RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON

### AN OPEN LETTER FROM RONN JACKSON TO CONTACT READERS

3/17/95: Most all of you have written to me and I have become very close to you. Your support has been second to none and I plan on meeting you when the time comes. I have decided to respond to you in the following manner on some inquiries that have come into *CONTACT* and to me personally.

My newsletter was started many months ago and the format I was going to use was uncertain. My original intent was to break up the *Death of Camelot* into segments. However, when I put on paper some of my experiences, they had the appearance of something out of Lalaland, as most people could not relate to what I had done. Further, those who were really interested in the content of what I was saying put me on a pedestal and compared me to James Bond. Believe me, situations like 007 encountered could only exist in the movies. When a person is reasonably sane, the taking of another life, under any circumstances, is difficult.

The newsletter was an on-and-off thing. What made me make the decision to use the format I came up with? It was the number of questions asked by people who wouldn't put their name and address on their letters. They assumed that *CONTACT* would continue to run the answers to questions, and when they decided not to, how would I respond? People have their own reasons for not wanting me to have their addresses. When I would call *CONTACT* for addresses, the paper would always get the person's permission prior to giving out any address. It was my feeling that if a person took the time to write me, common courtesy dictated to me that I respond. I am sorry if I have offended any of you.

Now to the number of letters that I receive, *CONTACT* says that I have received about 200 letters through their Las Vegas address. How did I obtain 709 *CONTACT* subscribers names on the appeal for a collateral government request? Because of the volume that came in from all over the country, it was presorted and came in with my name on it. My attorney made arrangements with a power of attorney, with the local postmaster to deliver it to a warehouse until a decision could be made on what to do with it. When the mail room officer at this facility called my attention to several pieces of mail that had been opened, it was then that the decision was made to take the mail to another location and process it. As to the final tally, we received over 31,000,000 pieces. Over 40,000 people responded more than once. However, we put all the names on a data base and while I admit to several duplications, the final number on the print-out requires 2 1/2 hours to print up a copy on a 25,000 lpm printer. A copy of the data base was sent to the Justice Department last week and it weighed over 800 pounds. After making a sampling of patriots on the list, it was their decision to become a "domestic terrorist". [*sic*]

Now the cost of running *The New Republic* was started with a typewriter and a fax that belonged to a *CONTACT* reader. The initial investment was those two pieces of equipment and offers of help from those who are being paid nothing, who want nothing. The subscription rate does not cover printing and postage. *The New Republic* was not started because of my ego or to be in competition with *CONTACT*. The only way to get people to act is to inform them. Also sometimes we hear things and don't pay any attention to them.

If the small amount of information I am putting out helps in any way, then I have accomplished something for my country.

In conclusion, I have made many commitments to *CONTACT* and to other people who I know are working to return this country to the people. I will fulfill each and every one of them. While I agree with most everything in *CONTACT*, I will take issue with them on one point: I love my country and I am and always will be a "patriot"!

LOVE, LIGHT AND FREEDOM,

/s/Ronn Jackson 33866S

NCC P.O. Box 100-1B5A

Jean, NV 89026

# 3/20-27/95 RONN JACKSON

My Fellow Americans:

**3/20/95:** According to my sources within the United States military, the purpose of HR-97 was to give civilian and government control to Butch Reno over the following:

- 1. 1 1/4 million members of various police agencies;
- 2. 350 thousand active military and 1 1/2 million members of various military reserve units;
- 3. 200,000 federal enforcement agents.

In other words, government knows that we know they are breaking the laws of our nation, and they intended to use American citizens against American citizens, under the guise of civil unrest and turmoil. Don't fall for the garbage the United States Government is still preparing to initiate. This country belongs to us, "We the People", not government!

**3/21/95:** While there have been rumors about who really owns the Federal Reserve System, many fellow patriots have said that it wasn't possible to accumulate those vast sums for individuals. The rumors are that 12 families own the controlling interest in the Federal Reserve System and the member banks own "49% class-B, non-voting shares" in other words, the banks in this country belong to Fed and Fed does anything they wish with our money. First mistake, we have no money! The money we have in our pockets and in the banks belongs to Federal Reserve. We are only renting those pieces of paper, which in reality are promissory notes. Your government has spent all of all money and has pledged your future earnings as collateral for their evil deeds! Don't forget, I told you your homes, businesses, and everything that you own free and clear is also pledged by the United States Government to the Federal Reserve System.

Now let us get back to the rumors. As you were told in a previous communication, we have the entire computerized records of the Federal Reserve System! To relate to something that you can see: if you were

to write to Fed, they would send you a book and one of the first things it would say is: the Fed is a part of the government and in 1992, the Fed returned to the United States Treasury 18 billion dollars. In the corresponding time, as mentioned and detailed in their own files, disbursement of 15 1/2 billion dollars were made to 12 families. Those rumors have now been corroborated by the Federal Reserve System's own files. If any of you believe this is a free country, then you are as big fools as I know the United States Government to be!

The following men listed are your enemies and will not hesitate to have one, a thousand or a million shot! They are approved and sanctioned by the United States Government, and your government knows if they, as an entity, do not accede to these men and their every demand, they and their families will be shot. These men are the owners of the central bank of this country, the Federal Reserve System:

- 1. Rockefeller Foundation
- 2. Hesil Linderburg, The Netherlands
- 3. Maurice Strong, Luxembourg
- 4. Norman, P.L.C. Family of Montague
- 5. Helmut Schlesinger, Germany
- 6. J.C. Trichet Foundation (family), France
- 7. Alphons Verplaefse, Belgium
- 8. Carlo Campi, Italy
- 9. U. Backstrom, Sweden
- 10. Bernard Clappier, France
- 11. H. Teitmeyer, Germany
- 12. Phillipe Wilmes, Belgium

My fellow Americans, several of these individuals I know personally and worked for or with in conjunction with the Committee of 16. These gentlemen are part and parcel of the Board of Directors for the Bank of International Settlement. Pay particular attention to this organization. Whether you know it or not, and whether you like it or not, they are your new bankers. While you are just now receiving information regarding how your government is so manipulative, my fellow Americans, these are the men who are pulling the purse strings and, therefore, are your lords and masters. Either accept the fact that you will pay homage to them or that you are going to assist me in returning our country to the people.

Government expects civil unrest and turmoil in this country. The reason they expect our country to be a problem is their own unlawfulness. If government obeyed the law and the *Constitution*, we would not have our problems! Yes, I said OUR problems! We have permitted government to do as they please for too long. My fellow Americans, much of the military is now in training for civil disorders, and the instructors are telling the enlisted men, most likely their training is for this country! I need to remind every one of you, government works FOR us! It is not the responsibility of government or military to train Americans to be used against Americans. If it is the decision of the sovereign state citizens to try the United States Government for treason and unconstitutionality, then they will be tried! Government believes they are immune. Butch Reno also thinks she is feminine!

**3/22/95**: The Freedom of Information Act is another scam being perpetrated on you by government. Usually when someone has something to say, they will say it. If someone wants to withhold something or

is not being honest, then that someone does not want others to hear, because another may be knowledgeable—and for fear of exposure, it is kept quiet or in confidence. This is what your government is doing in the case of national security. It is not the other countries that government doesn't want to know something. The other countries already know about the subject. It is you, the sovereign state citizen, that the government is hiding or classifying information from!

**3/24/95:** Several stories in the mainstream media tell of the deadly gas in Tokyo and how it affected a few hundred people. There is not one story of reference to or by Pat Buchanan about unconstitutionality and that affects MILLIONS of people. The only reason he has to run for President is that he wants to change his address. He was a reporter for the mainstream media and still talks and writes as a lackey for the CFR.

Senator Phil Gramm of Texas would like to be your next president. Senator Arlen Specter of Pennsylvania would like to be your next president. That Hillbilly-Socialist would like to be your next president. Sure, and Tammy Faye would like to quit wearing makeup. Conservative or moderate, Democrat or Republican—put any 100 of them in a bag, shake them up and dump them out, and at 5 feet you can't tell them apart. Who do these clowns think they are kidding?

**3/25/95:** There are many self-serving organizations that issue reports. Most are for the illusion of our society. However, one that came out recently by the American Bankers Association, I should explain to you the real purpose behind it. It is in reference to consumer credit and how Americans are falling further behind on their monthly payments to member banks. Now you and I know, variable rate loans have come into their own and people were told, if the rate goes up, so do their payments. Naturally, the Federal Reserve lost a lot of money when the rates were lower and the owners of our central bank want their money. Now government comes into play and they don't want you to dwell too long on their money supplier, the Federal Reserve System, so they must divert your attention. Soon the tax reduction you were promised last year will get a big play by government. The purpose of the tax reduction is to make you believe government is doing something for you and you will have more spendable income. You think you have more money in your pocket and soon, you forget about the higher interest rate. Well, my fellow Americans, the Federal Reserve makes up their losses and then some; the member banks have their bottom line increased exponentially. The federal government makes you believe they have done something and the guy on the street continues to get the shaft. My fellow Americans, we all have been very stupid for a very long time!

So much emphasis is being placed on term limits and nothing is being directed toward the responsibility of the office holders. My fellow Americans, what members of government are doing is taking your attention away from the task at hand and are trying to make you think you are more interested in the length of time in their respective offices, than you are in what they were elected for. Government is transparent and always has a hidden agenda

**3/26/95**: Our own United States Government is urging the Federal Reserve System to raise interest rates and continue to do so until a certain event happens. My fellow Americans, government wants interest rates to go up so the major stock markets will crash. Government does not want you to know your currency and markets have already crashed and they are artificially holding them up until the blame can be placed on someone other than who and what the real cause is. That, my fellow Americans, is the United States Government themselves!

Government keeps saying that they are going to reinvent something. How can they? They have no money other than what they have pledged to the Federal Reserve from your future earnings only! If you were to ask any government official at the federal level this question, and he/she said anything but "yes", then whomever it is, is lying to you. NO exceptions!

Tax time is due soon and I want you to remember the following facts:

1. The lender, Philander Knox, on February 3, 1913, said, "It appears that the 16th Amendment (the Income Tax Law) has been ratified by the required number of states." This statement was not challenged until March 1985, in the federal court in Indianapolis, Indiana. It was proven that the ratification procedures used by government was fraudulent and to verify that, massive fraud was committed by YOUR GOVERNMENT; all you have to do is check your state archives or read *The Law That Never Was* by Bill Benson.

2. The Internal Revenue Service was incorporated in July 1933 as a PRIVATE collection agency to collect civil debt incurred by the federal government. This agency is NOT a government agency and cannot use federal law against those who are protected by the *Constitution*.

3. Monies collected by the Internal Revenue Service do not go to your government. That money is paid directly to the unconstitutional Federal Reserve System.

4. Let any member of the government, man or woman, stand face to face with me and say, "Government works for the people and is constitutional." That requires courage and truth. However, those are two things our government cannot legislate!

The Truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied.

In Light and Freedom,

Ronn Jackson 33866 SNCC Box 100-1B5A Jean, NV 89026 Phone: (702) 727-0546 Fax: (702) 727-7496

### LISTEN-UP, GOVERNOR TUCKER!

### POTENT LETTER FROM MICHAEL MAHOLY RE: RICHARD SNELL

#### DATE: March 27, 1995

TO: Rick Martin, c/o CONTACT

FROM: Michael Maholy

#### Dear Rick,

Please print the following letter, as I want the readers to know just exactly whom they are dealing with when they write to the Governor of Arkansas. I will try to explain what I have been doing, on my own, to have Richard Wayne Snell's life spared.

As you who have been following my C.I.A. Pipeline story have learned, the Governor of Arkansas and I, along with other members of organized crime families, go way back to the late '70s and well into the '80s. To know Jim Guy Tucker, you must understand that he considers himself one of the prominent elite families of this backward state. I know—I've lived there since 1971 and still have several intelligence sources there.

Jim Guy Tucker is a liar, a cheater, a bigot, and is guilty of many crimes against the people of this nation. Mr. Tucker knows me well, as he would purchase cocaine and marijuana from me, while I was selling illegal drugs for the C.I.A. Back in the early days, as I call them, Jim Guy Tucker frequented many of the same parties, places, outings, and events that I did. You could bet that, if there were drugs, prostitutes, or money to be made, Jim Guy Tucker was in the area. Let's not forget the "Killing Fields" either.

I could go on and on about Mr. Tucker, but it would take pages upon pages to document this serpent. Be that as it is, I wrote to Mr. Tucker on three separate occasions on behalf of Richard Wayne Snell, to ask this governor of the people to try to find mercy in his heart, just this once, and grant Richard a stay of execution.

I asked Jim to go back to the days when he himself partook in illegal activities, to remember the things I had done for him. I spoke to him in a very mild manner, not wanting to upset him, for he has a very evil temper. Over the years, it was widely known among the crowd he ran with that he, like his pal Hill-Billy, had somewhat of a short temper and would fly off the handle if things did not go the way he had planned. With this in mind, I practically begged Jim Guy Tucker to reconsider and pass judgment for the better.

Well, as you may have guessed, my letters were unanswered—as I figured. For a moment, I must have forgotten from whom I was asking a favor. But I will not forget this, and I believe that one day, this man, Tucker, will pay dearly, himself, for his crimes. In fact, I know he will!

Now to Richard: if you are reading this, please listen well to me. You are a dear friend of mine. You will always be in my heart and soul. Whatever it is that you or I have done has been forgiven. We know the true story—just what happened; therefore we should realize that we were the pawns used by those who convicted both you and me to a life of misery. I want you to know that I tried my best to get Jim to reconsider the state's position and judgment, as I suffer along with you. Whatever the outcome may be, please know that our Creator is waiting for all of us. We must accept man's law only because man himself rules in this material world. I know that there is a better world, a place where people like you and I will one day be leaders. Understand that, in the final moment, I will be there with you, and I will never forget you, Richard, never.

In a final note, I want to thank everyone who has helped me—and Richard. You all deserve a special thank you and praise. It is because of people like all of you that we will make a difference in this world. Thank you, and may God bless you and, especially, Richard Wayne Snell.

/s/ Michael Maholy

Michael Maholy #19365-009, D-1 LVC P.O. Box 1000 Leavenworth, Kansas 66048

**REMEMBER:** Please include his name and inmate number on any U.S. Postal Money Orders. **Also,** each letter must have your name and return address on the envelope.

### THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 4/1/95

#### SECTS AND VIOLENCE

Recent media disinformation tying together the "nerve gas attacks" on Tokyo subway stations and Aum Shinri Kyo and its leader, Shoko Asahara, were highly reminiscent of news reports of the Waco holocaust—David Koresh and the Branch Davidians, as well as the mass deaths at Jonestown—Jim Jones and the People's Temple. "The rest of the story" about Jonestown unfolds in Phoenix Journal #14, <u>RAPE</u>, <u>RAVAGE</u>, <u>PILLAGE</u>, <u>AND PLUNDER OF THE PHOENIX VOL. 1</u>. Bits and pieces of the Waco onslaught are covered in Phoenix Journal #68 <u>ECSTASY TO AGONY THROUGH THE PLAN 2000</u> and #69, <u>TATTERED PAGES</u>. In both cases, the leaders, alleged to have perished in the incidents, were secretly and safely transported to ISRAEL. Both were involved with the CIA in mind-control projects. There was a lot more going on than met the eye of the reader of the establishment Press. It's safe to assume that is the case in this instance, as well. The following are excerpts from the Aum Shinri Kyo story:

"Japanese police seized nerve gas solvent, \$11 million (Cdn.) in cash and about 10 kilograms of gold yesterday at two dozen sites linked to a secretive religious sect that calls itself the Supreme Truth. Officials have not publicly linked the cult-like Aum Shinri Kyo to Monday's simultaneous attacks on five subway trains during the Monday morning rush hour, which killed 10 people and left nearly 5,500 ill. [*Note how quick they were to cart off the assets, prior to making any charges!*] About 50 remain in critical condition. Aum Shinri Kyo has denied any role in the subway attack. There was still no known motive and no claim of responsibility...In a message released yesterday at the sect's New York office 'To American Mass Media,' he accused the Japanese government of planning to kill its members and make it look like mass suicide." (*TORONTO STAR*, March 25)

" 'The time has come at last for you to awake [*sleepers?*] and help me, 'Asahara said in the message, broadcast Wednesday night on Japan's NHK television." (*THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, March 23)

"For the rest of the world, the deadly Tokyo attack was yet another shocking reminder of just how vulnerable most societies are to terrorism. [Sounds like one reason this incident was created was to create a "problem" that more controls would "fix".] Even if the Aum cult [good trigger word] is proven guilty in the attack and broken up, millions of Japanese have been jolted, perhaps permanently, from their belief that they were somehow immune from random violence." [Big boys are still clobbering Japan?] (U.S. NEWS AND WORLD REPORT, April 3)

"Over the past decade, the U.S. has built a sophisticated system to detect terrorists, including monitoring equipment at airports and dogs trained to sniff bombs. But none of that infrastructure would detect lethal weapons like Sarin, which can be transported in a glass container, experts say." [Making a case for more controls upon law-abiding citizens! The perpe-traitors of terrorism are ALWAYS connected to the Elite.] (WALL STREET JOURNAL, March 21) [It is amazing to think that the subway incident could occur in Tokyo on Monday and **Tuesday's** Wall Street Journal could have several complete

stories on the subject, with detailed interviews from experts around the world. Either they have incredible resources beyond my comprehension or they were well prepared for this "unexpected happening".]

# SPEAKING OF LETHAL GASES ...

Closer to home, this article appeared in the February issue of WORLD PRESS REVIEW, [quoting:]

The Pentagon will tell you that Dreamland, or Area 51 air-force [*sic*] base, does not exist. That is because it hides not only the wonders of military technology but also the human price being paid for those wonders: men now revealed as badly sick and even dying from toxic waste burned within the base. Dreamland's human secrets are now at the center of one of the remarkable cases in recent American legal history. A young lawyer, Jonathan Turley of George Washington University Law School, is trying to force the U.S. Government to name whatever lies beside Groom Lake, thereby admitting to its existence and bringing it within the jurisdiction of the law.

Helen Frost knew one sick man at Area 51 who committed suicide and others who were hospitalized for their illnesses. "As with my husband," she said, "they can't talk to the doctor about their work, because it doesn't exist, and it was made clear that if they did, they'd go to jail." She [*her husband died due to a high level of toxic chemicals*] joined five employees and former employees to work with Turley's Environmental Crimes Project in Washington, and to sue the highest military authorities in the U.S. The affidavits charge that a brew of toxic chemicals—dioxins, methylethyl ketone, trichloroethylene, and dibenzofurans—were being burned, causing explosions and releasing clouds of hazardous gas. Requests for protective clothing and respirators were denied.

Turley found himself sitting alone opposite a team of 10 government lawyers, whose opening move was to assert "national security privilege." [*Classic. These attorneys represent the true terrorists! As Cathy O'Brien, Mark Phillips, and Ronn Jackson have recently stated: The National Security Act has got to go!*]

### AIDS VICTIMS BARRED FROM SUIT

A reader sent us this Associated Press article from the March 19 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

CHICAGO—Thousands of hemophiliacs who contracted the AIDS virus from blood-clotting medicine can't join in a lawsuit against drug companies, partly because it might bankrupt the industry, a federal appeals court has ruled. Such a class action would allow one jury to "hold the fate of an industry in the palm of its hand," and could "hurl the industry into bankruptcy," Judge Richard Posner wrote for the 7th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals.

The lawsuit contends four drug companies—Rhone-Poulenc Rorer Inc., Baxter Healthcare Corp., Miles Inc., and Alpha Therapeutic Corp.—knowlingly distributed clotting products contaminated with AIDS-causing HIV.

The U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention estimates 9,000 hemophiliacs—45 percent of the U.S. hemophiliac population—were infected with HIV more than a decade ago from medicine taken to clot their blood. [*The other 55 percent have stood a very good chance of becoming infected from transfusions of HIV-infected blood.*]

# CRYPTOSPORIDIOSIS REVISITED

As you may recall, Commander Hatonn discussed this topic at length in the March 7th issue of *CON*-*TACT*. This article by Ann Schrader appeared in the February 16 issue of *THE DENVER POST*, [quoting]

To determine whether a health risk exists, public water systems serving 10,000 or more customers soon will begin testing for a tiny parasite that can make life miserable and even kill. Waterborne cryptosporidiosis appears to be taking on increased public health importance after several outbreaks in the past few years, state epidemiologist Richard Hoffman told the Colorado Board of Health yesterday. In 1993, more than 400,000 cases of the disease occurred in Milwaukee, with several dozen people with AIDS dying. There also have been outbreaks in Georgia, Oregon and Las Vegas, Nevada.

Cryptosoporidium is a microscopic parasite that is excreted in feces and spreads "real well" in day-care centers and among sex partners, Hoffman said. There is no treatment for cryptosporidiosis, unlike for another common waterborne disease, giardiasis. For people with compromised immune systems, such as those with AIDS, or who are undergoing chemotherapy, the disease can be severe and even fatal, Hoffman said.

Crytosporidium eggs are expected to be found in the source water of more than 80 percent of the nation's treatment systems. Chlorine isn't very effective against the parasites, since "a high enough amount of chlorine to kill cryptosporidium would result in water you couldn't drink." Filtering to 1 micron appears to be the best prevention.

# ADL DIRTY TRICKS

The March 27 issue of THE NEW FEDERALIST has this to report, [quoting:]

The Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith (ADL) has all but admitted that it is running a dirty-tricks campaign targeting the Nation of Islam and senior officials in the Clinton Cabinet. The admissions came in the form of a gloating comment in a recent issue of the Jewish newsweekly *Forward*, in which the recently ordered special prosecutor's probe of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) Secretary Henry Cisneros was implicitly linked to HUD's refusal to bend to ADL and related pressure to cancel millions of dollars in contracts with security firms linked to the Nation of Islam.

On March 17 the following appeared in THE NEW YORK TIMES as a full-page ad, [quoting:]

# HUD WAS HAD! AND AMERICA IS THE LOSER

A Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) investigation recently cleared security firms affiliated with the Nation of Islam to continue receiving government contracts. The Nation of Islam has a well-documented public record of racism and bigotry. And that abysmal track record continues. As recently as February 26, 1995, Minister Louis Farrakhan railed against Jews at his annual Saviour's Day message in Chicago. Using **centuries-old conspiracy theories and code words** like "**international bankers**", Farrakhan excoriated Jews as those who have been at the root of the control of the banking system of the Federal Reserve."

So, why are HUD and the United States Government spending your tax money on Nation of Islam contracts? Would HUD be willing to spend your tax money on contracts with the Ku Klux Klan? Would you let them? There is no rational reason to allow this to continue. The Anti-Defamation League is outraged that the Nation of Islam's message of hate and its discriminatory hiring and proselytizing practices were ignored by HUD as not relevant to its scope of inquiry. HUD not only turned a deaf ear to our arguments, but the Secretary of HUD even equated doing business with the Nation of Islam with B'nai B'rith, Catholic Charities, Lutheran Social Services, United Church Homes, Habitat for Humanity and the Salvation Army...

The racism and anti-Semitism of bigots can poison the atmosphere of civil discourse. But the real danger occurs when good people are silent in the face of bigotry, when they avert their eyes, or choose to ignore it altogether. The words of Edmund Burke say it best: "The only thing necessary for the triumph of evil is for good men to do nothing." [*Isn't it appalling when the perpe-traitors of hate and venom pose as such paragons of virtue, accusing others of the very crimes for which they are so infamous?!*]

The Anti-Defamation League is the world's leading organization fighting anti-Semitism through programs and services that counteract hatred, prejudice and bigotry.

## **ROCKY MOUNTAIN HIGH**

That last article brought to mind the word "chutzpah", which, in turn, reminded me of this recent article from *THE DENVER POST*, [quoting:]

The lawyer's definition of *chutzpah* is a man who kills his parents, then asks for mercy from the court on the grounds that he's an orphan. Singer and drunk-driving defendant John Denver hasn't quite reached that pinnacle—but under the tutelage of his lawyer [*masters of chutzpah*!], Walter Gerash, he's coming close. Denver crashed his 1963 Porsche convertible into a tree outside Aspen last Aug. 21. A blood-alcohol test showed him at 0.128 percent, well above the 0.10 level at which a driver is considered drunk in Colorado. At the time, Denver was on probation after pleading guilty to driving while impaired in August 1993.

But Gerash is challenging the admissibility of the blood test in court on the grounds that Denver sustained head injuries in the accident and was thus incapable of exercising informed judgment to consent to the test. If that legal eagle won't fly, John, why don't you just tell the judge that you couldn't have given informed consent to the blood-alcohol test because you were so drunk you didn't know what you were doing?

## CHRISTOPHER GETS JUMP ON HELMS

Martin Sieff wrote the next article, which appeared in the March 27-April 2 issue of *THE WASHINGTON TIMES NATIONAL WEEKLY EDITION*, [quoting:]

Secretary of State Warren Christopher unveiled a five-point plan to streamline operations at the State Department, apparently attempting to head off a more radical plan presented by Sen. Jesse Helms. Mr. Helms, North Carolina Republican and chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, has presented a plan that would eliminate the U.S. Information Agency, the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency and the Agency for International Development and assign their duties to the State Department. Mr. Christopher told editors and reporters at *The Washington Times* that the Helms plan would severely disrupt the conduct of the U.S. foreign policy.

The first aspect of Mr. Christopher's plan, which was introduced by his department's Stategic Management Initiative, would involve using far more loosely structured and smaller diplomatic "teams" to troubleshoot key issues and simplify decision making.

Second, Mr. Christopher said, "we must reduce the distance between action officers and decision-makers and increase accountability by further de-layering," he told the town meeting. [*De-layering??? Sounds like gobbldegook to me.*]

The third aspect of Mr. Christopher's plan would improve "administrative efficiency". [*centralized autoc-racy*?] "Fourth, we must align our overseas presence with our priorities," Mr. Christopher said, explaining that many large overseas embassy establishments would be replaced by far smaller "microembassies" that would be cheaper to run. [*And more conducive to reaching one-world globalism by the year 2000.*] "Fifth, we must refocus our reporting and analysis," he said. "I too often read cables and memos that are nothing more than a classified version of yesterday's newspapers or TV." [*In other words, he already read about it in* CONTACT/]

# EUROPEAN NATIONS ABOLISH BORDER CONTROLS

*THE ORLANDO SENTINEL* makes a report in the March 26 issue about this next step toward Global 2000, [quoting:]

BRUSSELS, Belgium—In a move lauded as a breakthrough in the European Union's drive for unity, border controls between seven EU nations are being abolished today. Travelers will be able to keep their passports in their pockets when moving from any one of the seven—France, Germany, Spain, Portugal, Belgium, Luxembourg, and the Netherlands—to another. Greece, Italy and Austria are expected to join them in June. Denmark, Sweden and Finland have not announced their intentions, but they are expected to abolish the controls, too. Britain, ever the half-hearted EU member, has vowed to stay out.

Opponents fear that the scrapping of traditional controls will create a haven for drug traffickers, terrorists and criminals—in spite of strengthened random controls inside the participating countries. [Interesting how they have moved to abolish national borders AND institute MORE controls at the same time.]

### WHO'S PUSHING GENOCIDE IN CHECHNYA?

The next article comes from an Australian newsletter, *NEW DAWN*, [quoting from the January-March issue:]

A syndicate of international megabanks and global corporations, guided by the Chase Manhattan consortium, the Rockefeller dynasty's financial flagship, is the driving force behind the Russian government's savage attempt to crush the Chechnyan people.

The penetration of international megabanks into the disorganized and unregulated markets of Russia has created "an empire of graft, exploitation and mob rule", says Khachatov, a Moscow pollster and novelist, who is on a sabbatical visit to Harvard University.

"Think of what happened in Iran (under the Shah), where Chase Manhattan led the invasion of corrupters and thieves," Khachatov explained. "Then multiply it a hundred fold. Unleash these forces in a sprawling, chaotic nation—Russia—that is literally up for sale. You get what the Rockefellers want: to pull the strings in the world's biggest puppet show." [*Actually, it would appear that the Rockefellers are now themselves robotoid puppets, having been taken out in 1979, according to Commander Hatonn (1/17/95 CONTACT, p. 11).*]

What is keeping Boris Yeltsin in power is money, primarily from Wall Street and Western governments. But there is a *quid-pro-quo*. The international power brokers want control of the oil of the former USSR. A lot of easily accessible and developed oil is in Chechnya. Chechnya is also rich in natural gas, gypsum, and sulfur, among other natural resources. Yeltsin can't promise the oil to his financier masters if he doesn't control it. Hence he must control Chechnya. [*Verrry Interesting*!]

# POMP REIGNS AT WEDDING IN SPAIN PRINCESS WEDS BANKER

# From a recent issue of THE ORLANDO SENTINEL, [quoting:]

SEVILLE, Spain—Princess Elena said, "I do" inside a cathedral packed with royalty, and a cry of "Long live the bride and groom!" rose from the thousands of spectators waiting outside as Spain celebrated its first royal wedding in 89 years Saturday. The 31-year-old daughter of King Juan Carlos [*A-9 on THE Committee*] and Queen Sofia exchanged vows with Jaime de Marchalar y Saenz de Tejada, a banker eight months her junior. [*This is and old European scenario—marriage brokered between royalty and banksters!*]

### RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON by Ronn Jackson 3/27-4/2/95

My Fellow Americans:

3/27/95: Government may think they have the ability to think for us as a nation, but I ask you to consider the following: Their fiscal policies are a shambles. They have made so many laws, it requires 50 massive volumes to record all of them (at the federal level). The taxes imposed on us require over 200,000 employees to process. Your government and their mandates are nothing more than a modern-day socialistic oligarchy (a government within a government) who propagate rule by a few. The *Constitution* says "by and for the people". Whoever, in all of this land, says the United States Government is "for and by the people" works for or is a part of the United States Government. My fellow Americans, take a good look at Washington, D.C. and our Federal leaders. Bill Clinton is a most pathetic individual and will shame a portion of our history.

No one said our country is perfect. NO one said the price of freedom is cheap. My fellow Americans, look toward your nation's capital. What do you see? You see a group of men and women who work for YOU and who do what they say YOU want! How many of you have ever spoken to a federal legislator or a federal office holder? Their primary source of "what you want" comes from a staff member, who supposedly has the pulse of the nation at his or her finger tips or from one of the pseudo-intellectual think tanks or a foundation. Not one of them has to feed your kids or make your house or car payment. The United States Government is for government ONLY and the sooner you decide you can handle your own affairs better than a few cheap, lying, tin-horn politicians, devoid of any morals, integrity, or honesty, the sooner we can take back our country.

**3/28/95:** Government is afraid of the people. That is why Representative Schumer of New York is so intent upon introducing legislation that takes away your right to bear arms. That legislator represents many Khazarian factions in this country. He and government are only concerned with getting out of this "mess government has created" in this country's lives. That is a direct quote from an associate of his to ME. My fellow Americans, government has plans that will cost many people of this country their lives. If you don't wake up, many, many more will lose their lives, maybe your own family members and your friends and neighbors. Your government has no choice and neither do you!

**3/29/95:** One of the most frequently asked questions is: Who will be the next president elected in 1996? If you wake up in time, it will not be any current federal official that is in office at this time and, most especially, it will not be H. Ross Perot. He is a closet member of the status-quo. Anyone who gets tongue-tied while speaking with Albert Gore of Tennessee, who is a lackey for the "Banking 'Butcher' family of Tennessee" is not qualified under the "Golden Arches".

**3/30/95:** Secretary of the Treasury Rubin and his bailout of Mexico (whoops, of his former cronies on Wall Street) has cost you and me dearly. People in this country will not eat and will not get much-needed medicine and your children's children will be paying off for generations to come because of his irresponsi-

ble and unconstitutional actions. When are you going to wake up, my fellow Americans? This tyrannical government of ours keeps placing additional nails in your coffin each day.

**4/1/95:** Accompanying this fax is the first page of a case by one of our sovereign state citizens, Lloyd R. Long, who beat the hell out of the Internal Revenue Service. [*The page he mentions identifies the case as United States of America vs Lloyd R. Long, No. CR-1-93-91, before the Honorable R. Allan Edgar, United States District Judge, Eastern District of Tennessee at Chattanooga.*] More of us need to adopt Mr. Long's attitude. Our income tax structure is fraudulent, unconstitutional and against the very premise of what this country was founded upon. The United States Government only exists on your money and the pledge of your future earnings. YOU KILL THE BEAST WHEN YOU CUT OFF ITS MONEY SUPPLY! The United States Government is nothing without your money. The United States Government is nothing, period!

**4/2/95:** Each day we receive calls and letters from all across this country asking "how to help". First, copy the faxes and make this information available to your friends and neighbors. Send copies to your local newspapers, radio and T.V. stations, and to your local politicians. Next, send copies to your state and federal politicians. Next, put copies on bulletin boards, in supermarkets and in the malls. Make extra copies and stick them on the windshields of cars. Request your local talk show hosts to give me a call and I will talk to any and all of them, time permitting. Remember, my fellow Americans, the efforts of our cause must come from "We the People". We do not need government. Any and all levels of government drain your resources. No level of government can function in an informed society. The more you know, the less you need a government who has its hands in your pocketbook at all times.

The Truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied.

In Light and Freedom,

Ronn Jackson 33866 SNCC Box 100-1B5A Jean, NV 89026 Phone: (702) 727-0546 Fax: (702) 727-7496

### **CONFERENCE BIG SUCCESS!**

## <u>CULT & RITUAL ABUSE & MIND CONTROL</u> <u>IT'S MORE WIDESPREAD THAN IMAGINABLE</u> by Rick Martin 3/30/95

A miracle happened last week: There was a public conference devoted to the topic of cult and ritual abuse and mind control, which was geared for treatment professionals, victims, and members of the general public and it came off "without a hitch"! Well, how was it? Excellent, f ascinating, enlightening, troubling, disgusting, revolting—all of this and more. It is difficult, at best, to synopsize such an incredibly diverse and complex conference. The material ranged from literal satanic torture and execution to absolute mind control through the auditory canal. But I'm getting ahead of myself.

I arrived at the hotel somewhat early and literally ran into Mark Phillips and Cathy O'Brien in the lobby. Final equipment and logistical arrangements were being made and there was a certain pre-conference tension in the air, a certain expectancy. Mark introduced me immediately to Walter Bowart, one of the conference speakers and an expert on mind control. Walter greeted me with a soft-spoken voice, "Look into my eyes..."

### Just kidding.

I met and spoke with several *CONTACT* readers preceding the conference, which I enjoyed. Since there was so much activity around the conference room in final preparation, I made myself scarce.

The symposium opened with an overview panel discussion which included Walter Bowart, Randy Noblitt, Mark Phillips, and Allen Scheflin. Walter Bowart is the author of the book *Operation Mind Control* [1978] and *Operation Mind Control II* [1994]. He is an investigative journalist who is particularly well known for his knowledge of governmental and intelligence-related, mind-control strategies and techniques. Randy Noblitt is a clinical psychologist and co-author of the book *Cult and Ritual Abuse: Its History, Anthropology, and Recent Discovery in Contemporary America*. Mark Phillips is a former U.S. Department of Defense subcontractor who was exposed to various government Secret and Top-Secret MK-ULTRA defense projects (many of which are now declassified) pertaining to primate behavior modification. Mark's personal research led him to acquire an extensive knowledge of mind control, the elements of which included, but were not limited to, the applications of specific drugs, hypnosis, and regimented trauma formulae. He is also the co-founder of Global Trance Formation Info Ltd., along with Cathy O'Brien. It is hoped that their book *Trance Formation of America*, is soon to be published. Allen Scheflin is an attorney, author, and professor of law at Princeton University. He is recognized for his long-time commitment to addressing the human rights of mind-control victims.

When the introductory evening meeting began, there was an uncertainty among the speakers, as if, although none of them really knew in advance what they would say, they trusted it would somehow just come together as needed. And, sure enough, Randy Noblitt walked to the podium, placed a can labeled "humor" on the table, and began his opening remarks in a clear, articulate, and compassionate manner, asking us never to lose sight of humor amidst all the seriousness. He continued with stellar commentary about each and every speaker sitting at the panel. It was obvious from the very start that each of these speakers held one another in the highest personal esteem and that respect carried throughout the conference. They each spoke of the incredible reality of the conference itself—when just 20 years prior only a handful of professionals would even discuss or recognize government mind-control as a reality. There certainly was no <u>public</u> recognition of it.

Randy Noblitt related how he had stumbled upon the reality of satanic practices. He reached under the table, pulled out a box, and held up a thin-cloth black robe used in satanic worship. When a patient, who had just discovered the box in her home, brought this to his office, the box was lined with a newspaper dated some decades prior. There were no labels on the robe, thus ruling out "Halloween" costume. The only reasonable, however seemingly unreasonable, conclusion Randy was able to reach is that the robe was indeed a real robe used in some form of satanic practice. This led to many other discoveries over the months and years ahead and ultimately served as motivation for co-authoring *Cult and Ritual Abuse: Its History, Anthropology, and Recent Discovery In Contemporary America*.

Walter Bowart immediately began speaking about mind control by the government. As author of a book which is now <u>impossible</u> to find, *Operation Mind Control*, Walter has gone through his many years of "hard knocks" as a direct result of informing the American public of such practices. Walter emphasized the need to repeal the National Security Act in order to break the veil of secrecy that covers many government black operations—operations of what he refers to as the cryptocracy!

Mark Phillips spoke a bit about his background and how he became involved with Cathy O'Brien. He presented a brief overview and spoke of Walter in ascendant terms. It was obvious to all present that the men sitting at the table were all professionals who had earned, the hard way, the mutual respect of one another. Mark went on to introduce Allen Scheflin, one of the primary, recognized experts in the field of mind control.

Allen Scheflin, legal professor that he is, spoke in intellectual and articulate terms, addressing a multitude of issues about mind control, including the right of the America people to know what is taking place. He also spoke about the incredible reality of the conference itself—when years ago <u>no one</u> even knew, or would admit, that mind control even existed!

What followed over the next several days was a wide range of speakers covering the entire spectrum of treatment modalities and research into the fields of mind control and satanic ritual abuse. Those attending the conference consisted, in part, of ritual abuse survivors. Many individuals suffering from Multiple Personality Disorder (MPD) were present, listening for the first time to an open public forum on this deeply troubling and complex subject.

Doc Marquis gave a lecture on the Illuminati. In a talk very similar in content to Jordan Maxwell's expertise, Doc explained the various symbolisms behind the pyramid on the dollar bill. Doc explained that he was a seventh generation member of the Illuminati and was formerly a witch. He had "seen the light" with the help of some persistent born-again Christians and now lectures on Satanism and the Illuminati. He also stated that there is a half-million-dollar bounty on his head for his execution, which is always handled in a very precise manner with "former witches". Doc informed the audience about the *Protocols of the Learned Elders of Zion* and a manuscript he had completed which helped decipher their coded message.

Ted Gunderson's topic was *An Investigator's Overview of Ritual Crime*. He spoke at length about being hired by some of the parents of the children in the McMartin preschool trial which had cost millions of dollars and ended in acquittal. His research confirmed many aspects of the case which had been "suspected", including moving the children by jet to a satanic ritual site for ceremonies. All evidence presented by Ted to the prosecutor's office was refused. Ted had also been closely involved in the investigation of the Dr. Jeffrey McDonald conviction. Ten years later, Dr. McDonald is still serving time for the murder of his wife and family, when Gunderson actually obtained a written confession from one of the satanic cult members who committed the murder!

Ted mentioned that the satanic human sacrificial holidays are: **Feb. 2, March 21, May 1, June 22, Aug. 1, Sept. 21, Oct. 31**. Ted also went on to say that, from an article dated July, 1982, 100,000 children are missing each year in the United States. According to Gunderson, best estimates are that there are 3.75 million practicing Satanists in America. There are, also according to best estimates by those involved in research on Satanism, 50-60,000 human sacrifices each year by occult groups. Ted highly recommended reading a difficult-to-find book titled *The Ultimate Evil*. He said that a blue-eyed, blond-haired boy or girl, age 11-12, will cost \$50,000 and they are usually taken to Las Vegas or Toronto for distribution—either as slaves or for body parts.

While I did not attend this talk, Nieltje Gedney spoke on How to Survive the Cost of Healing.

Linda Blood, former associate and lover of the Temple of Set leader Michael Aquino, took the podium to speak on *Secrecy and Manipulation—the "Occult" Barriers to Justice*. Linda began by qualifying her talk with the explanation that, since Michael Aquino had sued her after she wrote the now-released book titled *The New Satanists*, she was bound by the out-of-court settlement not to discuss certain specifics about Aquino. Her talk did center on the importance of secrecy in the world of the occult.

During this talk a therapist leaned over to me and, knowing where I was from, made the statement that she and another therapist had clients who had confirmed there was a large, satanic, mass grave site in the open, vast land outside of Lancaster, Calif. which makes the one at Matamoros, Mexico seem insignificant.

Walter Boward and Mark Phillips gave a demonstration which they titled, *The Rosetta Stone to Accessing the Unconscious*. While it is difficult to comment on the demonstration itself, in discussion they continually referred to as "depatterning". They also made reference to a computer called Pacer which contains many programs that relate to mind control.

In the next room, Linda Walker spoke on Aryan Criminal Cults: A Multigenerational Perspective.

Mark Phillips and Cathy O'Brien then spoke on *CIA Mind Control from the Inside Out*. During this two-hour talk, Mark and Cathy got down to specifics of mind-control techniques which had been used on Cathy and were "trauma-based" programs. Cathy spoke "up close and personal" about her direct experiences and the people involved—the very same stories you have been reading about these last few months in *CONTACT*. There wasn't a dry eye in the audience after listening to what Cathy endured. She said that

when Mark rescued her in, of all things, a DeLorean, and "took her back to the future", she felt <u>safe</u> for the first time in her life! Mark added, "Of course, she couldn't see the stark terror in me."

This was followed by a group discussion (which I did not attend) with Tory Gustafson, Jerry Mungadze and Chrystine Oksana on *Spirituality and Tolerance: A Balance in Therapy*.

That evening there were several "Advanced Workshops", including Catherine Gould on *Treating the Cult Involved Survivor*. Walter Bowart presented an advanced workshop titled, *Alien Abductions, Ritual Abuse and Government Mind Control: Survivor Reports*.

While the advanced workshops were taking place, I was having a private dinner with a confidential source who told me about a case which is well known in the state of Texas, and is referred to as the Kelly Wilson story. Kelly Wilson is a missing teenage girl from Gilmer, Texas. The story that I was told was so shocking to me that I almost passed out and very nearly threw-up at the table. This story has been told by most major media for months and months during the last year—both in print media and television. The story is complex and involves so many components which parallel other areas in our society that I will be writing an in-depth exposé of the Kelly Wilson story in the weeks ahead. This story will then be followed by one on Satanism in America.

Saturday, March 25, there were workshops going on in several rooms simultaneously from 9:00 A.M. until 10:00 P.M. One of the more notable, for me, was a lecture by Allen Scheflin titled, *A History of Mind Control: What We Can Prove, What We Can't.* Prof. Scheflin traced mind control back throughout history, gave the specifics of who, where, when—right up through today. He gave a history of the role hypnosis has played in the implementation of mind control and included lengthy commentary on the famous hypnotist, Anton Mesmer. By the end of his lecture, an entire bibliography of sources had been mentioned. He spoke about the CIA's involvement in mind-control experiments beginning in the 1940s and went on to talk about project "Blue Bird" and then "Artichoke", which were interrogation programs. In a speech in the '50s, Allen Dulles, Director of the CIA, said, "we're losing control of the battle of the mind"—referring to the war, or race, with the Soviet Union for mind control. This initiated a series of very aggressive efforts on the part of the CIA to gain control over the mind. In 1953, the Manchurian Candidate was <u>real</u>. When MK-ULTRA was signed into action, 149 sub-projects were started under its umbrella—all concerning mind/behavior control. Nine of these projects involved hypnosis. In October 1966, a technical report was issued, titled *Hypnosis In Intelligence*.

Sheflin stated that an FBI report was issued by Kenneth Lanning in Jan. 1992 titled *Investigator's Guide to Allegations of Ritual Child Abuse*. Another report is due out in two months—which reaches the same conclusions.

Randy Noblitt held an advanced workshop titled, *Utilizing Cult Accessing Techniques in the Evaluation and Treatment of Ritual Abuse Survivors.* 

Mark Phillips and Cathy O'Brien held an advanced workshop titled, *Non-Abreactive Memory Recall*. This workshop was geared primarily toward therapists and treatment professionals. Regarding the subject of MPDs, so-called multiples or multiple personalities, Mark's therapy for reintegration works through treating the person as **one whole person** which has some very badly shattered fragments—but **one** 

person, not many! I had the feeling, as Mark and Cathy were speaking to this group of psychologists, that it is a lot like trying to explain Esu "Jesus" Sananda to a large group of conventional evangelists—difficult at best.

The symposium concluded with a panel discussion with Walter Bowart, Randy Noblitt, Mark Phillips and Allen Scheflin titled *Anatomy of a Ritual Crime and Its Aftermath. Cult and Ritual Abuse, Mind Control and Dissociation: What We Have Learned and Where Do We Go From Here?* 

While I was called away prior to the conclusion of the conference, **it was, without question, a success.** There obviously were many victims of abuse at the conference, as well as many professionals. Shining the spotlight on the ongoing satanic practices, which are so much more widespread than I had ever imagined, only served to educate those present and to awaken each to the reality of this ugly and cruel behavior. I find it interesting that there was not one <u>visible</u> measure of protest at the conference—because, as has been stated before, EVIL CANNOT STAND THE LIGHT. Well, I can clearly say to you that the spotlight was shining on all of the evil practices of Satanism at this conference, in addition to the invaluable insights shared on mind control, multi-personality [dissociative] disorder.

Mark and Cathy wished me to convey their deepest appreciation for all of the kind words of support and financial assistance which have been so badly needed. Each letter is read very carefully and they would like to thank you!

I attended this conference as an outsider to the world of mind control and ritual abuse. To me it was a water-shed event. There were great minds present and equally insightful ideas shared. My hat goes off to these brave men and women in this field of treatment who have dared to write about these things and come forward to speak about what they have come to know. It's frightening—but only through education and telling the story can the public ever become informed. Someone must be first. And in this case there were many who dared. I am humbled in their presence.

### NEW FRIENDS & RENEWED RESOLVE

## NICE LETTERS FROM MARK AND CATHY

TO: CONTACT April 2, 1995

Greetings Rick, Brent, Ed, Penny, Doris, E.J., Claudia and Phyllis (The *CONTACT* Family), and Faithful Subscribers, AND Commander Hatonn.

It is difficult for me to reduce to mere words the immense gratitude Cathy and I feel toward each of you who have expressed your support of us (and our "mission to inform") through your personal letters. Now, we have had the opportunity to meet person to person some of those *CONTACT* letter authors and telephone friends, thanks to the recent Texas mind-control symposium.

Needless to say, Cathy and I were not surprised to learn, absolutely, that those nice *CONTACT* people are warm, loving souls. The time spent with (*CONTACT*) individuals whom I personally met with was all too brief. We now dream and look forward to an unknown date in the future when another opportunity such as a reunion, convention, or symposium may bring us back together again. Please consider this "dream" of ours to reunite *CONTACT* subscribers with many others less fortunate (who are at this moment waking up) at a time and place conducive to educating those with eyes to see, ears to hear, and a voice that will be heard.

We've learned a lot about effective networking over the past six years, but nothing prepared us for the emotional uplift Cathy and I received via the symposium attendees.

For example, (one of many) a middle aged woman, though young and attractive in appearance approached me after I had concluded almost five continuous hours of co-presenting, with a polite "excuse me, but may I have a word with you in private?" I saw something in her eyes that shouted sincerity!! I replied, "Of course."

Frankly, I was delighted that someone would help me diplomatically "escape" the ballroom full of not-asweary-as-I attendees. We stepped outside the hotel and this dear lady informed me that she was a recovered MPD/DID survivor of (U.S. military) mind control. She then gave me enough detail to convince the greatest skeptic that she was for real. I asked her who her therapist was and she smiled and said, "You know her by a different name and I must ask you to maintain our (both she and her therapist) anonymity." This was in part because her therapist had written to me over two years ago and I had provided the therapist with a therapy outline that was "nonconventional and nonacceptable to her peers in the mental health community."

The lady further commented that the therapist was, in fact, preparing a "paper" for professional publication

and presentation to both A.P.A.s for sometime this year—embracing the exact regime that put her back together again in less than a year!

Suddenly, I realized that people are actually hearing and responding, and that the therapy regime I was given for helping Cathy totally recover was being humanely and effectively applied to others. The realization that the spark of truth was being fanned into flames was overwhelming in terms of relief for my psyche! I then asked this lady if she would allow me to test her recovery claims with what amounts to a powerful mind bending dissociating series of double bind suggestions. She replied an emphatic yes! What followed my "test" were smiles and tears from both of us!!! She was the first totally recovered government mind-control survivor, aside from Cathy, I had ever tested—(and I've tested hundreds), who is truly recovered!

The dozens of other survivor stories I heard were a mixed bag of success and excitement from what the people learned from this world class symposium on mind control. The entire symposium was professionally video taped for those who could not attend and for the sake of posterity. No where, at any time, has there been anything close to the content that was presented by these dedicated professionals from legal to mental health communities.

The negative comments were so few and ungrounded that it almost seemed eerie.

As an added bonus, Cathy and I each met some people we will most likely have as true personal friends for always. For Cathy, this was a first time experience, and a rare one for me. We've met a lot of wonderful people over the years, and many we stay in communication with, but none quite like the ones we met at the symposium.

Because one of those "friends" is a *CONTACT* employee, I feel compelled to reveal his identity. It is Rick Martin. And I don't feel the least bit presumptuous that Rick experienced the same feelings. Thanks, Pal—for being there and for encouraging others to attend—you know how important it was—for all of us.

Take care of yourselves-and, until we meet again, our best to you and yours.

Warmest Regards, /s/ Mark Phillips

\* \* \*

Rick Martin, *c/o CONTACT* APRIL 1, 1995

Dear Rick,

It was a pleasure to meet you in person at the symposium on mind control and dissociation last week in Dallas, Texas! Spending time with you was a delightful experience that Mark and I look forward to repeating as soon as possible. Your apparent genuine love and concern for humanity is deeply refreshing, and talking with you is absolutely enlightening.

While reflecting on the success of the symposium, I realize that the greatest rewards were interpersonal.

After all, this symposium was about people and the very survival of humanity as we know it. Seeing truth in action as presented by the foremost authorities on mind control in the world today was powerfully rewarding. Walter Bowart's discussions on Neuro Linguistic Programming and decades of research for his 1995 uncensored (self published) book *Operation Mind Control II* provided attendees a comprehensive basis for understanding the origin and proliferation of government mind control. Allen Scheflin's powerful 1982 contribution to the *International Human Rights Law Journal*, "Freedom of the Mind as an International Human Rights Issue", and *The Mind Manipulators* are important assets he has provided humanity through his dedication to freedom-of-thought. Sharing the podium with such reputable speakers proved to be a successful means of spreading the word on mind control.

Mark and I were excited at the prospect of arming therapists with what we know to be solutions toward fast, painless recovery for the numerous survivors of mind control swarming their offices. Daily, Mark and I receive letters and telephone calls from survivors who have abandoned therapy out of frustration from "not being understood". Deliberate misinformation in the text of university books has turned out a whole generation of mental health "professionals" who paid dearly in terms of dollars and "sense" for an education that is counterproductive to healing. Reluctantly, they appear to be tossing aside years of study in exchange for effective, interactive knowledge. They have no choice. These misinformed therapists are losing their MPD/DID patients...many of whom survived a tortuous past, yet could not survive counterproductive therapy regimes. Solutions that work are now available and the road to recovery from DID is far more simple than the deliberate misinformation detours. Throughout the symposium, Mark and I heard from therapists who learned that believing the text of their survivors' memories was not as important as "having ears to hear" their voiced therapeutic needs. Mark and I also talked with the numerous mind-control survivors in attendance who were relieved to have their needs being voiced by people who truly understand.

I know from experience the peace of mind that comes with being understood. It felt good to impart understanding to survivors through providing simple therapy solutions. I share their frustration with well intentioned therapists who focus on "how does that make you(s) feel" rather than providing psychoLOGI-CAL understanding of compartmentalized memory. Being treated as a <u>singular person</u> is healing in itself...personified!

The life-changing depth of accomplishments at the symposium last week is proportionate to the level of need for truth. Not only are affected people asking questions, they are demanding answers. Mark and I were/are pleased to be part of a unified effort to reveal truth. Among those in attendance at the conference on mind control and dissociation were many readers of *CONTACT*. I quickly learned to recognize *CONTACT* readers—they are the doers. At a time when hopeless panic is being deliberately imposed on our society through rumors of demons, aliens, concentration camps, and worse, the *CONTACT* readers I met appeared to be at peace and therefore functioning logically. *CONTACT* 's dedication to truth is apparently arming its readers with Need-to-Know facts. Those I had the privilege of meeting know that panic and violence are not conducive to fighting this Evolutionary battle for freedom-of-thought. If "Secret Knowledge Equals Power" as the so-called "masterminds" behind the New World Order purport, then sharing that knowledge equates to empowering the people. <u>Spreading the word</u> is tantamount to the survival of humanity as we know it, and Mark and I are encouraged by *CONTACT*'s effectiveness in empowering its readers with truth.

Knowledge is our ONLY defense against mind control. In this light, our symposium on mind control and dissociation was a tremendous success. Success cannot be measured by money generated when those who need the information most are financially devastated from the high cost of surviving. Making money was not what this symposium was about, although any generated cash would have furthered our dissemination of information through the self publication of our book *Trance Formation of America*. To those of you who have requested copies, please understand it will be released as quickly as we can afford to self publish. Our target date is for June 1995.

To those *CONTACT* readers in attendance, it was a pleasure meeting each of you. Thank you for your overt support through actively joining us in arming the populace with knowledge. Mark and I also appreciate the moral support of those *CONTACT* readers who have so thoughtfully written us, as well as those unseen who are responding by spreading the word.

A special note of thanks to those of you who have written the State of Tennessee on behalf of my daughter, Kelly. Shining a public spotlight on her volatile political prisoner status has proved disarming to her abusers. While I do my best to maintain a "big picture" perspective on my precious daughter's dire and desperate needs, my maternal instincts tend to impatiently cloud my vision from time to time. Hatonn's recent wise suggestions echoed the loving advice of Mark Phillips, whereby I logically shifted my focus to the crux of the issues during the course of the symposium. Hatonn's timely advice proved to be precisely right, for Kelly's sake.

With the 1995 Symposium on Mind Control and Dissociation behind us, the future looks a little brighter for us all. By arming ourselves and each other with knowledge, truth will set us all free. We must spread the word as quickly and vastly as is accurately possible. We have all been kept in the Dark Ages of information containment far too long, and it is time to wake up to the reality of who and what is running our country and world—and HOW they are doing it. The solution provided at the symposium is simple: Repeal the 1947 National Security Act that has allowed those in control of our country to control us all through secret knowledge. What we don't know IS hurting us, and it is time we brought their secrets to light—for humanity's Security is your Need to Know! It is your Right to Know! Write your politicians and demand the repeal of the 1947 National Security Act that is destroying the remnants of security of our nation—and the survival of humanity as we know it.

Thank you for joining us in spreading the word!

With Deepest Appreciation, /s/ Cathy O'Brien

### \*\*\*EXTRA\*\*\*

# <u>"THE WATCHERS" OBSERVE AS</u> <u>RICHARD SNELL'S LIFE HANGS IN BALANCE</u> <u>GOV. TUCKER UNDER HOT SPOTLIGHT!</u> by Rick Martin 4/6/95

There are those times when men of conscience must rally together for a single cause. The life of an Arkansas death-row inmate literally depends on what is done in these last days prior to his scheduled execution date of April 19. It is obvious to anyone familiar with Richard Wayne Snell's case that he has been railroaded by a legal system which is actively avoiding real justice to protect MAJOR skeletons in the closet. As you will come to see by reading this *Special Edition* of *CONTACT*, those corrupt officials in the state of Arkansas plan to continue their rotten actions unabated.

At what point must the American people rise up in one voice saying, "*Enough! We've had enough!*"? The issue of whether or not to execute Richard Wayne Snell is just such a turning point. The combined voice of the American people is making itself heard—the only question remaining is: Will it make the critical difference which will prevent one voice of freedom from being extinquished forever?

In the January 26, 1995 issue of *THE SEEKERS*, editor Richard Snell writes, "On August 13th, 1985, the first day of the Capital Murder trial that resulted in this writer being on Death Row, after a repeated objection (all objections by the Defense were overruled) by the young Defense lawyers as to unethical tactics by Prosecution, the Judge called the Defense to the Bench; in a low voice, unheard by the jury and not on record, he said: "Gentlemen, I don't care about your objections, we must have a conviction here; be seated."

In my conversation with Mary Snell on April 5, 1995 [yes, our resident sleuth, Sherlock Rick Martin, did finally manage to locate Mary Snell shortly after Commander Hatonn wrote the short insert below in the box], she said, [quoting:]

This happened in the Texarkana trial while the jury was out for the sentencing phase. I had gone to his attorney's office, Rick Shumaker's office, and his secretary had called him at the courthouse so I could talk to him. I had looked, and could not find him. When he answered the phone, I discussed with my husband's attorney some things that were bothering me. And he said, "Just a minute." And he put me, what he thought, was on hold. My line was open. He said to the judge, Judge Purifoy, "Judge, why did you do this to us?" The judge answered, "Rick, after all, we had to have a conviction. This is an election year."

That just about blew my mind.

Three years ago at the Habeas Corpus hearing in Little Rock, I confronted this attorney with this. And he said, "Who told you that?" I said, "From your own mouth, and from the judge's mouth, I heard it over an

open telephone line."

He paled and said, "Who have you told about this?"

I said, "A few people, but I will tell others."

He said, "I'd rather you keep it quiet." [End quoting.]

In a letter from Mary Snell dated March 7th, she writes, "Richard told me during our visit today that the prison *bad boy* who is noted for his strong-arm tactics said, 'Tucker and Clinton are mad and they are in control. Tucker is dying and he knows he won't be re-elected. But, he is going to kill you! It's just a question of when and where.' Richard said the guy appeared very nervous."

In a telephone conversation with Michael Maholy yesterday, Michael told *CONTACT* that he had just received a letter from Gov. Jim Guy Tucker. In the letter Gov. Tucker said, in part, "You're lucky you got off as easy as you did [*to Leavenworth*]. If I had my way, you'd be up there [*on death row*] with Snell."

In a letter addressed to Gov. Tucker written by Commander Gyeorgos Hatonn, he says, [quoting:]

The time of confrontation and some kind of petition to your constituents for forgiveness is at hand. The best way to get their attention, at this last minute, is for some you have allowed sentenced to DEATH to silence them from telling what they know about the corruption, ongoing criminal activities in your government and that of the United States of America—(as is continuing under your FRIEND AND CRIMI-NAL BUDDY, BILLY-BOY CLINTON) to be taken OFF DEATH ROW.

Clemency and Commutation of sentences must always be attended most carefully but stays of execution and provision with honorable assistance in the courts with a demand for NO MORE CORRUPTION ON THE BENCHES OF THOSE COURTS is simple, rapid and honorable. The whole bunch of YOU POLITICIANS AND CRIMINALS are the ones who SHOULD be within the prison walls awaiting execution—not the ones who fought for their very lives to stay alive against the raiders of truth and integrity.

You have an opportunity to serve Mankind and God's People as few have. You are DYING, sir. You have a remarkable opportunity WITHIN THE SPOTLIGHT NOW UPON YOUR STAGE, TO WIN AN ACADEMY AWARD FOR SERVICE AND LIGHTED CHANGE. There need be no WAR, there need be no more DEATH to SILENCE. Truth in the open in humble petition to service in honor will win the day, your LIFE and your SOUL. Are you BIG ENOUGH? We shall see. [End quoting.]

Also from the January 26 issue of THE SEEKERS, editor Richard Snell writes, [quoting:]

At the Habeas Corpus Hearing in January 1992, we presented the evidence that, beyond any reasonable argument, the State had obtained its conviction through a conspiracy by both Federal and State authorities to present perjured testimony by the key witness. Yet, the presiding Judge, the Honorable Bruce M. VanSickle, imported from Nebraska for this hearing, ignored this conspiracy completely, as did the Eighth District Court of Appeals. The United States Supreme Court refused to review the appeal. Which brings us to now.

This conspiracy, and deliberate neglect by Federal Courts to address same, is flagrant disregard for constitutional law. It denotes not mere incompetence but malicious criminal intent. The searchlight of investigative justice must shine on all such officials if the citizens of this once great country ever expect to regain control of their Republic.

Could it be that the winds of change now blowing across this nation demanding a return to constitutional law, are strong enough to blow away the fog of *color of law*, and find Justice? We shall see. [End quoting.]

As Dr. Ron Carlson, director of the Phoenix Project/Committee of 50 States, writes in his letter to the Clemency Board, dated April 4, [quoting:]

Pursuant to common law, the laws of the United States of America, Article VI of the *Constitution of the United States of America*, and Article I, Section 9, Clause 2, "The Writ of Habeas Corpus shall not be suspended...". You are hereby requested by declaration to recommend the immediate commutation and grant of clemency for Mr. Richard Wayne Snell, so that a full, impartial, just and timely investigation can be conducted surrounding the trial proceedings fraught with rules violations, inconsistencies, possible RICO statutes violations, and <u>criminal syndicalism</u>, perpetrated by the State of Arkansas, Governor Jim Guy Tucker, et al.

We are the "Watchers", reporting to the world the misdeeds of <u>those who conspire to destroy our great</u> <u>Republic</u>. [End quoting.]

As *CONTACT* Business Manager Brent Moorhead said in his letter to Gov. Tucker, "We the People' demand that you immediately grant a stay of execution for Mr. Snell. Then, after you discern the facts about his case, grant a full pardon and release him. It is up to you whether or not you will be remembered as just another criminal politician and tried for same, or remembered as a man of integrity who had the guts to stand up to the corrupt powers that be. If you should decide to do the right thing, you will have unbelievable support from every part of this Republic. We are watching you. God is watching <u>you</u>!"

Governor Tucker, the question remains: Can you afford to bloody your hands with this man's life? Hadn't you better give serious thought to what the consequences may be if you stand idly by and not only allow this man to go to his death, but remain in the shadows of life, turning your back on the possibility of honor and integrity? You have an opportunity and a responsibility granted to few men—will you take it?

These are no idle considerations. Questions of soul are of ultimate importance.

How do you sleep at night, Gov. Tucker? Will there be any place left for you in which to seek shelter in an effort to hide from the truth of choosing the wrong path?

You are clearly at the crossroads, Governor.
# CHAPTER 11

# A CALL TO GATHER AND ACT ...

## APR-05-95 WED 08:09 AM PHOENIX PROJECT III

#### MARCH 29, 1995

# TO: <u>ALL FREE-BORN HUMAN BEINGS</u>! <u>A CALL TO GATHER AND ACT</u>...

RE: <u>CLEMENCY VIGIL, APRIL 11TH & 12TH, LITTLE ROCK, ARKANSAS, FOR MR. RI-</u> <u>CHARD WAYNE SNELL AND OUR GREAT REPUBLIC, THE UNITED STATES OF</u> AMERICA, BOTH, UNDER GOD OF ORIGIN, THE CREATOR-GOD!

LET THE WORD GO FORTH UNTO ALL <u>NATION-STATES</u> THAT "WE THE PEOPLE" NO LONGER TOLERATE "<u>INJUSTICE</u>" IN ANY DOMAIN, PUBLIC OR PRIVATE; AND HEREBY <u>NOTICE ALL GOVERNMENT</u> THAT WE SHALL PEACEABLY ASSEMBLE, <u>UNDER THE COM-MON LAW, GOD'S LAW</u>, PROTECTED BY NOT ONLY THE <u>BILL OF RIGHTS</u>, YEA, ALSO THE BODY OF <u>PRE-EXISTENT ANGLO-SAXON COMMON LAW</u> AS NOTED IN AR-TICLE VI OF OUR *CONSTITUTION* AT THE <u>HOLIDAY INN</u>, AT THE AIRPORT, LITTLE ROCK, ARKANSAS. (HOLIDAY INN, AIRPORT).

AT THIS <u>CLEMENCY VIGIL</u> WE SHALL, IN THE APPOINTED NUMBER, POWERFULLY EX-PRESS OUR <u>VIGILANCE</u>: "WATCHFULNESS; PRECAUTION; A PROPER DEGREE OF ACTIVITY AND PROMPTNESS IN PURSUING ONE'S RIGHTS OR GUARDING THEM FROM INFRACTION, OR IN MAKING OR DISCOVERING OPPORTUNITIES FOR THE ENFORCE-MENT OF ONE'S LAWFUL CLAIMS AND DEMANDS." AND, SHALL BE <u>VIGILAN</u> <u>T</u>: "WATCHFUL, AWAKE, AND ON THE ALERT; ATTENTIVE TO DISCOVER AND AVOID DANGER, OR TO PROVIDE FOR SAFETY; CIRCUMSPECT; CAUTIOUS; WARY." THE OR-GANIZATIONAL MEETING FOR THIS ACTION SHALL BE IN THE LOBBY OF THE AIRPORT HOLIDAY INN, 9:00 P.M. APRIL 11TH, UNLESS OTHERWISE ADVISED. YOU ARE ENCOUR-AGED TO PARTAKE OF THIS MOST SACRED AND HISTORIC EVENT FOR LIFE, LIBERTY, AND HAPPINESS!!!

HUMBLY AND RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED, THE PHOENIX PROJECT/ COMMITTEE OF 50 STATES 4400-4 KALANIANAOLE HIGHWAY SUITE 108 HONOLULU, HAWAII 96821 TELE./FAX 808-732-4081

\* \* \*

## \*\*<u>URGENT</u>\*\*

## RICHARD SNELL UPDATE!

## (See p.54 of 1/31/95 CONTACT for details on Snell)

Readers, we now have a *most urgent* request. On March 7, Judge Wright dissolved Richard Snell's Stay-of-Execution. An execution date has now been set for April 19. A petition for a clemency hearing has been submitted and the date of the hearing should be known by the middle of the week. Richard Snell's attorney has agreed to receive mail on his behalf and will see to it that it is presented to the Clemency Board.

# We are, therefore, urgently requesting that you write your numerous impassioned and articulate pleas for clemency on Richard's behalf and mail them to:

Jeff Rosenzweig, Esq. Attorney-at-Law 300 Spring St., Suite 310 Little Rock, AR 72201 And Mary Snell would also benefit from receiving some words of encouragement.

> Mary Snell Box 6708 Texarkana, TX 75505-6708

THANK YOU!!!!

\* \* \* \* \* \*

# UPDATE ON RICHARD WAYNE SNELL

March 7, 1995

Dear Friends,

Greetings from a dreary East Texas, where winter has returned. A cold wind and rain continues to invade what we thought was an early spring. Hopefully, this will be our last "cold spell" before spring actually returns; we do have an "Easter spell" which will threaten all the early foliage and fruit trees. Our area has not had a good fruit crop in several years due to the freezing temps in early spring. Our winter has been very mild with very little cold temperatures this year, thus far.

I have again found myself behind in correspondence. My mother passed away on February 20 and things are beginning to return to normal. Also a dear aunt passed on February 2. I am glad they no longer will suffer and have to endure the hardships that may come soon. It isn't easy to let go but Yahweh has been faithful to comfort us and give us peace. Thank you for the remembrances. My brothers and sister have made it possible for me to continue to live in my mother's house. After being so terrible when she went into

the nursing home, I am certainly surprised. It is in very bad condition as no upkeep has been done for a very long time. It will mean lots of hard work, which I do not mind, but I am wondering if I have the strength to do most myself. I shall try.

Richard is still holding on; the Arkansas legislature has been in session and the Governor has had his hands full trying to stay away from indictment for his part in the Whitewater scandal. No word from that office yet. Richard's spirits are good and he is trying in this time of uncertainty to write another newsletter. It has not been an easy task, having to rewrite and redo. Perhaps we can have it all together within a couple of weeks.

We need for all who care and will to again write to Governor Jim Guy Tucker, reminding him we are still concerned that he has not pardoned Richard of all charges. We must continue to bombard the Governor's office. To let down will let the "political criminals" slip their evil work in and then it could be too late. So, PLEASE continue to write. We thank you for taking the time to write. The letters have made an impact. It will be April, at least, before they can do anything now.

Thank you for your continued prayers for us in this our time of need.

In HIS service, /s/Mary Snell

#### CHAPTER 12

## PETITION FOR CLEMENCY FOR RICHARD WAYNE SNELL

#### APR-04-95 TUE 06:04 PM PHOENIX PROJECT III P. 02

APRIL 4, 1995

GOVERNOR TUCKER STATE OF ARKANSAS STATE CAPITOL LITTLE ROCK, ARKANSAS 72201

RE: PETITION FOR CLEMENCY FOR RICHARD WAYNE SNELL, <u>SCHEDULED TO</u> <u>DEATH</u>, APRIL 19, 1995

DEAR MR. TUCKER:

THE TIME IS RUNNING OUT FOR YOU REGARDING THIS ISSUE! IT IS IN YOUR HANDS, AND <u>PONTIUS PILATE</u>, AS YOU, SHALL NOT BE ABLE TO WASH YOUR HANDS OF THIS DEED!

IF YOU AND THE CLEMENCY BOARD PROCEED, ONE MAN AMONG MILLIONS WILL DIE, AND, YET YOU, A FEW AMONG MILLIONS SHALL DIE A MILLION DEATHS IN RE-MEMBERING THAT YOU COULD HAVE SAVED THIS MAN AND OTHERS!

IT IS IN YOUR HANDS. IT IS IN YOUR HANDS. YOUR HANDS, IT IS IN. AND, IF YOU ERR, IN THE LIFE OF SELF OR <u>ANOTHER</u>, IT SHALL BE IN YOUR MINDS FOREVER. IT SHALL BE IN YOUR MINDS, FOREVER! <u>IT, FOREVER, SHALL BE IN YOUR MINDS!!!</u>

SINCERELY YOURS, WITH ALL RESPECT AND HONOR DUE, IAM HUMBLY AND TRULY YOURS, DR. RONALD S. CARLSON 4211 WAIALAE AVENUE SUITE 400 HONOLULU, HAWAII 96816 FAX/TEL. 808-732-4081

\* \* \*

## PETITION FOR CLEMENCY FOR RICHARD WAYNE SNELL

Editor's note: The following letter was recently sent by Rick Martin of CONTACT on behalf of Richard Wayne Snell. We include it here as an example for those of you who wish to "help the cause" but may not be quite so organized in expressing your thoughts on this matter.

March 15, 1995

Post Prison Transfer Clemency Board c/o: JeffRosenzweig Attorney at Law 300 Spring St., Suite 310 Little Rock, AR 72201

# Re: Petition for Clemency for Richard Wayne Snell

Board Members:

The very life of a man rests in <u>your</u> hands! Each of you! Richard Snell has exhausted all legal options available to him and still the controversy over his conviction looms ever large in the eyes of the American public and with members of the press.

Richard Snell had direct information concerning the on-going criminal cover-up activities taking place in Arkansas past and present by high ranking officials. It has been very clear for a long time that Snell was set-up for execution by the legal authorities to silence him once and for all.

Your recommendation will be placed into the hands of Governor Tucker, who has *unclean hands* in this entire cover-up!

You must also keep in mind during your deliberation—there is a HIGHER AUTHORITY whom you will ultimately answer to!

You must also ask yourselves the question, "Why is it that Richard Snell's voice must be rubbed-out now and forever?"

What does he <u>know</u> that creates such a threat? Why is it there was never an investigation into the HIGHLY SUSPICIOUS AND QUESTIONABLE CIRCUMSTANCES SURROUNDING THE EVENTS WHICH LED TO HIS ACTIONS AND SUBSEQUENT CONVICTION?

Too many questions remain unanswered and will continue to be asked even if Richard Snell's life is extinguished forever.

In the case of Richard Snell, the scales of justice are blindly tipped. Can you stand-by and allow on-going criminal cover-up activity to take place in the state you represent and <u>where you live</u> and not take a stand for WHAT IS RIGHT?

# In this case, what is right is an UNCONDITIONAL GRANTING OF CLEMENCY IN THE

# CASE OF RICHARD WAYNE SNELL. AND IF GOVERNOR TUCKER OVER-RIDES YOUR RECOMMENDATION FOR CLEMENCY YOU WILL KNOW THAT WHAT I SAY IS TRUE— LET US HOPE THAT IT WILL NOT BE TOO LATE THEN TO SAVE THE LIFE OF A BRAVE MAN WHO DARED TO WRITE AND SPEAK TRUTH IN AN AGE OF TREASON!

Sincerely, /s/Rick Martin

\* \* \*

## MICHAEL MAHOLY WRITES ABOUT JIM GUY TUCKER

DATE: March 27, 1995 TO: Rick Martin, c/o *CONTACT* FROM: Michael Maholy

Dear Rick,

Please print the following letter, as I want the readers to know just exactly whom they are dealing with when they write to the Governor of Arkansas. I will try to explain what I have been doing, on my own, to have Richard Wayne Snell's life spared.

As you who have been following my C.I.A. Pipeline story have learned, the Governor of Arkansas and I, along with other members of organized crime families, go way back to the late '70s and well into the '80s. To know **Jim Guy Tucker**, you must understand that he considers himself one of the prominent elite families of this backward state. I know—I've lived there since 1971 and still have several intelligence sources there.

**Jim Guy Tucker** is a liar, a cheater, a bigot, and is guilty of many crimes against the people of this nation. **Mr. Tucker** knows me well, as he would purchase cocaine and marijuana from me, while I was selling illegal drugs for the C.I.A. Back in the early days, as I call them, **Jim Guy Tucker** frequented many of the same parties, places, outings, and events that I did. You could bet that, if there were drugs, prostitutes, or money to be made, **Jim Guy Tucker** was in the area. Let's not forget the "Killing Fields" either [*see p. 5*].

I could go on and on about **Mr. Tucker**, but it would take pages upon pages to document this serpent. Be that as it is, I wrote to **Mr. Tucker** on three separate occasions on behalf of Richard Wayne Snell, to ask this governor of the people to try to find mercy in his heart, just this once, and grant Richard a stay of execution.

I asked Jim to go back to the days when he himself partook in illegal activities, to remember the things I had done for him. I spoke to him in a very mild manner, not wanting to upset him, for he has a very evil temper. Over the years, it was widely known among the crowd he ran with that he, like his pal Hill-Billy, had somewhat of a short temper and would fly off the handle if things did not go the way he had planned. With this in mind, I practically begged **Jim Guy Tucker** to reconsider and pass judgment for the better.

Well, as you may have guessed, my letters were unanswered—as I figured. For a moment, I must have forgotten from whom I was asking a favor. But I will not forget this, and I believe that one day, this man, **Tucker**, will pay dearly, himself, for his crimes. In fact, I know he will!

Now to Richard: if you are reading this, please listen well to me. You are a dear friend of mine. You will always be in my heart and soul. Whatever it is that you or I have done has been forgiven. We know the true story—just what happened; therefore we should realize that we were the pawns used by those who convicted both you and me to a life of misery. I want you to know that I tried my best to get Jim to reconsider the state's position and judgment, as I suffer along with you. Whatever the outcome may be, please know that our Creator is waiting for all of us. We must accept man's law only because man himself rules in this material world. I know that there is a better world, a place where people like you and I will one day be leaders. Understand that, in the final moment, I will be there with you, and I will never forget you, Richard, never.

In a final note, I want to thank everyone who has helped me—and Richard. You all deserve a special thank you and praise. It is because of people like all of you that we will make a difference in this world. Thank you, and may God bless you and, especially, Richard Wayne Snell.

/s/ Michael Maholy

\* \* \*

# **NOTICE OF DEMAND** FOR PETITION FOR CLEMENCY

APR-04-95 TUE 06:04 PM PHOENIX PROJECT III P. 01 Notice Of Demand For Petition For Clemency

APRIL 4, 1995

# **NOTICE OF DEMAND FOR PETITION FOR CLEMENCY**

# TO: <u>POST PRISON TRANSFER CLEMENCY BOARD</u>, CARE OF JEFF ROSENZWEIG.

RE: <u>CLEMENCY PETITION FOR RICHARD WAYNE SNELL, SCHEDULED TO DEATH,</u> <u>APRIL 19, 1995.</u>

PURSUANT TO COMMON LAW, THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, AR-TICLE VI OF THE CONSTITUTION OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, AND, ARTICLE *I*, SECTION 9, CLAUSE 2, "THE WRIT OF HABEAS CORPUS SHALL NOT BE SUSPENDED,...", YOU ARE HEREBY REQUESTED BY DECLARATION TO RECOMMEND THE IMMEDIATE COMMUTATION AND GRANT OF CLEMENCY FOR MR. RICHARD WAYNE SNELL, SO THAT A FULL, IMPARTIAL, JUST, AND TIMELY INVESTIGATION SURROUNDING THE TRIAL PROCEEDINGS FRAUGHT WITH RULES VIOLATIONS, INCONSISTENCIES, POSSI-BLE RICO STATUTES VIOLATION, AND <u>CRIMINAL SYNDICALISM</u>, PERPETRATED BY THE STATE OF ARKANSAS, GOVERNOR JIMMY GUY TUCKER, ET AL.

THE TAKING OF A HUMAN BEING'S LIFE IS FORBIDDEN BY COMMON LAW, THE LAWS OF CREATOR-GOD. IT IS ONLY IN THE PROVINCE AND BY THE WILL OF GOD THAT *ANYONE'S* LIFE IS TO BE ENDED. YOU ARE NOT EMPOWERED TO PROCEED WITH THE CRUELAND UNUSUAL PUNISHMENT OF *ENDING* ANOTHER'S LIFE! REMEMBER, WHAT YOU SOW, SO SHALL YOU REAP!! IT IS UP TO YOU NOW, AND MR. TUCKER, TO CHANGE THE COURSE OF HISTORY BY A STAY OF EXECUTION AND THE GRANT OF CLEMENCY. YOU ARE REQUIRED TO ABIDE BY THIS <u>NOTICE OF DEMAND AND PETI-TION FOR CLEMENCY</u> UNDER THE LAWS OF NATIONS RECOGNIZED IN *ARTICLE 1*, SECTION 8, CLAUSE 10, IN THAT THESE LAWS ARE THE EMBODIMENT <u>OF CREATOR-GOD'S LAWS</u>, NAMELY. "THOU SHALL NOT KILL."

WEARE THE "WATCHERS", REPORTING TO THE WORLD THE MISDEEDS OF <u>THOSE WHO</u> <u>CONSPIRE TO DESTROY OUR GREAT REPUBLIC</u>, AND THE INVIOLABLE RIGHTS TO LIFE, LIBERTY, AND HAPPINESS. IT IS TRULY IN YOUR HANDS, FOR YOU MUST COM-PLY WITH THIS AND THE VOLUMES OF DEMANDS FROM THROUGHOUT THE LAND. YOU HAVE NO OTHER COURSE THAN TO HONOR THIS <u>NOTICE OF DEMAND AND</u> <u>PETITION FOR CLEMENCY!!!</u>

REMEMBER, THIS DAY FORTH, IF YOU CHOOSE NOT TO COMPLY WITH THIS DEMAND, UNDER CREATOR-GOD, YOU WILL BE WITH THAT "SELF" RECTIFYING IT UNTO THE TRUTH; THAT IS, YOU SHALL AWAKE KNOWING YOU HAVE TAKEN ANOTHER'S LIFE, LIVING WITH THAT FACT, LOOKING IN THE MIRROR, DAY BY DAY, DAY BY DAY, DAY BY DAY, DAY BY DAY, TILL INFINITY. THINK ABOUT IT, FOR YOUR "ETERNAL LIFE WITH OR WITHOUT GOD" DEPENDS UPON IT.

WITH ALL RESPECT AND HONOR DUE, I AM, HUMBLY AND TRUTHFULLY YOURS, IN THE LIGHT OF CREATOR-GOD,

DR. RONALD S. CARLSON 4211 WAIALAE AVENUE SUITE 400 HONOLULU, HAWAII 96816

#### \* \* \*

#### \*\*<u>TREASON</u>\*\*

A NATION can survive its fools, and even the ambitious, but it cannot survive treason from within. An enemy at the gates is less formidable, for he is known and he carries his banners openly. But the traitor moves among those within the gate freely. His sly whispers rustling through all the alleys, heard in the very hall of Government itself. For the traitor appears not traitor—he speaks in the accents familiar to his victims, and he wears their face and their garments, and he appeals to the baseness that lies deep in the hearts of all men. He rots the soul of a nation—he works secretly and unknown in the night to undermine the pillars of a city—he infects the body politic so that it can no longer resist. A murderer is less to be feared. —CICERO, 42 B.C.

## CHAPTER 13

## THE NEWS DESK Phyllis Linn 4/18/95

#### MEDIA POLL

The *WORLD PRESS REVIEW* of February 1995 reports the results of a survey to determine the top news story of 1994, polling editors from around the world. Here are three of the lists, [quoting:]

#### AP INTERNATIONAL POLL

- 1. Mideast peace process
- 2. Rwanda's ethnic massacres and refugee crisis
- 3. South Africa's elections
- 4. Bosnia's civil war
- 5. U.S. congressional elections
- 6. North Korea's nuclear crisis
- & death of Kim II Sung
- 7. Estonian ferry disaster
- 8. U.S. intervention in Haiti
- 9. Northern Ireland peace process
- 10. Elections oust Italy's scandal-plagued parties

#### GEMINI NEWS SERVICE, LONDON

- 1. Rwanda massacres
- 2. Majority rule in South Africa
- 3. China's booming economy
- 4. Advances in human-gene research
- 5. Yasser Arafat returns to Gaza
- 6. Russia flounders and attacks Chechnya
- 7. Rise of the U.S. right
- 8. Uruguay round complete;
- World Trade Organization agreed on
- 9. Violence in Algeria
- 10. Soccer World Cup

## THE ASSOCIATED PRESS

- 1. O.J. Simpson
- 2. U.S. elections
- 3. Baseball and hockey labor troubles
- 4. Susan Smith, who allegedly drowned her sons
- 5. Nancy Kerrigan-Tonya Harding
- 6. Haiti
- 7. Failed health-care reform
- 8. Southern California earthquake
- 9. Rwanda
- 10. Palestinians replace Israeli occupiers in Gaza and Jericho [End of quoting.]

Looking at the last list, the AP survey of top news stories in the U.S., it's easy to see how we are kept in ignorance as to what is going on in the world. Even the first two lists reflect only the Elite's spin on topics they are projecting as "news". What do you think a *CONTACT* survey of 1994 news stories would look like? It would certainly include "the rest of the story"—the news behind the news—on such topics as "suiciding" of Vincent Foster, CIA drug trafficking, Khazarian banking conspiracy, MK-ULTRA mind control Project Monarch, depopulation tactics and new diseases, Project Blue Beam, NASA Space Shuttle program, Clinton crimes, efforts to restore the *Constitution*, and lots of other meaty—and critical—topics.

# T.V. TRENDS: FLOGGINGS AND WAR-CRIMES TRIALS

## From the March 20 edition of the TORONTO STAR, [quoting:]

LONDON (Reuter)—A politician yesterday suggested a new spectacle to entertain the millions of Britons who tune in to television for the national lottery—the public flogging of criminals. Conservative MP Elizabeth Peacock said criminals should be treated more toughly and be seen to be treated more toughly. [*This seems to be leading up to "control by fear" tactics, since the definition of "criminal" is becoming "one who opposes the New World Order"*.]

This article by Peter Benesh appeared in the March 27-April 2 issue of *THE WASHINGTON TIMES NATIONAL WEEKLY NEWS*, [quoting:]

THE HAGUE—The world's TV viewers will see a televised crime drama unlike anything they've ever seen, including the O.J. Simpson trial. On trial will be Serbs charged with deeds of violence and sexual perversion against Muslims and Croats so horrific that planners at the U.N. International Criminal Tribunal for former Yugoslavia are organizing for an international media extravaganza. A similar tribunal is beginning work in Rwanda, to bring to justice those who perpetrated crimes against humanity on last year's ethnic violence.

The starting date, at least several months away, has not been set for the first of what may be hundreds of trials in The Hague. Blue chairs are the dominant feature in the courtroom. The five chairs at the bench—

there will be only judges, no juries—the prisoners' chairs, the defense lawyers' and the prosecutions' chairs are all U.N.blue. [*Are you ill yet*?]

Five remote-control cameras, not merely one as in the Simpson trial, will broadcast and record the proceedings. A TV control booth and a translation booth are at either end of the courtroom. The entire chamber is isolated by bulletproof glass from the public gallery, which will hold 150 people. The key benefit of the location, away from The Hague's central core of narrow streets and canals, is that prisoners can be transported by a variety of routes from the Dutch jails where they'll be held. [*This clarifies another of the many purposes of the O.J. trial—to get us used to witnessing ongoing trial situations on TV.*]

## PSYOPS IN HAITI

This article by Katherine McIntire Peters appeared in the March 27 issue of ARMY TIMES, [quoting:]

WASHINGTON—Maj. Dennis Thompson remembers well the day in Haiti when he and other military police pulled security for the repatriation of Haitians arriving at the port in Port-au-Prince. A tremendous crowd formed at the only gate leading to the port. "The crowd was huge. We couldn't make them understand we needed them to get out of the way," said Thompson. Eventually, the MPs brought in a psychological operations team to help manage the crowd. "They got the word out, and the Haitians were extremely cooperative after that," Thompson said. "I didn't anticipate psyops (psychological operations) having such an impact," Thompson said. "I had no idea it would be as effective as it actually is."

Psychological operations, which use information to influence an enemy or local population to support U.S. military objectives, contributed substantially to the relatively peaceful nature of the U.S. operation in Haiti, Army officials said.

Psychological operation missions typically include disseminating information through radio and television broadcasts, local newspapers, handbills and posters. Psyops troops, versed in the language, culture and history of the regions they support, also broadcast messages from loudspeakers held by hand or mounted on aircraft and vehicles. [Don't you suspect they left out a few details with regard to the methods used by psyops?]

Psyops troops' understanding cultural differences contribute to their ability to affect the behavior of the people they target, be they the enemy or a civilian population. Psyops is never used on U.S. troops. [Denial by government generally equals admission.]

The psyops mission in Haiti began long before the U.S. troops streamed onto the Caribbean island Sept. 19, 1994, to restore president Jean-Bertrand Aristide to power. In January 1994, the 4th Psychological Operations Group (Airborne), based at Fort Bragg, N.C., began preparing for a contingency operation to restore democracy to Haiti, said Col. Jeffrey Jones, commander of the 4th, the only psyops group in the active component. [*Remember Cathy O'Brien's account of her experiences with the Haitians in the 2/21/95 issue of* CONTACT, *in which she describes them as a mind-controlled nation?*]

# STARVING RWANDANS BLAME U.N.

Catherine Toups wrote the next article which appeared in the March 27-April 2 edition of the *WASHING-TON TIMES NATIONAL WEEKLY*, [quoting:]

NEW YORK—Rwandan refugees, growing hungrier as their food rations dwindle in camps in Zaire, are accusing the World Food Program and other international donors of trying to starve them into returning home where they believe they will be slaughtered. [*The U.N. and U.N.-backed governments have consistently used starvation and selective distribution of food as a means for gaining absolute control in African nations, as in Ethiopia and Bangladesh.*]

The lack of food just adds to the growing problems in the camps in Zaire, some of which sit on beds of active volcanic rock that could erupt and cause mass fatalities. The greatest threat comes from exiled Hutu leaders in the camps, many of whom were responsible for last year's genocidal rampage in Rwanda, who are using fear and intimidation to keep the refugees from going home. Doctors Without Borders left Zaire last month, saying the camps have turned into prisons, and they can no longer support the killers who control the camps, even if it means depriving innocent refugees. And the United Nations formally demanded that the Rwandan government radio station stop broadcasting "hostile propaganda" about international monitors. The broadcasts blame the United Nations for permitting last year's genocide and accuse U.N. monitors of raping refugees and of procuring prostitutes.

Nothing done by the United Nations or other organizations to ease the fears of the refugees seems to be working. [*The problem is: everything the U.N. has done IS working according to plan.*]

# EMBARRASSING PACT WITH NAZIS ON DISPLAY IN MOSCOW

This article by Carol J. Williams appeared in a recent issue of the LOS ANGELES TIMES, [quoting:]

MOSCOW—Like a boorish relative disrupting a lavish wedding, an exhibit of the secret protocols of the 1939 nonaggression pact is inflicting a moment of embarrassment in this season of celebrations marking 50 years since Nazi Germany's defeat. Among the most dastardly documents penned by dictator Josef Stalin during his three-decade rein of terror, the supplements to the nonaggression pact split Eastern Europe into "spheres of influence", setting up the Nazi invasion of Poland and Soviet annexation of the Baltic states. Millions of Poles, Baltic citizens, Jews and non-Communists died or suffered Siberian exile as a consequence of the carve-up that Soviet leaders denied until the soul-baring era of glasnost beginning in the late 1980s.

Stalin has long been revered by Russians as the brilliant supreme commander who spearheaded the battle against the Nazis. His signature on the German-language map provides disturbing evidence of his early complicity with the forces of fascism whose 1941 invasion led to the wartime deaths of 20 million Soviets.

# CZECHS REEVALUATE "ANTI-JEWISH" TEXT

From an Associated Press article that appeared in the March 25 issue of *THE GAZETTE, MONTREAL*, [quoting:]

PRAGUE—A history of Christianity, recommended as a high-school textbook in the Czech republic, portrays Jews as murderers and defends the Spanish Inquisition. The 191-page *Handbook of Church History* was published this year with Czech Education Ministry blessing for use in high schools throughout the republic. But with complaints from the Jewish community and elsewhere, Hynek Kraky, adviser to Education Minister Ivan Pilip, read the book for the first time Thursday and said he recommended that approval for its use in schools be rescinded.

The book...briefly covers the history of Christianity from the birth of Christ to the present day. Its chapter on the Jews, Moors and Spanish Inquisitors has stirred controversy. It is an irrefutable fact that Jews in the Middle Ages had gained great wealth...(and) were immense usurers who were charging interest over 100 per cent," the book's author, Pavel Mracek, wrote. "Moreover, they were committing ritual murders [*hmmm*], crucifying Christian boys...and were persecuting and murdering converted Jews," explaining why Jews were "very unpopular" at that time, the book said.

It also explains the Spanish Inquisition as reaction to the efforts of converted Jews in 15th-century Spain to "abuse their influence to disseminate Judaism in the state. The existence or non-existence of Christian Spain was at stake," the book said.

A ministry employee, who recommended the book for use in high schools, conceded in a telephone interview that the book's wording may be a little strong, but added: "We cannot view a historical information on the Middle Ages from the emotional viewpoint of the late 20th century." [*Nevertheless, there are certainly those of "us" who do*.]

# LISTEN TO PROZAC??

The following is an excerpt from Health Journal Column by Marilyn Chase which appeared in a recent *WALL STREET JOURNAL*, [quoting:]

It's often said that drugs are mirrors of a culture, its pressures and longings. So what does it say about America today that Prozac—the household name of antidepressants—was the top-selling drug among health-maintenance organizations in 1994?

But drugs appeal to the spirit of an age, as well. In the 1950s, Valium served as "mother's little helper". In the 1980s, cocaine fired the manic "ME Decade". Today, there are hints that some seek Prozac to pump up their professional personae. In the contracting economy of the 1990s, professionals feel they must keep or sharpen their edge—or die. In his book, *Listening to Prozac*, psychiatrist Peter Kramer describes Prozac as "steroids for the business Olympics"—a warning label with a seductive subtext. In *Listening to Prozac*, Dr. Kramer profiles case after case in which people escaped from professional paralysis. On the drug, they found a bright new self—bold, resilient, productive. [*Scary stuff. Before seeking out a "bright new self", it would be good to remember that psychiatrists—as doctors—are controlled by the AMA, which is controlled by the oil cartels, in conjunction with the Khazarians.*]

But casual Prozac users are toying with a serious drug whose side effects include insomnia, anxiety, agitation, irritability, and nausea. The drug also can cause sexual dysfunction. While not a classic drug of abuse—theres no quick high—it has an "energizing edge" that temporarily makes some people feel "a little bit jazzed," says a psychiatrist. [How will we, as a nation, EVER wake up when we are drugged and somnambulized? Once we are hooked on these drugs—and on the CONCEPT of drugs to fix problems—then, of course, the prices begin to go UP, as shown in this chart:]

# FEATHERED FREELOADER MIMICS KHAZARIAN PARASITES

The following is an Associated Press article by Paul Recer, which appeared in the March 31 issue of the *FORT WORTH STAR-TELEGRAM*, [quoting:]

The American Midwest has become a disaster area for migrant songbirds and a paradise for a feathered freeloader that tricks other birds into raising its young. Songbirds that fly thousands of miles from South America to nest in the forests of the Midwest are being pushed toward population collapse by cowbirds that lay eggs in other birds' nests, deceiving the hosts into feeding and nurturing the cowbird chicks.

A study to be published today in the journal *Science* shows that migrant songbird populations are in steep decline in the Midwest, and naturalist Scott K. Robinson of the Illinois Natural History Survey says that **parasitic** cowbirds are the principal cause.

A single cowbird female, which he called "the drabbest of the drab birds [*like Khazarians, who tend to maintain low-key profiles*]," lays eggs in a dozen songbird nests and then flies away, he explained. The songbird then tries to feed its young and those of the cowbird, too. Usually the songbird young die. "The cowbirds hatch earlier, grow faster and then crowd out the host young," Robinson said. "The songbird young just starve to death." [*Same parasitic MO, different species*.]

Robinson said the cowbirds are so successful because most of the forests in the Midwest are in small plots or in strips along highways or beside farm fields. Cowbirds spend most of their time in meadows, yards and fields and venture only a short way into forests in search of nests. If the woodlands are narrow, the songbirds—including tanagers, warblers, thrushes, vireos, flycatchers and gosbeaks—have no nesting sites safe from the cowbirds.

# <u>CLINTON GUEST OF</u> <u>SPIELBERG IN L.A.</u> <u>BLASTS ISLAMIC TERRORISTS</u>

From the April 7 issue of THE WALL STREET JOURNAL, [quoting:]

GOING HOLLYWOOD: As Clinton accuses the GOP of catering to the rich, he will attend a Los Angeles fund-raiser Saturday night at movie director Steven Spielberg's home where 40-50 couples will pay \$50,000 per couple. Co-hosts are Spielberg's new DreamWorks partners.

The April 10 DAILY NEWS has this to add, [quoting:]

BEVERLY HILLS—President Clinton condemned a terrorist attack in Israel on Sunday, saying it was carried out by forces that must be stopped from preventing peace. [*Elite definition of "peace" is "no* 

opposition to Elite agenda".]

Speaking to members of the Jewish Federation Council of Greater Los Angeles at the Beverly Wilshire Regent Hotel, Clinton offered his condolences to the nation and the families of Israelis and Americans killed or injured in the attack. "The very act of making peace has made it possible to have more violence," Clinton said. "Think about the terrible burden that the people of Israel bear. The more risks they take for peace, the more at risk they are from openness." [*This guy obviously knows who HIS bosses are!*] The president received a warm welcome from the organization and the approximately 1,000 people in the audience that included Spielberg, singer-actress Barbra Streisand and numerous [*very numerous!*] entertainment industry executives.

The president was in Los Angeles as part of a two-day trip to California that included appearing at a \$2 million fund-raiser at the home of director Steven Spielberg, where he stayed Saturday night. [Very cozy.]

# MONARCH PERPE-TRAITOR RECEIVES ACCOLADES

In the March 31 edition, Parry Gettelman of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL* gives four stars to Jerry Lee Lewis' recent CD anthology, *Killer Country*, saying it's "a heck of a cool thing to have". Before you plunk down your shekels, remember what Cathy O'Brien had to say about Lewis—that she and fellow mind-control slaves were terrified of being assigned to him—that the brutality of this monster surpassed all other controllers.

# ARAFAT ASSERTS ISLAMIC TERRORIST GROUPS ESTABLISHED BY ISRAEL

The next article, from the March 20 edition of the *NEW FEDERALIST*, is in contrast to the preceding one AND a confirmation for *CONTACT* readers, [quoting:]

U.S. Secretary of State Warren Christopher, during his latest trip to the Middle East to revive the lagging peace talks between Israel and the Palestinians, met with Palestine Liberation Organization chairman Yasser Arafat. Arafat promised Christopher that the Palestinian Authority would curb the activities of "Islamic terrorists" in the Gaza Strip... Arafat was quick to remind the world that were it not for Israel, many of these so-called "Islamic terrorist" organizations would not be around in the Occupied Territories. "Don't forget, these kinds of groups have been established by the help of the Israeli government before my arrival." Arafat insisted to reporters, "You know that. And you can ask the Israeli officials."

Arafat's words were clearly aimed at the Gaza-based militant Islamic group Hamas, which says that it is dedicated to the destruction of the state of Israel and the creation of an Islamic state based on Koranic law. When it first emerged in 1987, the Hamas was apparently funded by among others, a wide spectrum of Israeli leaders, as a counterweight to the secular PLO.

# CHAPTER 14

#### RECENT MESSAGES FROM RONN JACKSON Ronn Jackson 4/3-13/95

#### MY FELLOW AMERICANS:

4/3/95: REMEMBER!! The power of the political subdivision lies at the county level. Each county, in each state combined, represents the most powerful entity ever created. It is: We the People of this country!

Write to Dick Carver of Nye County, Nevada. He is taking on the Beast known as the United States Government, and showing them that the people of this country are tired of the garbage in Washington, D.C. His address is HCR-60, Box 5400, Round Mountain, Nevada 89045. My fellow Americans, we will return our country to its rightful owners. That is, you and I!! Support all people fighting for the return of constitutionality. Get involved today!!

You need to know, unless you are an employee of the United States Government, that on your tax return, your adjusted gross income is 0 (zero!). You are not a citizen of the United States—you are a citizen of your respective state and therefore, a citizen of the United States of America! "The United States" and "the United States of America" are two separate entities under the law and this is how you are defrauded by your government. This is how you are defrauded by the Internal Revenue Service. Government has lied to you since 1913. Sorry, that is not true; government lies to you each day and has done so since its inception.

Still nothing of substance on Newt's "Contract ON America"—he is a different personality, with different ideas, and the over-size of government still exists—no stop in uncontrollable government spending and Congress is actually talking about another raise for themselves. My fellow Americans, there are people hungry. We have no alternative: We must dump Washington, D.C. and everything in it and what it stands for. Freedom and your personal survival depend on it.

I urge all of you to make yourselves acquainted with some of the government's programs, for example, Project Monarch. Many of your fellow citizens were used as guinea pigs and thousands of them walk the streets or fill mental institutions, as a direct result of this mind-control project. Project Blue Beam was a con job from its inception, trying to make you believe that a deity existed other than the real one and this project was the brain-child of a religious leader of whom all of you know. My fellow Americans, the United States Government does not work for you. It works only for itself and has not, nor will it ever represent the people. It works for those who wish to control your mind, body, spirit, and freedom.

**4/4/95:** Government ignores truth, and the federal agency actually fears it. You will notice most members of the federal government do not discuss the *Constitution*. To do so would be admitting their unconstitutional acts. Now, here is the part of this scenario that I want to speak about. If government wants any law enforced, they pick up the phone and have one of the many agencies enforce that law. If government doesn't obey the law, they believe you are powerless to do anything. This is why several members of

government continue to introduce gun legislation. They are afraid of what you might do when you find out what they, as in government, have done to you and your country. When the reality of our current situation sinks in, my fellow Americans, let your conscience be your guide.

As you can see in your daily lives, the myth of "by and for the people" has been removed by the federal government. Government no longer legislates for the people, but makes laws that they, as in government, say we need. No consideration is given to individual rights and freedom and the people are looked at as a herd to be managed. My fellow Americans, if it is your desire to be managed, then go out and buy yourself a pair of handcuffs and put them on and stay the hell out of my way.

You will notice, when levies are served to County Recorders or banks by the Internal Revenue Service, they are not signed. That agency knows they are breaking the law and do not want to implicate themselves by using their signatures. Keep in mind, my fellow Americans, employees of the IRS are your neighbors and are supposedly, just doing their job. There is an internal guide for employees, put out by employees, called the "Pink Sheet" that tells the employees what not to do as far as getting into trouble, or breaking what we believe is the law. The IRS law says no taxes may be collected from within a 25 mile radius of the headquarters of that agency. We have IRS Service Centers all over the country.

**4/5/95:** There is no reason for the United States or members of its military to be in Haiti. Just because Bill Clinton says something, it does not make that statement factual. Our military is under the command of a foreign officer and this action comes as a direct result of the Commander-in-Chief, our President, ordering it. My fellow Americans, when this country is returned to the people, it will be my pleasure to take the United Nations building and place it "where the sun don't shine" in a number of people, and that Hillbilly Socialist will be in the front of the line.

I continue to receive letters and inquiries each day from people who have had their assets seized by the "voluntary compliance organization" known as the Internal Revenue Service. My fellow Americans, the federal government lied to you in 1913 when they told you the Income Tax Law (the *16th Amendment* to the *Constitution*) had been ratified, and up to and including today, by using those funds collected, (income taxes) government continues to be dishonest with you. You may say, "It is alright for the federal government not to be 100% honest with the poeple of this country." I and millions will not! This country belongs to the people and we will have honesty and accountability from those whom we intrust to make our decisions for us, and those decisions will be what we the people want, not what the government thinks we want! The United States Government continues to ignore the people of this country and promote One World Order. When the noose goes around those unconstitutional necks, more than one will say, "Boy, we sure underestimated the intelligence of the people of this country. Maybe we should have asked before we did all those stupid things."

Many of you are being asked to support the Conference of States. Please contact Governor Leavitt of Utah and tell him we are satisfied with the *Constitution* in its present form and, if altered in any way, that will be the point in time when the people of this country will stop being Mr. Nice-Guy. Governor Leavitt, if you doubt my words, the people of this country will make the French Revolution seem like a DAR tea, and we will start at your office. This *Constitution* is OURS and we are going to keep it as it is, and you can take that to Zion's National Bank.

Government continues to believe that they can pull off the biggest hoax in history (their illegality and unconstitutionality). They believe that you will continue to keep your head in the sand about this country's situation or you are too frightened to face reality. Our government has spent itself into a situation where there is no legal recourse but to continue on their present path. They don't believe you care!! They are depending on you to just sit back and let the next generation of politicians tackle these problems. This will not work! My fellow Americans, the United States Government, is selling you down the river, and unless you act soon, there will be no freedom or liberties to save!!

**4/6/95:** Each of my messages to you is only intended to make you aware of our situation in this country. The federal government has lied to you in the past and, as we speak, that entity continues to be dishonest with you. Sure, most legislators will say, the policies of government were started a long time ago and they are only working within the system and doing their best with what they have to work with. A fraud is a fraud, and if you continue a fraudulent act or deed, then you are functioning in a fraudulent manner.

The *Constitution* was written for the people, for their protection against government. The purpose of that document is to insure government does not get out of control. For government to say "the people want it" is only an excuse for them to do what they wish and to circumvent our founding documents. Government believes that because they think they have the power to enforce what they say, they are omnipotent. Goliath thought he was a "bad ass" also.

Margaret Richardson, Commissioner of the IRS, said in a Congressional Hearing, that if new legislation that body is proposing is enacted, requiring the IRS to prove their claims against taxpayers, then Congress should shut down the agency and pass the hat. My fellow Americans, you and I know, government and the IRS are holding those hearings to "show-boat" and nothing will change. Government is almost in a position where they have to do something, but for government to do anything, they still have to control your money! Without your money, the United States Government is nothing!

The identification card, proposed by that Hillbilly-Socialist in the White House, is nothing more than "people control". Government must know everything about you: how much money you have, how many children you have. That is why you must list your children over 5 years of age with Social Security! This is why the military has to submit to DNA tests. My fellow Americans, our United States Government has a hidden agenda and it is a One World Order. How many of you have been approached by any member of the federal government and asked about a One World Order? The federal government does not represent We the People. It represents the "socialistic, would-be money-elite" who intend to be your lord and master.

**4/7/95:** The planned meeting at the Presidio in San Francisco, brings together the world's foremost pseudo-intellectuals. Let's examine who will be in attendance:

Michail Gorbachev: The former leader of a Communist nation who still subscribes to the Marxist Doctrine, a man who failed miserably in running his own country and has the people in that country in shambles.

George Shultz: Ah, yes, Chairman of Bechtel Corporation, one of our federal govenrment's favorite lackeys, a man I know personally. While a cabinet member he ordered the death of four sovereign state citizens because they knew too much about certain contractual agreements between a ship builder and the United States Government.

Alan Cranston: Senator from California, who subscribes to alternate lifestyles (his largest support group) and liberal thinking such as "no prayers in schools", unlimited government spending, decay in moral values, divorce, and finally, the welfare state.

Gary Hart: Foremost authority on adultery and dishonesty towards women.

Many others will be in attendance, to add to the credulity of the conference: Bishop Tutu, who has the poorest parishioners in the world (who want what you have) and Father Hesburgh, who belongs to the wealthiest organization in the world and wants more.

My fellow Americans, the reason for this meeting is in the following words, put out by those who are attending it. You will note, not one common or everyday kind of person will be in attendance. The mission is:

"The state of the world forum will focus on the fundamental challenges and opportunities confronting humanity as we enter the next century and a new millenium. It is at this momentous juncture in history, we are giving birth to the first global civilization."

Even at this level of meeting with several different countries represented, those in attendance cannot be honest with their own mission. One thing that all people on the committee have in common is that each and every country represented is supported by this country, in one form or another, by you and I! Not by the people's decision, but by our government's. Also, mankind has exceeded our level of advancement, twice previously. Your government has this information and those who know it feel you are not capable of understanding this information and have chosen not to give it to you.

In conclusion, my fellow Americans, the people in attendance of this group are not what they represent themselves to be; I ask you to consider the following: The New World Order will take one hell of a lot of money to finance. Sixty (60) percent of the reason little or no fanfare is being given to this meeting is that you are going to pay for the New World Order, and your own government does not want you to know this fact! Hopefully now you will understand what I mean by "redistribution of your wealth". Ted Turner is a member of this committee. I can promise you, my fellow Americans, he will not spend one red cent of his own money in propagation of the New World Order.

**4/7/95:** Whenever the United States Government denies something, that particular subject usually has a basis in truth. The United States Government has gone to great lengths to perpetuate the guilt of Richard Wayne Snell. They want his sentence carried out because he implicates President Bill Clinton and his many wrong-doings. Tell me, my fellow Americans, is that idiot in the White House worth any man's life? Our president has leftist leanings, would not fight for his country, does everything in his power to get the Marxist doctrine installed in this country, and rubber stamps everything that the Communist philosopher Hegel said. The saddest day in our history was the day we elected that asinine Hillbilly-Socialist to office.

Many counties within the several sovereign states are taking action to regain our country. One is Larimer County in Colorado. Accompanying this fax is a brief outline of what they are doing. Study it and then, start a similar movement in your own county. We must remove the garbage that we have in Washington, D.C. Our commitment and resolve to reinstate the *Constitution* of this country must increase. Get active

today! Our freedom and country are worth any price.

[From the Larimer County press release, quoting:]

Larimer County, Colorado—Concerned citizens of this northern university Colorado county are taking their country back. This motivated and awakened people have introduced a new ordinance to their county commissioners that will once and for all rid their beautiful land of federal bureaucrats. This startling document:

1. Enacts the first ten amendments (our *Bill of Rights*) as the foundation ordinance of the county.

2. It enacts Title 18 of the United States Code which defines violation of a person's rights as a crime.

3. It enacts Title 41 of the United States Code which defines the penalties for violations against a person's rights referred to in #1 above.

4. It further states that all disputes or violations of this ordinance will be resolved in an article 3 Common Law court.

The implications of this ordinance will be staggering and will fundamentally change the way the county and People associate. For more information on this ordinance and how to get one passed in your county call or write:

Dale Pond of the North American Freedom Council 2100 W. Drake Rd., Suite 402, Fort Collins, Colorado 80526, (970) 282-0402.

This ordinance is also being introduced into Weld County, Colorado at this time, as well as a number of cities [*including Luna County, New Mexico*].

**4/8/95:** The Treasury has ordered, through its sources, an unusually large amount of our worthless currency to be printed up. You will note, the mainstream media haven't placed much emphasis on counterfeiting recently. I do think you know, or are aware, that when any government prints up currency, there must be legislation authorizing that printing. THERE IS NONE! Our government is guilty of counterfeiting! You may laugh about this subject; however, it is not funny to me. When government does not obey the law, they are guilty of a crime!

**4/9/95:** Clark Clifford made a speech not too long ago stating he had spent over 55 years in government and his cheerful words during that speech were about as meaningful as tear ducts on a fish. When you participate in an illegal activity for 55 years, you have been a crook for 55 years. He was part and parcel of BCCI and BNP and the proceeds from that illegal activity gave him and Altman the funds to set up their bank in Washington, D.C. My fellow Americans, how much longer are you going to permit these "Bitches" in government to protect one another and screw the hell out of you?

Each of us has to reach deep down inside ourselves regarding our country. For any level of government to say "change" is only reflecting what they perceive as their reality. What I am saying is, do you want "what

will be" as a natural progression, or do you want what will be mandated by government? We, as individuals have the ability to think for ourselves. Does it boil down to laziness?

Strobe Talbot is the #3 man at the Department of State. Bill Clinton, when appointing him to that position said that Talbot was an expert on Russia. What our President meant to say was that Mr. Talbot was a student of Marx. Back in the "McCarthy days", Mr. Talbot would have been called a Communist. My fellow Americans, if you call what we have within our government "by and for the people", then John Wayne was a sissy!

No place, position or title within the United States Government is clean. I called the U.S. Information Agency to get a copy of the *Constitution*. That agency has quit printing the most important document in this nation's history. Does that tell you something? Each day the freedom and patriot movement grows stronger. When hundreds or even thousands of members of the United States Government, both present and past, come before a constitutional body, they will react as any tyrant before in history has. My fellow Americans, the *Federalist Papers* told us what would happen. It has.

It is generally accepted that NBC News is pro-labor; CBS News is pro-business; ABC News has that dipstick Sam Donaldson who wouldn't know a news story if it came up and bit him in the backside. Where does that leave the Turner Organization? Well, my fellow Americans, Ted Turner isn't much different than his leftist and liberal wife, Jane Fonda. He will be at the meeting in San Francisco with all of the rest of the people from other countries who want to steal your money and resources. These are the New World Order people who want to take away from you and give to those who do not have. Mr. and Mrs. Turner will be tried by a Constitutional Tribunal. You see, my fellow Americans, you don't have to be a member of government to be tyrannical. If you don't believe me, ask Bob Bennett. (No, no, don't get the government flake confused with his brother, the attorney.)

**4/10/95:** Many members of the federal government, when their terms in office are complete, go to work in the private sector for people they have helped while in office. This has become an accepted practice, but do you really understand what it means, my fellow Americans? First, our country measures success by position or titles. If a man or woman holds a position that supervises many people, then by virtue of that fact alone, he or she is successful. He or she may have contributed nothing in his or her position, and yet, he or she is looked up to because of the title. One example is Caspar Weinberger. After holding a Cabinet-level post, he went to work for a publisher. No background in that profession, but because he had greased the politically correct palm, he was hired as Chief executive of that publisher. My fellow Americans, there is no governing at the federal level, only accommodations and "good ol' boy deals". You and I are the last to be considered.

While it was fairly certain Richard M. Nixon would have been impeached for his dirty deals and words in office, none of his offences were capital crimes. The Hillbilly-Socialist, Bill Clinton, is involved in several deaths and more than one can be traced directly to him. Government has always said that it was okay to lie to the American people. Now, my fellow Americans, is it politically correct to be directly involved in the act of murder?

Many specific instances in our past (when the real truth is known), will cloud our history for generations to come. One such occurrence was the "witch hunt" Senator McCarthy conducted on Communists in this country. You see, my fellow Americans, this information came from "The Alpha Files" or sometimes

referred to as the Hoover Files that the Federal Bureau of Investigation was supposed to have destroyed. (The lies came from across the spectrum of government. Not one bit of it was honest.) The Senator liked little children and he was caught early in his political career. J. Edgar Hoover found out about it and was blackmailing the Senator. Even though those hearing were eventually proven to be a farce, they damaged many innocent lives and what is recorded in one medium or another as Senator McCarthy's words, were actually those of J. Edgar Hoover. My fellow Americans, you may laugh and say that the man is dead, but he was a member of the federal government, and they have not changed their ways since his death. How many of you know that <u>all of you</u> are on one or more computer systems of government and they are using them for purposes other than what you were led to believe that information was for. If you believe the federal government works for you, then you are fools. Within two generations from now, if you have not crushed the tyrannical United States Government, 1984 will be a reality to the letter!

**4/11/95:** Every American citizen should subscribe to the *CONTACT* newspaper. It speaks only the truth and its last issue was devoted to Richard Wayne Snell. If you don't know who this man is, you need to find out NOW. Bill Clinton could tell you about him, but won't, because only a man has the courage to admit wrong doing. Our president wouldn't fight for his country, and to my knowledge no one has ever accused him of being a man.

I have requested you to divest yourselves of all stocks and bonds. Remove yourselves from any connection to the United States Government and any connection to the Federal Reserve System. Pull what funds you have out of the bank and put it into food and items that will help take care of yourseves and your families. Buy gold and silver and prepare yourselves for change. Your government has placed you in serious jeopardy and to those who think everything will be alright and freedom still exists in this country, you have been forewarned.

**4/12/95:** Two ways that government deals with almost every program or subject is on an emotional level. We all know what has resulted from a monetary standpoint, but the emotional level is where government really excels. For example, the federal government is a "federal" government, not a "national" government. Can anyone tell me why a man in Washington, D.C. would be talking about abortion in New Mexico? These two-bit phonies that call themselves federal politicians are nothing more than con-men who play on your emotions. How can a politician who has lived in New York City all his life talk about woodlands people, all over the country? Again emotions are great to have, but if calculations were ever to be made possible, you would find your emotions have played a major role in bankrupting our nation. When are you going to get emotional about your *Constitution*?

Government gives you the impression that it is all-powerful—that it can do anything it wants, and to justify what it has done, it says its actions are "for the people". our government throws away billions and trillions of dollars with no expectation of ever being repaid, and that Hillbilly-Socialist in the White House says, "Would we forget about the poor?" My fellow Americans, we cannot take care of the poor in this country and more of our citizens are becoming poorer each day. The reason for this is the unlawful and unconstitutional acts of the United States Government. Our government is not for the people—it is for World Government, and every penny will come out of your pocket or from the food out of the mouths of your children.

4/13/95: Government must figure ways to get you to spend your disposable income and make you bound

to them and make you believe government is doing something for you. One such program is the student loan program. This is such a large program that blocks are traded on the stock market. This is also an effective means for government to keep track of entire generations. The Pell grants have been discontinued, but other programs are on the drawing board. Remember, the federal government is a monopoly and in order to grow it must have your money and to survive, it must make you think it is doing something for you. If every man, woman, and child were to start working today at \$100 per hour, and worked continuously for 25 years, the money that government has spent out of Social Security could not be repaid.

When government has a blank check, you can expect abuses to happen by virtue of nothing more than the numbers. One thing that happens when we hear about \$400 hammers or \$55 toilet seats is we forget about the most important thing that is affected by this stupidity—YOU! My fellow Americans, if you believe the government really cares about such incidents, then the tooth fairy (who has probably been hired by Clinton) will come to visit you. These items mean nothing to your law makers and I can guarantee you, many people in Washington, D.C. have sat at a lunch, that you paid for, and laughed about them.

Please subscribe to our Newsletter:

*Ronn Jackson's New Republic* P.O. Box 4014 Pahrump, Nevada 89041 Phone: (702) 727-0546 Fax: (702) 727-7496

The Truth is absolute and cannot be changed or denied.

In Light and Freedom,

/s/ Ronn Jackson 33866 SNCC Box 100-1B5A Jean, NV 89026

# CHAPTER 15

## THE BRUNSWICK SIEGE

# A Fact-finding Report, As of April 7, 1995 by E. Pluribus Unum

This is a preliminary investigative report, concerning the events of a police action that took place between the dates of March 31 to April 3,1995, in Brunswick, Ohio. Information contained within this report was obtained from (1) eyewitness accounts, (2) media accounts, (3) law enforcement personnel, (4) testimony of public officials at the Brunswick Safety Meeting of April 5, 1995, (5) pictures we took of the remains of Mr. Lekan's home, (6) transmissions on police scanners.

## BACKGROUND INFORMATION

John M. Lekan (pronounced 'ley kon), 54, lived at 4058 Rolling Hills Dr. with his wife Beverly, 48, and their son, John Jr., age 9. John Sr. was a disabled chemical engineer. Beverly Lekan is suffering from Multiple Sclerosis. The Lekans lived at this address for at least nine years.

All accounts indicate that John Lekan was an eccentric, a veteran, an NRA member, a gun owner, a political activist, and a patriotic American who had a strong dislike and fear of the government. There is also a consensus that while in his home, he carried a loaded firearm for personal protection.

Beverly Lekan received care by home health aides employed by the Medina County Human Services Department. John Lekan, Jr. attended Kidder Elementary School in Brunswick, Ohio. He was a quiet, well behaved student; he excelled in math, and interacted well with neighborhood friends.

# Thursday, March 30

John Lekan became angry when his wife advised him that the health care aides had filed a complaint concerning his firearms habits with a young child in the house and they told her that the police would probably be accompanying them upon their next visit. One report said that Lekan described how he could kill the health aide with just the butt of a gun; however, there are no reports that Lekan actually threatened to kill or do harm to anyone. According to Mrs. Lekan, her husband loaded all of his three firearms that night and was prepared to fight.

# Friday, March 31

## \* 3:00 pm:

Brunswick police officer Sam Puzella, accompanied by an unnamed Brunswick detective, arrived at the

Lekan home.

- \* Puzella knocked on the door.
- \* When Lekan refused them entry, Puzella kicked the door in.
- \* Lekan shot Puzella in the chest.

## \* 3:30 pm:

A Metro Health helicopter airlifted Puzella from Lekan's property.

## \* 8:30 pm:

Police attempted to rush the home.

- \* Lekan shot two more police.
- \* The neighborhood was evacuated within a one-half mile radius.
- \* Gas, electric, telephone and water service was shut off to the Lekan home.

\* Fiber-optic cameras were installed on light poles and the interior of the Lekan home became visible to the police.

\* Street lights were knocked out by police.

\* Fire hoses were run into the basement, where Lekan and his son had retreated, and water was pumped in at approximately 1,000 gallons per minute.

\* Later that day, four SWAT teams, 300 law enforcement personnel, 200 fire fighters, and two Armored Personnel Carriers (APC) converged at the Lekan home—confirmed by Police Chief Beyer at Brunswick Safety Meeting on April 5, 1995.

# Saturday, April 1,1995

## \* 11:00 am:

APC breached the garage door; tear gas was inserted.

\* APC breached the east wall of the house; tear gas was inserted.

\* APC breached the backyard patio doors; tear gas was inserted.

\* Later police reports indicated that Lekan and his son died during this period.

# Sunday, April 2, 1995

## \* 10:15 am:

Police fired tear gas through broken windows and drove an APC up to the front bedroom window, which they then entered (located at the south-east corner of the house) and emerged moments later with Mrs. Lekan.

\* Mrs. Lekan's bedroom, is located at the north-east corner of the house, separated from the front of the house by two interior walls

\* Brunswick police chief Patrick Beyer later said, "SWAT team members reached in and grabbed Beverly Lekan, who was confined to a bed in the first-floor bedroom."

\* Approximately twelve SWAT team members entered the Lekan home and, some four hours later, emerged

with the bodies of Lekan and his son.

\* Police Chief Beyer stated that the bodies of Mr. Lekan and his son were found in the bathroom, partially within the shower stall. Medina County coroner Dr. Neil Grabenstetter said both died of single gunshot wounds to the head.

\* A gas mask and two acetylene tanks of oxygen were said to be found in the bathroom.

\* A 10-gauge shotgun, a .27 caliber rifle, and ammunition for both were also said to be found in the bathroom.

\* The deaths have been ruled a murder/suicide.

# ADDITIONAL INFORMATION AND OBSERVATIONS: REPORTS HEARD ON POLICE SCANNERS

## \* Between 8:30 pm Friday and 6:00 am Saturday:

Water was being pumped into the basement at over 1,000 gallons per minute to force Lekan and his son back up stairs. We walked around the perimeter of the house four days later—the ground near the house was still drenched.

\* Snipers were given orders to shoot Lekan on sight. One sniper was heard saying he had him in his sight and requested permission to shoot, but permission was declined, saying "No, not yet".

\* "We got the flag, does that mean we won?"

# Wednesday, April 5, 1995

\* A Brunswick Safety Meeting was conducted by police chief Beyer.

\* J.J. Johnson & Rick Huffman attended the meeting,

\* Police chief Beyer stated that the "time-line" as reported by the *Cleveland Plain Dealer*, was an accurate representation of the facts surrounding the incident.

\* Jim Polzner, of Alternative Paths (a contracted service of the Medina County Board of Health), stated that there may have been some misquoting by the press.

\* Polzner said the police action was "awesome".

\* Polzner assisted in the negotiations with Lekan and stated that Mr. Lekan was babbling, rambling, jumping from one subject to another, and sounded very confused. Claiming respect for the family, Polzner declined to reveal the content of their conversations.

\* Our witnesses in Brunswick, who are acquainted with an officer who was at the scene of the Lekan siege, said the officer told them that Lekan's rantings included such phrases as: "You don't have a warrant" and "My Constitutional rights are being violated."

\* The officer also stated that Lekan's unreported request to speak with family members was denied.

\* J.J. went to the Lekan home with Rick and our Brunswick witnesses after the Safety Meeting.

\* The house has been moved off of its frame.

\* The front door, which we have pictures of, has 24 bullet holes in it—they are clearly <u>all entry holes</u>.

\* The front door has also been fire damaged from the bottom edge, to about 6" or 8" up.

\* There are no less than 39 bullet holes in the exterior of the house—all entry holes.

\* There is no evidence of any shots being fired from the interior of the home, unless they were shot through the windows, none of which have any glass left in them.

\* Mr. Lekan's "arsenal" consisted of a shotgun, a rifle with folding stock, a handgun, and a gas mask.

\* Mr. Lekan's flag pole stands bare on the railing of his front porch.

# ADDITIONAL OBSERVATIONS AND OPINIONS

\* The Safety Meeting of April 5th was attended by about 150 neighborhood residents and other concerned citizens.

\* Comments overheard were: "Murderers"—"Another Waco"—"Lekan's only mistake was having bad aim." Some demanded the resignation of Chief Beyer, and J. J. overheard two of Lekan's neighbors saying they had received <u>threatening phone calls to keep their mouths shut</u> about what they saw.

\* After the meeting, J.J. walked up to Chief Beyer, shook his hand, introduced himself as a member of the unorganized militia, and asked him if there was a warrant to enter Lekan's home.

\* Chief Beyer withdrew his hand, said, "No Comment" and walked away.

\* Tony Gilbert, who has previously prosecuted police for constitutional violations, was quoted as saying: "There was no circumstance that required an immediate response: no threats were made, no hostages were taken, no injuries were received. You can't just bust in a door because you think somebody may be in danger. You need some probable cause."

## **QUESTIONS**:

\* Why was Lekan found with a gas mask and two oxygen tanks if he intended to commit murder and suicide?

\* The Lekan home is a single-story house with a simple floor plan. Why did it take the SWAT team nearly four hours after entering the house to locate the bodies ?

\* One officer stated that sometime around 11:00 am Saturday, after the multiple APO assaults upon the home, he heard "muffled gun shots" and believes that is when Lekan killed his son and himself.

\* At that time, there was no glass left in any window, including the sliding patio doors. There was no garage door and the east side of the house (which is where the bodies were found) was torn completely open. If Lekan used a shotgun to kill his son and himself, the shots would have been extremely loud, not "muffled".

\* Why did the SWAT team enter the front bedroom window to retrieve Mrs. Lekan, when her bedroom is located at the back of the house and separated from the front by two interior walls?

\* Why did Chief Beyer say the SWAT team members reached into the bedroom window and pulled her out, when the bedroom she was in is not inside the window that she is pictured being extracted from? \* Why wouldn't Chief Beyer comment on the issue of a search warrant?

## CONCLUDING REMARKS:

While everyone we spoke with said Mr. Lekan was an "eccentric", "odd-ball", and even a "flake", no one we have spoken with is of the opinion that he was a danger to himself or others.

We will never know if Mr. Lekan made the statement to the health care aide that he was accused of. Assuming he did—while definitely inappropriate and even menacing, those statements do not construe a threat of physical harm. It has not been shown that Lekan threatened to kill her nor has it been demonstrated that Lekan intended to kill her; therefore there was no probable cause for the multiple violations of his civil rights.

## **ONE LAST OBSERVATION:**

# April 5th, 1995

At Mrs. Lekan's request, Mr. Lekan was buried with his arm around John. Jr., who cradled a teddy bear in his arms. John Lekan, Jr. will never again play on that swing set that stands waiting for him in his backyard.

E Pluribus Unum (One Out Of Many) is a patriot group in Central Ohio, dedicated to restoring the integrity of the *United States Constitution* and preserving of our *Bill of Rights*.

...It is towards that end that this report was written.

#### CHAPTER 16

# FRONT & CENTER AT RICHARD SNELL'S <u>CLEMENCY HEARING</u> by Rick Martin 4/15/95

As we go to Press with this week's CONTACT, the news remains exasperating about the case of Richard Wayne Snell.

We are quietly but genuinely proud of our own Rick Martin and Brent Moorhead who, despite all the regular pressures and demands they shoulder here, are just back from having made the trip to Little Rock, Arkansas to add their impassioned voices to the chorus of outrage over Richard Snell's apparent frame-up and railroading and—if "they" have "their" way—legal murder. What a judicial monster-system we have!

Rick has written a vivid, first-hand chronicle of the astonishing details surrounding the Clemency Board hearing for the rest of us who could not attend this event.

As things stand right now, Richard Wayne Snell is scheduled for execution on Wednesday, April 19. And while we're meditating, one can't help but pause to reflect on this getting-to-be-ominous date of April 19—the day of the disgusting Waco, Texas massacre in 1993 and the day of the infamous rebellion and "the shot heard 'round the world" which began the Revolutionary War in 1775, a day that is commemorated throughout the New England States as Patriot's Day. Hmmmm. —Dr. Edwin M. Young, Editor-In-Chief

## AT RICHARD SNELL'S CLEMENCY HEARING by Rick Martin 4/15/95

Of course, it is difficult to put into words such a whirlwind trip to Little Rock as we just experienced. Nevertheless, here goes:

Walking up the Capitol steps with a large stack of the *Special Edition*, April 7 copy of *CONTACT* under our arms, Brent Moorhead, Business Manager for *CONTACT*, and I took a very deep breath.

Immediately upon entering the capitol building we "just happened to" run into a member of the local press who then informed us that Governor Tucker was about to have a press conference which would commence in 10 minutes. This was concerning a \$1.2 million grant from the Centers for Disease Control, for cervical and breast cancer screening. Walking into the governor's opulent conference room, there were large oil paintings of each previous governor gracing all four walls—staring down at us was a proverbial rogues gallery of characters, including former Gov. Bill Clinton and current Gov. Jim Guy Tucker.

We placed the stack of *CONTACTs* on the floor under the table while Dr. Nichols, the recipient of the grant, delivered her prepared statements. The room was, by now, filled with press and television crews from around Little Rock. Gov. Tucker made some comments about the importance of this grant, etc., followed by comments from U.S. Senator Dale Bumpers (D-AR).

At the conclusion of the press conference, I thought, "Here goes!" and walked up to Gov. Tucker, intro-

duced myself, and shook his hand. He recognized my name and that of *CONTACT*. I then placed my business card into his hands. He looked at the card and as he did so, a visible wave of fear swept across his face. Brent was standing next to me and saw this reaction, too. I then asked if he would have time that day to discuss the matter of Richard Wayne Snell. Gov. Tucker replied that he makes it a habit <u>not</u> to discuss individual cases. (How convenient.) The governor's secretary then came immediately over and drew him away.

We then picked up the many *CONTACTs* under the conference table and started out the door. A very large member of the governor's security staff stood to block our exit and asked us to produce identification. After giving him our business cards, we left, waiting for the other media people to leave so we could place *CONTACT* in their hands. When we had distributed the paper to all media present, we then proceeded to distribute this *Special Edition* to each office in the State Capitol building, including the governor's office. (We knew Mary Snell was in Little Rock, but we had been unable to find her. We were informed later that evening, by Mary, that when we were distributing *CONTACT*s around the capitol building, she was in meeting with Gov. Tucker. Upon leaving the governor's private office, she saw the governor's staff in his office reading through *CONTACT*. "Oh, the *CONTACT* people have been here? I've been looking for them. Where are they?" Mary asked the governor's secretary. "They just left," was the reply.)

After distributing *CONTACT* to the various offices within the State Capitol building, we then left to go to the *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette*. After meeting with Don Johnson, one of the authors of the article titled, "The Deal That Wouldn't Die", outlining Gov. Tucker's improprieties in connection with Billy Clinton's real estate shenanigans, we advised him of the clemency board hearing on Richard Snell's behalf the following morning at 9 A.M. at Tucker Prison.

We then met with Larry Nichols for several hours (Larry of *The Clinton Chronicles* fame). This will be a separate story in an upcoming issue of *CONTACT*. Stay tuned because "Head-To-Head With Larry Nichols—The High Cost of Speaking Truth" is quite a story in and of itself. And please, readers, keep him in your prayers.

After stopping by numerous newspapers, television stations, and radio stations along the way, liberally sharing copies of this *Special Edition* of *CONTACT*, we returned to the hotel.

That evening we had the great pleasure of meeting up with a number of *CONTACT* readers who had traveled great distances to participate in the vigil on behalf of Richard Wayne Snell. I will respect the privacy of those individuals, but their courageous efforts do not go unnoticed.

Among those gathered at the vigil were Candice Turner of the Constitutional Government Council (CGC) and Dr. Ron Carlson, representing the Committee of 50 States (from Honolulu, Hawaii) and his wife Melissa Yee, as well as representatives from Missouri, Illinois, Ohio and Iowa.

It was then that we met Mary Snell and her family. Candice Turner had contacted various media for a press conference the evening prior to the clemency hearing. Channel 7 TV showed up with a camera crew and interviewed several present—including Mary Snell.

In the footage and story which was presented on the 11:00 evening news, none of the interview footage was used. Instead, however, the media spin-doctors used historical footage portraying Snell as a neo-Nazi, White-supremacist cop-killer. Many of you will remember what they did in maligning Randy Weaver on the news, portraying him as a White supremacist, gun-toting racist. Well, Randy Weaver was portrayed as a saint compared with how Richard Snell was painted on the evening news in Little Rock.

Snell, now 65, was sentenced to death in 1985 for the November 1983 killing of Texarkana pawn shop owner William Stumpp, who was bound and shot in the head during a robbery. Snell was arrested in June 1984 in Broken Bow, Oklahoma, for shooting and killing Arkansas State Police trooper Louis Bryant near DeQueen. In the subsequent chase with authorities prior to his arrest, the police shot Snell 9 times prior to his arrest, 5 times in the stomach. During the gunfire, Snell made no attempt to defend himself. In testimony before the clemency board the next day, Snell's spiritual adviser and minister said that when he stood by Richard's side to administer what he was sure would be "last rites" in the hospital after the shootout, several police officers came up to the bed very, very close to Snell, and disallowed any private exchange of words.

Snell is serving a life sentence for Bryant's murder. Snell has been on death-row for ten years for the murder of pawn shop owner William Stumpp. But there is considerably more to Snell's story than the above would indicate, as you will come to find out later in this article.

The next day, entering the prison premises where the clemency hearing was to take place, we drove through "check point 1" just outside the prison—with several state patrol vehicles and 6-8 patrolmen in uniform, wearing white cowboy hats. After showing identification and permitting a search of the vehicle, we were allowed to proceed toward the prison.

Security was very tight and the officers, while completely professional, were very serious.

Inside the prison, the conference room where the hearing was to take place measured about 15' x 25' and was packed with Snell family members, including Richard Snell, three attorneys, six clemency board members, two administrative staff, several prison guards, several TV camera crews, and numerous journalists including me, Brent Moorhead, Dr. Carlson and Melissa Yee.

Introductory remarks on Richard Snell's behalf were made by his minister, friend, and spiritual advisor. A *Proclamation* was delivered into the hands of board members, offering to house and care for Richard in their community. The minister friend's remarks emphasized the spiritual. The private statement/observation was made by this seasoned cleric, who had provided spiritual guidance to death-row inmates for many years, "I sincerely doubt whether this board has the authority to do anything."

Those offering the testimony which followed the introductory remarks recognized Richard's growth on many levels while in prison. Each spoke very highly of Richard as an individual. Each person's remarks were deeply stirring and the emotional momentum in that room grew and grew in intensity with each successive speaker. None of us there can ever forget the emotion.

Dr. Carlson was then asked to speak. Here is what he said, [quoting:]

Good morning ladies and gentlemen. I trust all of you are well this day and in good spirits! I am Dr. Carlson, from Honolulu, Hawaii, the Aloha State; and, I am here on behalf of many thousands of my country-men throughout our great Republic, seeking your heartfelt compassion, as well as that of Governor Guy Tucker's, in extending clemency <u>at this time</u>, for Mr. Richard Snell. As you are aware, letters for pardon and clemency have overwhelmed the governor and board, and we are now a short week before Mr. Snell is to be put to death, according to the plan. I am here, humbly, with all due respect, submitting to you the request and demand that you vigorously, and with <u>powerful intent</u>, with all your <u>constituted power</u>, not only politically but spiritually, implore Governor Tucker <u>for a full and complete extension of clemency this day</u>!

Recently in the Republic of Texas, three human beings were executed—yes, killed by the state, and shortly thereafter it was learned that they were all "innocent". The prosecution had refused to explore new evidence or re-examine each case prior to execution. This was aired in March 1995 on the *Phil Donahue Program*. Perhaps you recall that event? My question to you all is: how does the state and people such as yourselves, good people, yes, Godly people, with the heavy burden and responsibility of determining these matters, correct an error such as that? How does one bring to life someone who has been killed, having once been found guilty and then innocent? These are the quintessential questions before you, the governor, the people of Arkansas, as well as the Union this day, for the issues surrounding the case of Mr. Snell, SK897, are a confused mass, a veritable morass regarding the improprieties of the judge, the attorneys, the procedures of the court, with a great body of evidence pointing to the need on the part of some who are in power and authority in this state, to have Mr. Snell terminated. I am sure you are familiar with these circumstances, are you not?

It is neither the time nor proper place to argue these possible mis-deeds, for I am not an attorney nor one trained in the formal law schools of our fair land. I am, nonetheless, trained very well in the Laws of Nature, the Law of Our Creator, the <u>Great Spirit of All</u>, and I know Creator's Law is clear regarding the taking of another's life. <u>Thou shalt not kill</u>, and that is that on the subject, at least according to the Laws of God. Neither is it open for interpretation, as some would insist. The Law of Creator-God is pristine: "Thou shall not kill." Guidance admonishes us from participating in something that may harm us, that we would ultimately have to account for, since it is against the <u>Laws of Life</u>. Please hear this, for I am not preaching! As the Master Esu, Emmanuel, Christ Jesus, said as a corollary, for your timely consideration: "What ye sow, so shall ye reap." This is clear also and must be in your hearts and minds this day, yes, this very moment, for, with this law, you, all of us, including Mr. Tucker, are answerable for this deed, the death, <u>possibly</u>, of Mr. Snell, now and always. These memories shall linger unto God's eternity! This is your choice; will they be memories of death, or memories of life, <u>eternal life</u>? This is your choice; you will and shall create your own memories, and they are yours to live with, forever.

Again the decision is yours! You may end this man's life, which was granted as a gift from Creator-God, or you may <u>extend him life</u>! It is very simple, yet, so very difficult, is it not?

By granting clemency, you shall save his life, and yours in eternity. By granting clemency, you shall allow time for review and further investigation of the circumstances, for given the volumes of information and evidence, this issue does require review, reflection, and insight. By granting clemency, you declare to the world that we are making efforts to live in a civil manner, <u>under God</u>.

Former Governor William Jefferson Clinton, the now honorable President of our Union, the United States of America, saw fit to grant full and complete pardon to one <u>Dan Lasater</u>, a brother with Arkansas Development Finance Administration. After having served some six months or so for cocaine distribution, Dan Lasater was pardoned the day after he was released from prison. Mr. Lasater, through his distribution network, <u>killed many</u>, it is said. Cocaine addiction is a walking death, as are other addictions, and those hooked by another person, are <u>condemned to death</u> each time they addictively ingest the drug. Yet this man, Mr. Lasater, was granted a full and complete pardon. How strange it is that one who kills people by distributing drugs is pardoned, and another, who killed in self-defense in one instance, and was not even present at the scene of another alleged killing in the second instance, is now to die April 19, 1995? How very strange it is to me and thousands of others, perhaps millions, who are watching at this very moment in time.

I mentioned aloha earlier, for aloha has very special meaning and significance now. <u>Aloha</u>, it is said by "the wise", means the <u>breath of GOD</u>! The ancients in our islands and other lands such as this land, held close to the "breath of God," for without that breath, life could not be. The ancients knew that Kane, the Creator-God, gave the <u>breath of life</u>, and that in proper time and place, Kane would withdraw this breath of life; <u>it was not appointed for man to determine that for himself</u>, let alone for another!!

This is our plea and demand: that you <u>extend your aloha to Mr. Snell</u>. That you simply refuse to be part of the killing of another fellow human being and, that you make <u>your word</u>, <u>your aloha</u>, clear to Mr. Tucker, Arkansas' Honorable Governor, that <u>this man must live</u>!!!

I truly appreciate your time, for that, in reality, is all we have, and I humbly and respectfully thank you from the bottom of my heart, as you have allowed me to speak on behalf of Mr. Snell and thousands who are watching. [End of quoting]

I was then asked a make a statement on Richard's behalf, to which I had agreed on the prior evening. Here is what I had to say. [Quoting:]

This clemency board must examine through untinted glasses the arguments placed before you.

Ask yourselves, <u>why</u> would an investigative journalist fly from California for this hearing? The answer is simple—the facts in this case just don't add up. There <u>is</u> a reasonable doubt.

The reality of this situation is that the very physical life of Richard Snell is held within your palms. You each must go to that quiet place within and ask yourself these compelling questions:

Is Richard Snell guilty of the crimes for which he is charged?

Why have the questions of conspiracy against Richard Snell never been given hearing or examination?

Can we as a society afford to extinguish a man's life forever when there is <u>any</u> question of impropriety on the part of those bringing charges?

Time and time again throughout the United States men on death-row have been killed only to later find out

they were innocent men.

Can you as individuals afford the luxury of sitting quietly by while this man's life slips through <u>your</u> fingers, only to find out at some future date that he held the key to a puzzle which later unravels before the American public?

There is a God, a higher power to whom we each must answer, and make no mistake—God is watching what happens in Arkansas this day.

Richard Snell is a man who writes and speaks Truth. He believes in God and knows that if his life is taken from him, he will go to meet his maker having spoken Truth.

Who among you will knowingly expunge his voice of freedom?

Who among you can afford the luxury of not giving serious consideration to answering individually to a higher authority for the decision reached this day?

With the many <u>discrepancies</u> in this case, can you afford for the truth to come to light after Richard Snell is dead and buried?

I submit to you that you cannot afford it—the price is too high—it's too high for you—and it's too high for the American people.

I ask that clemency be granted for Richard Wayne Snell.

There is a reasonable doubt. [End quoting.]

Brent Moorhead then was called to speak. Here's what he said, [quoting:]

Good morning distinguished members of the board, ladies and gentlemen.

My name is Brent Moorhead and I am from Tehachapi, California. I am the Business Manager for a newspaper called *CONTACT: THE PHOENIX PROJECT*, with offices in Las Vegas, Nevada and Tehachapi.

I am here representing thousands of our readers, many of whom have written letters to this board asking for clemency for Mr. Snell. In trying times I refer back to the Christ teachings which tell us to be forgiving and understanding of all others. Not just because it's the right thing to do but "There but for the grace of God go all of us." The old paradigm of (*an eye-for-an-eye and a tooth-for-a-tooth*) has no relevance in a Godly world and in our society. Yet with capital punishment this is precisely what we are doing. We attempt to trade one man's life for another. This can never be done with love or honor because we know that God taught us "Thou shall not kill"! When we execute a man, we then break that law ourselves. Instead of trying to heal the terrible damage of the death of a loved one, we compound the errors by committing the same crime upon the person we deem responsible.

This is not to say that men and women should not be held responsible for their misdeeds and punished for

them. It is to say that only God has the power of <u>life</u>. We should never try to assume that power, and certainly <u>two</u> wrongs can never make things right. We, as compassionate human beings, grieve for any loss of life to our loved ones. Our hearts cry out for understanding, especially when an untimely and awful death occurs, and too many times we seek revenge thinking that somehow this will satisfy us or make us feel better. I submit to everyone here that to take <u>another</u> life in this manner will burden our own conscience and bring us <u>no</u> peace. When a man or woman is shown to be dangerous to society he or she must be separated from that society, but that is as far as we can take it by God's Law.

I first became aware of Mr. Snell several months ago and I have read many of his newsletters. I find him to be an insightful and spiritual man by his words. I do not have personal knowledge as a witness of his guilt or innocence but it is my sincere opinion that there are many irregularities and unanswered questions that need to be resolved in his case. If Mr. Snell is killed and later his innocence is proved, what are we to do then? For then we will not only have broken God's Law but we will have killed an innocent man. Killing a man or woman who murdered a thousand people or a man or woman who is innocent is still killing. No matter how we try to justify it to ourselves or how we try to semantically soften the sound of it, capital punishment is murder. When we as a society hold a person responsible for killing, it is unconscionable for us to then turn around and commit the same crime that they are accused of upon them. As children of God we must take the high road and not give in to the temptation of revenge. We must yield to the love of Holy God Creator and leave the power of life in His hands.

I plead for mercy in the life of Richard Snell. I ask that you reach deep within your soul and remember that it is always wrong to take the life of another except in extreme cases of self-defense. I ask you to remember the words of Christ when he spoke to an angry mob ready to stone someone to death, "Let he among you who is without sin cast the first stone." [End quoting.]

Snell's Little Rock attorney, Jeff Rosenzweig made the following statement. [Quoting:]

I know you all have the document which has been submitted with regard to clemency. I don't want to belabor points, I just want to highlight a few things and Mr. Currier and Miss Haroules [Snell's attorneys from New York] are also going to say a few things as well. But, I would point out that one reason for clemency is to ameliorate legal errors that may have occurred for which there is no judicial recourse. A couple of years ago, in the case of *Hierra [sp?] vs. Collins*, the U.S. Supreme Court essentially recognized that point. They, the Supreme Court, now looks at clemency as a part of, as a fail-safe mechanism in the judicial process-particularly with the cutting back of a lot of guarantees and procedures, particularly in the area of Federal Habeas Corpus. And there were some significant issues in Mr. Snell's case that were snagged on various legal technicalities. And we discuss some of them in here [document submitted for clemency]. I want to point out to you that Justice Pertle [sp?], when he dissented from the affirmance of this case in the Arkansas Supreme Court, noted that, as far as he was concerned, this was the most one-sided trial that he had seen. There had been vast amounts of pretrial publicity which affected the jury panel. The courts found that the Motion for Change of Venue had not been sufficiently posited before the court for reversal. These jurors knew about evidence, and in particular, the Bryant situation. That was, at that time, and had been so ruled, legally inadmissible. And, so, you had a situation where, essentially, most of jury panel-in fact, if you have any members of the jury panel, you can assume it will be all-knew about evidence that was inadmissible.

Secondly, there was a tremendous amount of extraneous evidence which came in to the trial dealing with a lot of political beliefs and the actions of people who Mr. Snell was allegedly sympathetic to. Whether or not one agrees with those political beliefs is not the issue. A person has the right to have them. And, at one point in the trial, the prosecutor was even getting into the beliefs of the grandfather of one of the witnesses. A lot of those were snagged-up on procedural grounds. And a lot of the same evidence was presented, in fact, in a later trial in federal court in which Mr. Snell was charged and was, in effect, acquitted of the charges brought against him in federal court in which there was a lot of the same evidence propounded. Of course, he wasn't charged with murder in federal court, but the material which was introduced against him in the state court proceeding was reintroduced in the federal court at trial, which was acquitted.

But, probably the most important issue for your consideration, as far as whether to recommend a commutation of the sentence of death, is the issue involving one William Thomas, as Mr. Thomas was the crucial witness, absolutely crucial, against Mr. Snell. He was the witness who claimed that Mr. Snell was even at the scene. And so the question of whether Mr. Snell was guilty, the question of what sentence to give him, rested upon the credibility of Mr. Thomas. Why was Mr. Thomas thought to be so credible? One reason is that the prosecuting attorney represented to the jury, to the defense lawyers, to the judge, that Mr. Thomas was facing 30 years in federal court for various offenses and was going to get, in Miller Circuit Court, 30 years concurrently in state court for his involvement in this alleged incident in which he is fingering Mr. Snell. As it turned out, at the time that those statements were being made, the maximum possible sentence that he could get in federal court was 20 years. That was the legal maximum. And, in fact, what he did get in federal court was 12 years. What about state court? The 30 years he was going to do in the Arkansas Dept. of Corrections concurrently, presumably if he paroled out of federal court early he would be tranferred-to serve 30 years in Arkansas Dept. of Corrections or what remained of the 30 years before release. He never got any time at all. Zero. He was never even formally charged. Apparently, charging was not done in order so a speedy trial would not run-that was the state's version. There was some significant evidence to think that it was known all along that Mr. Thomas would not be charged in state court. The U.S. Attorney at the time, Asa Hutchinson, after talking with the prosecuting attorney before the trial, on two occasions wrote to Mr. Thomas' lawyer saying that if he testifies appropriately in state court he's not going to be charged in state court. The state's position was that Mr. Thomas' case fell through the cracks. Well, in my opinion and, if one analyzes the law, that doesn't make any sense because there is no statute of limitations on murder. He could be charged now. He's never been charged. And the reason he's never been charged—I think it's pretty obvious-is that he cut a deal. Well, the prosecutor can deal with whomever he wants and can strike whatever deals that a judge might accept. But it was the fact that the state presented Mr. Thomas as someone who was going to do a whole load of time out of this that gave Mr. Thomas the credibility in front of the jury. Because you are much more likely—any reasonable juror is much more likely to believe a person of whom the prosecutor is going to say, "And he is going to do 30 years in prison for what he did"-as opposed to someone who did a few years on a fractional amount and never did any time for his involvement in the homicide at all. But that was not known, of course, to the jury at that time. The 8th Circuit Court of Appeals recognized that there had been misrepresentations-they did not find as many of the misrepresentations that we had asked them to find, but they recognized there had been misrepresentations. But they also concluded that this didn't effect the verdict. I don't understand that. And I don't understand that, frankly, particularly with the penalty phase. Because all Mr. Snell needed in order not to get the death penalty was one juror to say, "No". And one juror looking at Mr. Thomas and the comparative equities, if nothing else, might not have given Mr. Snell death under those circumstances. But, that was their decision as far as the legal application.

There is a very similar case up before the U.S. Supreme Court right now which has not been decided but which may, in fact, give some guidance to the lower courts on this issue. And that case is called *Kyles vs. Whitley* and it is going to be decided pretty soon. We don't know how it's going to come out. But that also involves, although the facts are a little bit different, it also involves the question of how you analyze misrepresentations on the guilt/innocence evidence as far as the impact on sentencing. And, I think it would be appropriate, for instance, just to give a reprieve until that is found.

One other thing that I think is important to recognize is that we actually won this case in the District Court with Judge Van Sickle who presided over the case—a senior judge from North Dakota. The original judge assigned to the case determined that she had sort of a conflict because she had known some of the lawyers who were involved and did not want to preside over it. Judge Van Sickle vacated the sentence based upon the *Fretwell Case*. After we won in the District court, the U.S. Supreme Court overturned in a split-decision, the *Fretwell* decision. Thus, we had a victory taken away from us.

I would submit to you that, even if the courts do not agree, the executive authority of this state should not reward misrepresentations of facts—particularly important facts like plea bargains with witnesses—should not reward that by executing the defendant, and I would ask that you seriously consider these issues. I think this issue, in particular, is important because a green-light to prosecutorial misrepresentation of any sort should not be given. I appreciate your attention to this and I know you've read this and I ask that you seriously consider it. Thank you. [End quoting.]

Beth Horoules, Mr. Snell's attorney, stated the following. [Quoting:]

Good morning. I've been a practicing attorney in New York City since I was administered the Bar in 1986 and I am firmly and fundamentally opposed to imposition of the capital punishment under any and all circumstances. I believe that it undermines a civilized society. My opposition to capital punishment crystallized as a result of my participation in Mr. Snell's representation.

Before I became actively involved in his representation I had what would probably be considered agnostic views on the death penalty, but as we got deeper into the facts of the case, I realized that when the state exercises control over an individual's life, you cannot allow counsel to perform in an ineffective manner—you cannot have constant control on his conduct—and the state cannot impose the death sentence in an arbitrary and capricious manner.

Mistakes were made in Mr. Snell's case. Mistakes which the courts refused to address because they have procedural rules before them when considering the facts and circumstances. These mistakes will cost Mr. Snell his life unless you act and exercise your discretion to recommend clemency.

May I ask about the victims of the crimes that Mr. Snell has been convicted of and their survivors? They have suffered events from which they probably will never recover. You will probably hear from them later today. But when you are listening to them, I would ask you to keep in mind that justice does not mean punishment that imitates the crime. Killing someone who killed somebody to demonstrate that killing is wrong, is completely wrong. It makes no sense. And executions, such as this one, for all the attention from the victims and the survivors and focuses unduly upon Mr. Snell, evil deeds are not redeemed by acts of retaliation. And justice is never advanced by taking of human life. Morality cannot be a [*tape garbled*] murder, which I submit the State of Arkansas is prepared to commit here.

Our country was founded on the respect for fundamental human rights that each individual deserves simply because that person is a human being. Everyone has the right to life, even those who may have committed violence. I would urge the board to consider carefully the record before them. To look at the systemic errors that were made—to evaluate exactly what the impact was on the conduct of the trials. I would also ask you to consider the effect that the execution will have on Mr. Snell's family and on society at large. Mr. Snell is an elderly man, a very intelligent man. He's been an exemplary prisoner. You've heard about that. His record is before you. There is nothing that would be accomplished here by executing him, except vengeance. And vengeance does not have a role in our society or in our criminal justice system. I would ask you to urge clemency to the Governor. [End quoting.]

William (Bill) Currier, Snell's other attorney from New York City, made the following statement to the board, [quoting:]

I have represented Wayne Snell since 1987. Whitten-Case, the law firm with which I am associated, took on Mr. Snell as a client because of the idealistic commitment of an associate at Whitten-Case who was opposed to the death penalty. She convinced the partners of Whitten-Case to take on a representation of someone on death-row, sight unseen. She went to the NAACP to ask if they had anyone who was on death-row with an execution date and no lawyer. The NAACP handed us the file of Richard Wayne Snell and we began Mr. Snell's representation at that point.

Over the years, scores of Whitten-Case lawyers have worked on this case and none of them have worked with more intelligence, dedication and commitment than my colleague, Beth Haroules, who sits next to me.

Through those years, we have had many conversations with Mr. Snell and untold hundreds of conversations with Mary Snell, his dedicated wife. We have also spent many hours with his family members in preparation for various hearings and proceedings. We have talked many hours with Dr. Brad Fisher, whose affidavit you have received and whose talents are discussed in our clemency petition. When Mr. Snell allowed him into his thoughts and feelings, he got to know Mr. Snell in a way that not many individuals have achieved.

This is a tragic case. Wayne Snell has admitted to killing Trooper Louis Bryant. The funeral in that terrible case and the deaths of four officers in the case accident brought more tragedy to small towns in [*tape garbled*] and Miller County. [*During the funeral procession of Trooper Bryant, a vehicle slammed into the procession by accident (!!!), causing the death of four additional officers.*] Many in Arkansas have blamed Wayne Snell for this tragedy above and beyond what he is morally responsible for. He will

have to deal with his God on the question of Louis Bryant, and for that case he received his punishment and is serving it today. He has never admitted to the killing of William Stumpp, however. And while the evidence may point in his direction, the questions are certainly far from resolved. In fact, as we have mentioned, throughout the legal proceedings in this case, the state relied heavily on the word of one man, William Thomas, for his theory of the case and for the identification of Mr. Snell. Thomas' highly biased testimony, produced without disclosure of an agreement with the prosecution that allowed him to avoid the least, even today, has had more to do with these proceedings than any single item of evidence.

These issues aside, we are here today to decide Wayne Snell's case. You have that case in your hands. This is a grave responsibility and I know you feel the moral burden that goes with the power to give or take a man's life. Clemency includes the power to be merciful. Mercy for us gathered together in this room today means the granting relief of a pardon simply because it is the right thing to do. This is so, even though it is not necessarily the most politically expedient or the most popular thing to do. Mercy is a way to end the tragic cycle in this case.

The events that started this awful process began in 1984. But we are here today, more than 10 years later, ready to put to death a 65 year old man before God had called him. They are ready to put him to death for conduct, in large part, we submit, as a result of the mental illness over which he has no control. An illness that attitude and personality, described by Dr. Fisher, that is difficult to reconcile for some, with a personable, intelligent, and affectionate person they find Wayne Snell to be.

I have been a federal prosecutor. I was an assistant U.S. attorney in Washington, D.C. I have prosecuted murder cases in trial and vigorously defended convictions I achieved and others achieved on appeal and against collateral attacks.

Today, however, I speak to you of mercy as one human being to another. I have been struggling to make sense of these events, and I have to say that I have not been successful. We are approaching Easter, in some respects, the holiest of holy days of the Christian calendar. This is the time of rebirth, of hope, of Spring, of rejuvenation, reconciliation, forgiveness, inspiration and new beginnings. Yet we are hear to consider death, despair, retribution, and revenge for events of long ago. Let there be no question. We are approaching a moment when revenge will result in death if we do not act. It is a shocking contradiction that we meet today to decide on this final question—a decision that, if you do not make, will happen three days after Easter.

To go forward with the execution of Wayne Snell on April 19 will taint Easter for everyone, man and woman, in this room, no matter what your views on the life and death of Wayne Snell. None of you will ever forget what happens here today. And none of you will ever put totally out of your minds that we were on the verge of celebrating Easter in Arkansas in 1995 with an execution. None of you will ever forget that we had the opportunity in this case to heed Easter's mystical and spiritual message and decide that mercy does have a place—even in the criminal justice system.

It may seem difficult for some to consider mercy in Mr. Snell's case. I understand the feeling of those, including the members of the families of the victims who want to see the sentence of death

carried out. I would not diminish their own anguish and pain to say otherwise. Nevertheless, if the sentence is carried out, the family of Mr. Snell will join the family of the victims in pain, anguish, and despair. They will be fellow travelers then, the families of the victims and the family of the accused—each innocent and guiltless themselves, each suffering a loss of their loved one.

It is fair to make a man pay for the consequences of his own acts. It is fair for him to have to be responsible for what he has done. It is not fair to cause his family to die a little with him, simply because the state has decided that the death penalty must be imposed. Particularly where, as here, there is a reasonable alternative. Mercy is called for here, if not for Wayne Snell then for his wife Mary, for Dorothy, for Christiana, for Margot, for her son Robert-Allen, and for Hanna. Suffering, loss, pain—these things are part of what most of the people in this room will feel soon if this board does not make a favorable recommendation.

# Mercy will not diminish the lives of Trooper Louis Bryant and Bill Stumpp; in many ways it will elevate their lives to show that even in their untimely and unfair death, some good came. This court could rightfully say, if it makes a reasonable decision, that one more death was averted, simply because mercy was the right thing to do. We see all too little of mercy in this very hard era.

This is not a case where you are being asked to make a choice between punishment and no punishment. Life without parole is certainly a cruel, just, and harsh punishment for any man. Consider the deprivations of such a sentence. Think for a moment of its crushing effects—no touch of family, no freedom from bars, no touch of the soil, green grass or trees, no comradeship with friends or associates, no moments of spontaneity, no moments of reverie under the moon, no moments of elation that come with being alive in this world—and every day, the same day, behind bars until death descends of its own accord. This is life without parole. There's a kind of marriage of the criminal justice system in such a convicted man, until death do them part.

It is not likely that others out there, contemplating some heinous act, will be more inclined to undertake to do such an act simply because this board grants mercy to Wayne Snell. There is evil in the world. It is waiting to strike even today. Nothing anyone in this room tries to do will stop it. This is because evil is a part of human nature. This is so because the actions of some are outside society's control, no matter how extraordinarily or cruel or cold the punishment. If Arkansas put up a guillotine today and began to cut off the heads of those convicted of capital murder, Arkansas would not end evil. But Arkansas and its citizens would be greatly diminished by employing such a grotesque penalty. Inhumane punishment on the part of an individual or to [tape garbled] a man is equally inhumane. Inhumane conduct ordered and undertaken by the state simply teaches harsh and corrupting lessons, especially to the young-that might makes rightthat forgiveness has no place in society-that mercy is nothing more than the plaything of politicians and pious but ineffective priests and ministers. Life, the most precious gift that God has given us, is for God to create or to take as He sees fit. This is the message of Easter. Don't destroy that message for the young children, young adults and teenagers sitting here today. They are watching what you do and they will be learning the lessons you will be teaching them. What we are taught by our priests and ministers on Sundays, it would seem, is forgotten on Mondays. The source for the [garbled tape] text that the state prosecutors invoked at Wayne Snell's trial when they asked a jury of Arkansas citizens to vote for his death, apparently are irrelevant when it comes to mercy. Considering here to implement what all must

agree is still no more than a tribal, ritualistic form of blood-letting. An execution, even if allegedly humane, means nothing more than this.

Let us not deceive ourselves. There is nothing humane in what the State of Arkansas is about to do. If that were so, the state would publicize these executions widely and take the public into the execution chamber. What we witness today is a slow march to death unlike most of us here will ever see. We are not at war. There have been no acts of treason endangering us all. Consider you are witnessing the deliberate, cold, premeditated killing of another person by the state. This does not have to be when there is another way open to board.

I take another position before this board than Mr. Snell or his family. His family has a right not to go through this process. They never chose to have to consider the questions that have been posed to them by state bureaucrats: How to dispose of the body. Whether they want an autopsy. Where to pick up the body once it has been released by the state. No one can be prepared mentally and emotionally for [*tape garbled*] bureaucrat fashion as there is merely a form to fill out [*the last phrase was somewhat garbled*]. They are doing the best they can with what the state and fate have chosen to present to them. If Mr. Snell's lawyers, on the other hand, have a different role here, then we tend to exercise it. We seek mercy. We seek it from you and we seek it on the eve of Easter. We seek it in the name of the same God whose teachings were invoked by the State to seek death. We ask that reason play some part in these proceedings. Reason and compassion. Give Mr. Snell's family a chance to redeem their lost father and grandfather. Give the victims' families an opportunity to move beyond their own grief. Give the State a breather of the oppressive determination to be more brutal than the brutes. We ask that you commute Mr. Snell's sentence to life without parole. [End of quoting.]

The next is from Mrs. Snell, in part, [quoting:]

It seems that everything I had prepared to say has been said. I would like tell you people that Bill Thomas' wife told me that she went to where he was in prison in Missouri and told him to find a way out of prison, come home and help raise the children or I will find another husband. This is why Bill Thomas chose to testify against my husband. Today, Bill Thomas walks the street free. [End quoting.]

Then came the statement of Richard Wayne Snell, very deliberately, [quoting:]

Good morning, ladies and gentlemen of the jury, because you are a jury of sorts to me. You have a decision to make or a recommendation to make [*garbled tape*]. Now, in listening to many perspectives here today, and I must say, I'm not in agreement with all of it. Each of us has our own perspective. I am sure that Mr. Currier—and I have been impressed with him and his defense team over the years—has been very dedicated. I appreciate everything they've done. But he's viewing it from the outside looking in. And I'm viewing it from the inside looking out. I want to make your job easier. I don't want you to have to go back to the law books to see what alternative can be done. I'm going to give you two alternatives. One of them has already been decided by the Governor and that's to kill me. The second is to turn me loose. That shouldn't be too difficult to do. There have been many precedents set in the last two or three years in Arkansas. You wouldn't have to read too much on Arkansas to find an out.

Back on November 3, 1994, when my attorney Mr. Rosenzweig called on me and told me that my

appeals were over and out, he also brought a little form for me to sign and said that, if you sign it, it will turn into a magic ticket to a state correction called a clemency hearing. I told Mr. Rosenzweig that I had no intention of coming before you people and whining and sniveling for mercy. If I did come, I would come to make a loud and clear ethical and political statement. But thousands of letters have done that for me. And many people have spoken along the same lines here today. So, anything I would say along that line would be redundant and I'm sure you don't want to hear it. So, what this does, of course, is kind of plays havoc with everything I was going to say. Where do I go from here? So, if you'll pardon me a moment, I'll try to look through my notes and see if I can salvage any of this. Relax, don't be nervous. Every time I turn a page, that means it's going to be twenty-five minutes less that I'm going to speak than what I had planned to start with.

Incidentally, yesterday my wife was talking with Governor Tucker. She had to make some terrible concessions to even get in to talk to him, terrible. She had to promise him that I wouldn't run for governor if I got out of prison. I will assure you of one thing: I'll run for the border!

Now, I finally found something. As you all know [*garbled tape*] there were unusual events that brought me to [*garbled*]. When I begin to reflect on these events, I'm tempted to [*garbled*]. If I had only known—IF— certainly, I would have taken a different road home on June 30, 1984—if I knew what was waiting for me outside of DeQueen, Arkansas. But, faced with the same circumstances now, with the same level of knowledge that I had then, I would react <u>exactly</u> as I did. That may be difficult for you to understand.

I was as wondering how I was going to end this thing, what I was going to say to wind it all up. I came across a statement from a man back in 1945 who stood before his tribunal of judges. And he, also, put it better than I can put it. I'm going to share it with you.

"If I were to stand again at the beginning, I would do exactly again as I have done. Even if I knew that at the end there was heaped up a funeral pyre and a stake for my death. I must be indifferent to what men say. One day I will stand before the judgement throne of the Almighty and to Him alone do I answer. And I know that He will find me innocent." [*Quote from Rudolf Hess.*]

We now know that this man spent 40 years in solitary. History now tells us that he is indeed innocent. So, I must add, to all you people. Ponder what you've heard, and ponder it carefully—consider all things. And I thank you for your time. [End quoting.]

Then came a question by member of the clemency board: "Mr. Snell, do I understand you correctly that you do not want life without parole?"

Snell: "I do not want life without parole."

The clemency hearing adjourned. The board reconvened later in the day at the offices of the Attorney General, where the families of the victims were allowed testimony. The board listened to many stories of loss and grief by the families. They then withdrew to chambers.

Within hours the board announced their decision. The clemency board, with a vote of 6-0, decided

unanimously against granting clemency for Richard Snell.

Mr. Currier informs me that they have now exhausted, literally, all legal remedy. The U.S. Supreme Court has refused to hear three separate requests by Richard Snell's attorneys.

Unless a pardon or clemency is granted by Governor Tucker or President Clinton, by the time you read this story, Richard Snell will have been executed by the State of Arkansas.

# CHAPTER 17

# AN OBSERVATION FROM ANOTHER ONE WHO WAS THERE

The Clemency Vigil, initiated by Ron Carlson of Hawaii, from my perspective was a great success despite the review board's 6-0 vote against a stay of execution.

The testimony of Brent Moorhead, Rick Martin and Dr. Ron Carlson was very powerful to witness as the power of the God of Light filled the room. Mary Snell, her daughter, granddaughters, and great granddaughter were all there to plead for clemency. At the close of the hearing the Board asked Richard Snell if he would accept a life sentence "without parole". His answer was "NO". Permission was given to Dr. Ron Carlson of Hawaii to talk with Mr. Snell in private about his decision but he was unyielding. Strong arguments were given to him of possibilities of changes in the future especially since "Whitewater" investigations are still being conducted and plea-bargaining for lesser charges by those involved are prevalent. It is even possible someone may reveal the real murderer of the Pawn Broker for which Mr. Snell received the death sentence. The final decision was up to Mr. Snell. His response was, "I would rather die than spend any more time in this prison without the possibility of parole."

A great effort was achieved at this vigil by the gathering of *CONTACT* readers from eight states. Many flew in, even from Hawaii. Most drove, came as far as 900 miles to be there to participate in this Godly effort and question the injustices and abuse of power so predominate in Arkansas. It was a joining of souls eager to step forward for this momentous occasion. After a damaging storm hit Little Rock the day before, the skies cleared, the air crisp and the night skies filled with strobing colored lights. We all felt the protective shield surrounding us in our quest to spread Truth. Our experience and feelings of fulfillment can not be put in words. The power and presence were felt, not just by this group of dedicated Truth seekers, but by many of those who we came in contact with and given the "EXTRA" edition of *CONTACT* on Richard Snell, Governor Tucker and the corrupt power brokers in Arkansas. It made them fully aware there are many across this nation relentlessly exposing the Truth of the evils and corruption of power still flourishing in Arkansas.

We continue to call, write and fax Arkansas Governor Jim Guy Tucker. He could still amend his position and intercede up until the last minute before the scheduled execution of April 19.

We may not have been able to stop this case of injustice, but the seeds of Truth were planted. The environment is right for the people of Little Rock, the state of Arkansas and this nation to cultivate these seeds of Truth until it grows into a massive tree with many branches of wisdom and produce the fruits that can be consumed by everyone willing to accept the Truth.

John. H. Ray

\* \* \* \* \* \* \*

Editor's note: And now, here is the OFFICIAL story of Richard Snell's clemency hearing from the

April 13 edition of the Arkansas Democrat-Gazette in Little Rock. We present this here for your consumption in the interest of presenting all "sides" of the story, outrageous as such can sometimes be where directed shenanigans of the Elite are concerned.

# [SEE NEXT PAGE]

# LETTER FROMM J.S.